

University of Alabama at Birmingham UAB Digital Commons

#### All ETDs from UAB

**UAB Theses & Dissertations** 

2008

# Calmodulin Binding To Cellular Flice Like Inhibitory Protein Modulates Fas-Induced Signaling And Tumorigenesis In Cholangiocarcinoma

Pritish Subhash Pawar University of Alabama at Birmingham

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.uab.edu/etd-collection

Part of the Medical Sciences Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Pawar, Pritish Subhash, "Calmodulin Binding To Cellular Flice Like Inhibitory Protein Modulates Fas-Induced Signaling And Tumorigenesis In Cholangiocarcinoma" (2008). *All ETDs from UAB*. 3781. https://digitalcommons.library.uab.edu/etd-collection/3781

This content has been accepted for inclusion by an authorized administrator of the UAB Digital Commons, and is provided as a free open access item. All inquiries regarding this item or the UAB Digital Commons should be directed to the UAB Libraries Office of Scholarly Communication.

#### CALMODULIN BINDING TO CELLULAR FLICE LIKE INHIBITORY PROTEIN MODULATES FAS-INDUCED SIGNALING AND TUMORIGENESIS IN CHOLANGIOCARCINOMA

by

#### PRITISH SUBHASH PAWAR

#### JAY McDONALD, COMMITTEE CHAIR SUSAN BELLIS MICHAEL FALLON JOHN MOUNTZ SELVARANGAN PONNAZHAGAN KEVIN ROTH

#### A DISSERTATION

Submitted to the graduate faculty of The University of Alabama at Birmingham, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

#### BIRMINGHAM, ALABAMA

2008

#### CALMODULIN BINDING TO CELLULAR FLICE LIKE INHIBITORY PROTEIN MODULATES FAS-INDUCED SIGNALING AND TUMORIGENESIS IN CHOLANGIOCARCINOMA

#### PRITISH SUBHASH PAWAR

#### GRADUATE PROGRAM: PATHOLOGY

#### ABSTRACT

Cholangiocarcinoma, a fatal tumor arising from biliary epithelium, has very poor 5-year survival rate due to lack of early diagnosis and effective therapies. Induction of the Fas-mediated apoptosis is a promising therapeutic target in this tumor.

Studies from our group and others have indicated that Fas-expression correlates inversely with disease progression and that CaM-antagonists induce apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in a Fas related manner. Further, we reported a direct and dynamic interaction of CaM and Fas and that CaM is recruited into the Fas-stimulated death inducing signaling complex (DISC), suggesting a cross talk between Fas and CaM pathways. The studies presented in this dissertation were designed to characterize the role of CaM in Fas-induced signaling and identify potential therapies for cholangiocarcinoma.

Fas-mediated apoptosis typically involves the recruitment of an adapter protein, FADD, caspase-8 and/or c-FLIP to form the DISC. Screening for the CaM binding proteins in the DISC, we demonstrated a Ca<sup>++</sup>-dependent direct interaction between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub>, but not the other DISC components, FADD, caspase-8 and FLIP<sub>S</sub>. Fas activation induced a Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent increase in CaM-FLIP binding which was inhibited by CaM-antagonist, trifluoperazine (TFP), with concurrent inhibition of ERK phosphorylation and increased FLIP binding with ubiquitin. The CaM binding region was identified between aa 197-213 on FLIP<sub>L</sub>.

Over expression of  $FLIP_L$  decreased the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to Fas and CaM-antagonist-induced apoptosis and increased their tumorigenicity in nude mice. Deletion of the CaM binding region from  $FLIP_L$  restored the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to Fas and CaM-antagonist-induced apoptosis and decreased their tumorigenicity in nude mice.

The CaM-antagonist, tamoxifen (TMX), induced apoptosis in caspase dependent and independent manners with concurrent inhibition of pAKT and FLIP expression in cholangiocarcinoma cells. A combination of TMX and Gemcitabine, a currently used therapy for cholangiocarcinoma, induced more apoptosis than treatment with either agent alone.

Thus the results of this dissertation support the concept that the CaM-FLIP binding is an important regulator of Fas- and CaM-antagonist-induced apoptosis and that it may provide a novel therapeutic target for cholangiocarcinoma. Further the CaM-antagonist, TMX, may be used alone or in combination with Gemcitabine or other antineoplastic compounds as a therapy for cholangiocarcinoma.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACTii
LIST OF FIGURES
INTRODUCTION1
Apoptosis1
Pathways of apoptosis
Extrinsic pathway
Caspases
c-FLIP7
Intrinsic pathway10
Ca <sup>++</sup> signaling
Calmodulin
Cholangiocarcinoma
CALMODULIN BINDING TO CELLULAR FLICE LIKE INHIBITORY PROTEIN MODULATES FAS INDUCED SIGNALING25
MOLECULAR MECHANISMS OF TAMOXIFEN THERAPY FOR CHOLANGIOCARCINOMA: ROLE OF CALMODULIN
UNPUBLISHED DATA100
SUMMARY OF UNPUBLISHED DATA
CONCLUSION125
GENERAL LIST OF REFERENCES
APPENDIX: IACUC approval for animal use158

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Page
CAI	MODULIN BINDING TO CELLULAR FLICE LIKE INHIBITORY PROTEIN MODULATES FAS INDUCED SIGNALING
1	CaM binding with c-FLIP <sub>L</sub> 53
2	$Ca^{++}$ dependent binding between CaM and c-FLIP <sub>L</sub>
3	Changes in CaM-FLIP interaction in response to Fas activation
4	Changes in intracellular $Ca^{++}$ with Fas activation in cholangiocarcinoma cells58
5	CaM-antagonist, trifluoperazine (TFP), interferes with CaM-FLIP binding with concurrent reduction in phosphorylation of ERK
6	CaM binds directly with recombinant FLIP protein60
7	FLIP <sub>L</sub> structure and generation of deletion mutants61
8	Binding of GST-FLIP mutants with CaM63
9	Effect of disrupted CaM-FLIP binding on Fas-mediated apoptosis65
	MOLECULAR MECHANISMS OF TAMOXIFEN THERAPY FOR CHOLANGIOCARCINOMA: ROLE OF CALMODULIN AND APOPTOSIS
1	TMX inhibits cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis and phosphorylation of AKT in nude mice
2	Apoptosis in response to TMX in tumor cells isolated from cholangiocarcinoma xenografts from nude mice
3	Analysis of apoptosis markers in response to TMX treatment of cholangiocarcinoma cells

LIST OF FIGURES	(Continued)
-----------------	-------------

Figure	Page
4	Effect of caspase-8 and caspase-10 inhibitors on TMX induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells
5	Effect of wild type and delta FLIP over-expression on TMX induced apoptosis and cell proliferation in cholangiocarcinoma cells
6	Model for TMX induced apoptosis
1.	CaM-antagonist, TFP, increases $FLIP_L$ binding with ubiquitin111
2.	Fas-mediated apoptosis in WT and FADD-/- Jurkat cells112
3.	Co-immunoprecipitation of Fas and c-FLIP with CaM in FADD-/- Jurkat cells 113
4.	Activation of pro-survival kinases in response to Fas stimulation in FADD-/- Jurkat cells
5.	CaM binding with TRAF-2115
6.	Gemcitabine induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells116
7.	Requirement of caspase-10 in Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells
8.	Tumorigenesis of wild type and FLIP over-expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells in nude mice
	CONCLUSION

1.	Regulators of apoptosis	13	34
----	-------------------------	----	----

#### INTRODUCTION

#### Apoptosis

Apoptosis is a tightly regulated, genetically programmed and energy dependent process by which abnormal cells are removed from the body without generating an inflammatory response [1]. The process is crucial not only during embryonic development for proper organogenesis but also throughout the life to maintain cellular homeostasis [2, 3] . Under physiologic conditions apoptotic cell death could occur in situations when the cells have fulfilled their functions and are no longer required, have failed to develop normally, or have accumulated DNA damage that is irreparable [4, 5]. Thus a homeostatic balance is maintained between healthy cells undergoing proliferation and senescent cells undergoing death. Too much or too little apoptosis disturbs this homeostasis, leading to various pathological conditions such as autoimmunity, neurodegeneration and cancer [6].

Cells undergoing apoptotic death exhibit features such as cell shrinkage, chromatin condensation, nuclear fragmentation, cytoplasmic blebbing and fragmentation into small apoptotic bodies which are then removed by neighboring cells or macrophages [4, 7]. As there is no release of any cellular contents into the intercellular environment, an inflammatory response is not generated. On the other hand in necrosis, cells undergo swelling, organelle fragmentation and release of cellular contents, thus initiating an inflammatory response. Apoptosis is referred to as programmed cell death which can be

initiated by various triggers such as cell surface death receptor ligands [8, 9] chemotherapeutic agents [10], infections [11] and stress such as ionizing radiation [12] or ultraviolet light [13]. Cell death can also be initiated by removal of death inhibiting or pro-survival ligands which allow endogenous death machinery to proceed unchecked [14-16].

Whatever the trigger is that initiates apoptotic cell death, the basic machinery used and the resulting cellular morphology remains similar for the most part. The hallmark of this process is the initiation of a cascade of reactions that involves activation (induced by cleavage) of specific proteases called caspases. The cleaved initiator caspases in turn activate downstream effector caspases leading to activation of various substrates that lead to DNA fragmentation and ultimately cell death. Interestingly the current understanding of the genetics and molecular mechanisms behind apoptotic cell death emanated from the studies with the nematode, Caenorhabditis elegans. Programmed cell death is so specific in C. elegans that out of 1090 somatic cells formed during development of an adult hermaphrodite; exactly 131 cells undergo apoptotic death leaving an adult with 959 cells. Further, these apoptotic events occur in every animal and at their own characteristic times indicating how tightly the process is regulated [17]. Further, genetic analysis of the process identified that genes ced-3 and ced-4 in C. elegans are required for apoptosis and the ced-9 gene is an inhibitor of apoptosis [18]. This model of programmed cell death in C. elegans is conserved throughout evolution and hence is relevant in higher animals as well, though with added complexity [19]. Likewise in humans, the apoptotic process is controlled by various mediators that either help initiate and propagate the process or interfere with it. The relative expressions of these pro- and anti-apoptotic signaling molecules decide the fate of the cell in response to various stimuli.

Over the years, dysregulation of apoptosis has gained considerable attention not only in the basic sciences but also in clinical medicine [19]. As an example, the discovery of the bcl-2 gene, which encodes an anti-apoptotic protein, emphasizes the importance of failure of apoptosis in causing cancer and the potential of such molecules as therapeutic targets [20]. Interestingly, the importance of induction of apoptosis as a potential tool to kill cancer cells was reported as early as 1975 [21]. Thus, alterations in the apoptotic machinery have been known to contribute to the initiation and progression of a variety of diseases including malignancies and also potentially form the basis of therapies [22, 23] [24]. Characterizing the molecular mechanisms involved in dysregulation of apoptotic pathways has been an important facet of cancer research and has helped identify likely molecular targets that could potentially be exploited therapeutically.

#### **Pathways of apoptosis**

Simplistically, the apoptotic cell death can be initiated through two pathways as shown in Fig.1: an extrinsic pathway operating through cell surface receptors called death receptors and an intrinsic pathway which engages the mitochondrial machinery [25].

#### *Extrinsic pathway*

The extrinsic pathway proceeds through cell surface receptors called death receptors which belong to a Tumor Necrosis Factor (TNF) super family of receptors. These are type I transmembrane proteins sharing two to four homologous cysteine rich

extracellular domains and there are eight such receptors described in this family so far [26]. The cytoplasmic regions of these receptors are generally not related with the exception of two receptors, Fas (CD95/ApoI) and TNF- receptor-1 (TNF-R1), which share a homologous cytoplasmic region called the death domain (DD) [27, 28]. In response to their cognate ligands, these receptors undergo a conformational change allowing them to interact, via their death domains, with adapter proteins, such as FADD or TRADD, also containing homologous DD regions [29]. The adapter protein recruits initiator caspases such as caspase-8 and/or caspase-10 through the interaction between another homologous domain termed death effector domain (DED) to form the death inducing signaling complex (DISC) thus initiating a cascade of caspase cleavage [30-34].

Fas (CD95/APO-1), a 45-kDa transmembrane protein, is an extensively studied and well characterized member of the TNF receptor super family and was first described as a death receptor [35]. It is expressed in many cell types as a cell surface receptor [36]. The interactions between extracellular cysteine rich domains, also called preligand binding assembly domains (PLAD), lead to the formation of preassociated homotrimers on the cell surface [37, 38]. The preassociation is important in signal transduction through the Fas receptor as mutations in this domain have been reported to result in autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (ALPS) [38]. Thus it is believed that clustering of Fas is required for efficient signaling [39]. The cytoplasmic tail of Fas contains a conserved protein-protein interaction domain called the death domain (DD) which serves as a platform for the recruitment of homologous proteins leading to formation of the DISC [40]. Unlike the Fas receptor which is expressed ubiquitously in numerous tissues, the expression pattern of its cognate ligand FasL is restricted and tightly regulated. Thus FasL expressed on activated T lymphocytes is important in eliminating transformed or infected cells [41]. With Fas-FasL interaction, the preassociated Fas receptor undergoes a conformational change that allows its DD to interact with the DD of an adapter protein Fas-associated death domain containing protein (FADD) [30, 42]. FADD through homotypic DED interactions further recruits other DED containing proteins such as caspase-8, -10 or cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein (c-FLIP) to form the DISC [43]. The caspases undergo cleavage and subsequent activation within the DISC to set off a cascade of reactions that activate several downstream caspases, such as caspase-3, ultimately resulting in apoptotic cell death.

Although Fas has been described conventionally as a death receptor, recent studies using several knock out models suggest that the Fas receptor and the proteins integral to Fas signaling such as FADD and caspase-8 also play important roles in sending survival signals using the same machinery. Thus FADD and caspase-8 knock out mice are embryonic lethal [44, 45]. Several in vitro studies corroborated these reports, suggesting that the same proteins involved in Fas-induced death pathway play critical roles in cell survival/proliferation as well [46-50]. Thus molecular characterization of signaling pathways emanating from the same surface receptor such as Fas is important for better understanding of these distinct events and for identifying novel molecular targets that are crucial in switching between the death vs survival signals in response to the same ligand. One of the important molecular events that allows Fas receptor to act with such a diversity is the interaction of its cytoplasmic tail with different proteins that modulate the formation of the DISC, thus allowing it to send different signals. Thus in addition to FADD, proteins such as Fas associated phosphatase-1 (FAP-1), Daxx and

receptor interacting protein (RIP) have also been reported to interact with Fas cytoplasmic tail and modulate downstream signaling [51, 52]. Our group has recently established one such novel binding partner of Fas, calmodulin (CaM) [53]. A direct and dynamic binding was reported between CaM and the Fas DD consisting of a classical, Ca++ dependent 1-5-10 CaM binding motif. Further, CaM is recruited into the Fas-induced DISC [54] and CaM-antagonists induce apoptosis of cholangiocarcinoma cells in a Fas related manner [55, 56], suggesting that CaM may be involved in the regulation of Fas-mediated signaling.

#### Caspases

Caspases (Cysteine ASPartyl-specific proteASES) are the central executioners in apoptotic signaling that lead to the biochemical and morphological changes seen in apoptosis [57]. The most distinctive feature of this protease family is the ability to undergo maturation by cleavage on the carboxyl side of an aspartate residue (termed the P1 residue) [58, 59]. The presence of the aspartate residue at the P1 position is an absolute requirement for cleavage [60]. All caspases are present in an inactive (zymogen) form in the cells. After recruitment into the DISC, the initiator caspases form homodimers and get activated by autoproteolytic cleavage (proximity induced self processing model-caspases forming dimers cleave each other due to proximity) [42, 58, 59]. Typically there are two cleavage steps that generate active caspase heterotetramers containing a large and a small subunit that further activate or inhibit various downstream substrates resulting in apoptotic cell death [61]. Depending upon their structure and whether the caspases are involved in initiation or execution of the apoptotic program, they are grouped into initiator and effector caspases. Thus initiator caspases such as caspase-8 and -10 but not the effector caspases have a long N-terminal prodomain. This prodomain consists of two types of interaction modules: a death effector domain (DED) found in caspase-8 and -10 or a caspase-associated recruitment domain (CARD) found in caspase-4 and-9 which interact with adapter proteins in the DISC [62, 63].

Effector caspases such as caspase-3 and -6 have short prodomains and do not contain DED or CARD [64]. These caspases operate downstream in the apoptotic machinery and cleave a wide variety of substrates such as poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP), DNA fragmentation factor (DFF), inhibitor of caspase activated DNAase (ICAD), nuclear envelope proteins and structural proteins that are responsible for the morphological changes seen during apoptosis [65-69].

#### *c*-*FLIP* (*cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein*)

c-FLIP has been described largely as an anti-apoptotic protein that interrupts death receptor mediated apoptotic signaling by interfering with recruitment and/or activation of initiator caspases into the DISC [70]. It was first identified as a viral protein v-FLIP, expressed by  $\gamma$ -herpesviruses that blocked Fas-mediated apoptosis [71, 72]. A bioinformatics search for a novel virus-encoded DED containing molecule regulating apoptotic signaling led to the discovery of v-FLIP. The mammalian homologue of v-FLIP is known by several names such as caspase homologue (CASH), Casper, caspase-8 and FADD-like apoptosis regulatory precursor (CLARP), inhibitor of FLICE (I-FLICE), FADD like anti-apoptotic molecule (FLAME), MACH-related inducer of toxicity (MRIT) and usurpin [73-78]. It shares structural and sequence homology with caspase-8

but lacks the proteolytic activity. It consists of two DEDs at its N-terminal and a Cterminal tail that shares sequence and structural homology with caspase-8 and-10. At the mRNA level, 11 distinct splice variants of c-FLIP have been reported [79]. At the protein level however, only two isoforms; a long isoform, FLIP<sub>L</sub> (55kDa), and a short isoform,  $FLIP_{S}$  (28kDa), have been extensively studied.  $FLIP_{L}$  shares structural homology with caspase-8, with two N-terminal DEDs and a long c-terminal tail homologous to caspase-8 but lacking protease activity due to the absence of cysteine residues in the catalytic subunit that are essential for caspase activity [73, 80]. Thus it is recruited into the DISC by FADD via homotypic DED interactions. Because of its structure, FLIP<sub>L</sub> has been reported to have dual functions in apoptotic signaling; it is believed to be inhibitory by interfering with recruitment and/or activation of caspase-8 in the DISC [81]. Some reports also describe its role in activation of caspase-8 by forming a heterodimer with it which helps achieve the initial cleavage step of caspase-8 [82, 83]. Thus when  $FLIP_L$  is recruited into the DISC, it heterodimerizes with an initiator caspase. Due to the homology between the C-terminal tails of these two molecules, there is only a partial cleavage of caspase and FLIP<sub>L</sub> with no subsequent caspase cleavage steps due to lack of proteolytic activity in FLIP<sub>L</sub>, resulting in a partially cleaved, inactive caspase molecule. However in some cell types the same mechanism allows FLIP<sub>L</sub> to achieve rapid initial processing of an initiator caspase and enhances apoptotic signaling when over expressed [78]. FLIP<sub>s</sub> on the other hand consists of two DEDs with a short c-terminal tail so that when it is recruited into the DISC it inhibits caspase cleavage altogether and is thus believed to be exclusively anti-apoptotic. Nevertheless, at comparable expression levels  $FLIP_L$  is believed to be more potent inhibitor of apoptosis than  $FLIP_S$  [70]. Current

dogma is that the expression of  $FLIP_L$  could be a key determinant in deciding the fate of the cells in response to stressful stimuli [84, 85].

There is growing evidence supporting a role of c-FLIP in multiple signaling pathways. The phenotype displayed by FLIP deficient mice is similar to that of caspase-8 deficient mice and in both cases mice are embryonic lethal beyond days 10.5-12 [86]. This underscores the developmental importance of this protein and adds further complexity to its biological functions. Several recent studies have shown that c-FLIP not only interferes with Fas-induced apoptotic signaling, but also directs the signaling towards survival pathways. Thus c-FLIP has been linked with several non-apoptotic signaling pathways initiated through the Fas receptor such as activation of NF-kB and ERK [87-89]. Further, c-FLIP has been speculated to be an important docking protein to recruit various pro-survival molecules into the DISC and has been shown to interact with proteins such as TRAF1, TRAF2, Raf-1 and RIP to induce activation of NF-kB and ERK pathways. Therefore c-FLIP may provide a switch that allows death receptors such as Fas to transmit either death or survival signals, depending upon the expression levels of c-FLIP.

The role of the Fas receptor in pro-survival signaling was evident in FADD deficient mice that showed impaired T cell proliferation [90, 91]. Accordingly, Fas stimulation was shown to activate neuronal growth via activation of the ERK pathway [92]. Thus after the initial description of Fas as a prototype death receptor, extensive characterization of molecular components involved in this signaling pathway has led to a much broader functional implications of this receptor.

#### The intrinsic pathway of apoptosis

The intrinsic pathway of apoptosis is operated through mitochondrial machinery which is activated by a variety of stimuli such as DNA damage, chemotherapeutic drugs and infections. These stresses induce changes in mitochondrial membrane potential resulting in formation of mitochondrial permeability transition pores. Formation of these pores release cytochrome-c from the mitochondrial inter-membrane space which then associates with Apaf-1 and caspase-9 to form the apoptosome that activates terminal caspases such as caspase-3, ultimately leading to cell death [93, 94]. The intrinsic pathway may operate through caspase independent mechanisms as well. Thus release of mitochondrial proteins like apoptosis-inducing factor (AIF) or EndoG triggers caspase-independent DNA fragmentation [95, 96].

There is cross talk between extrinsic and intrinsic apoptotic pathways via a Bcl-2 family member, Bid. Bid is cleaved by activated caspase-8 and translocation of truncated Bid to mitochondria induces changes in mitochondrial membrane potential, causing formation of permeability pores and enhancing the release of various pro-apoptotic proteins such as cytochrome-c [97]. Among the several regulators of the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway, the Bcl-2 family of proteins represents an important checkpoint in the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis [98]. It is comprised of several members including pro-apoptotic proteins like Bad, Bax, Bik, Bak and anti-apoptotic proteins such as Bcl-2, Bcl-X<sub>L</sub> and Mcl-1 [99] [24, 98]. The founding member Bcl-2 was first identified as a proto-oncogene in low grade B cell lymphomas and follicular lymphomas [100, 101]. Soon it was determined that Bcl-2 did not enhance cell proliferation like other classical oncogenes, but instead blocked cell death [102]. The characteristic of this family is the

presence of at least one of four conserved motifs in each of its member, known as Bcl-2 homology (BH) domains (BH1 to BH4) [98]. The pro-apoptotic members of the Bcl-2 family such as Bad, Bim, Bid and Bik contain only the BH3 domain. The anti-apoptotic members, on the other hand, contain at least BH1 and BH2 domains. The anti-apoptotic members like Bcl-2 and Bcl-X<sub>L</sub> possess all four BH domains. The interactions between pro and anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members regulate the release of cytochrome c but the exact mechanism is poorly understood [103-105] [98]. The relative amounts of pro and anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins determine the apoptotic sensitivity of cells to various stimuli and have been reported to correlate with various pathologies [106-108].

Though a tight balance between the degree of mitosis and apoptosis is considered critical, an important aspect of tissue homeostasis is the clearance of dead cells from the body. A mismatch between execution of apoptosis and disposal of these cells may thus contribute to disease pathogenesis [109]. Thus programmed cell clearance is an equally important mechanism for removal of apoptotic cells from body [110].

# Ca<sup>++</sup> signaling

Ca<sup>++</sup> signaling is crucial throughout the life of an organism and impacts numerous cellular processes ranging from fertilization, mitosis, cell proliferation, differentiation, gene transcription, muscle dynamics and cell death [111-114]. Underlying the great versatility and effectiveness of Ca<sup>++</sup> signaling is the thousands of fold of gradient maintained by cells between its intracellular (nM) and extracellular (mM) concentrations (Reviewed in [115]). The great diversity in Ca<sup>++</sup> signaling emerges from its ability to alter local electrostatic fields and an extensive repertoire of molecular components that it

interacts with and utilizes in the signaling. Since Ca<sup>++</sup> itself can not be altered chemically, cells employ various ways to control it such as compartmentalization, chelation or extrusion affecting gradients across biological membranes. Some of the important organelles involved in Ca<sup>++</sup> regulation are endoplasmic reticulum (ER), sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR), endosomes, Golgi vesicles, lysosomes and mitochondria [116]. Increases in cytoplasmic Ca<sup>++</sup> levels are achieved using various mechanisms including Ca<sup>++</sup> release from the internal stores (such as ER and SR) using various channels such as inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate receptors and ryanodine receptors and voltage or ligand operated plasma membrane Ca<sup>++</sup> channels. Likewise, Ca<sup>++</sup> is extruded from the cytoplasm by plasma membrane Ca<sup>++</sup> ATPase pumps, Na<sup>+</sup>/ Ca<sup>++</sup> exchangers and SR/ER Ca<sup>++</sup> ATPase pumps (SERCA).

The spatial and temporal aspects of  $Ca^{++}$  waves add further diversity to the downstream signaling [117, 118]. Thus to get an idea about the functional significance of  $Ca^{++}$  waves, a local pulse of  $Ca^{++}$  created at synaptic nerve endings is enough to stimulate the release of neurotransmitter vesicles or trigger muscle contraction. Likewise intercellular waves of  $Ca^{++}$  created within the ciliary epithelium in the lungs enable them to beat at a desired frequency in order to expel mucus from the airways [119]. Therefore the  $Ca^{++}$  signaling network is modulated by various means such as speed, amplitude, timing and spatio-temporal patterning.

Another important means adopted by cells to regulate  $Ca^{++}$  signals is through a variety of proteins that have been tailored to interact with  $Ca^{++}$  over a wide range of affinities. The purpose of these interactions could simply be to buffer the excess  $Ca^{++}$  or to act as a sensor to trigger various downstream signaling events. Thus proteins such as

parvalbumin and calbindin do not undergo much conformational change on binding Ca<sup>++</sup> and act as buffers or Ca<sup>++</sup> transporters. Another group of proteins, which serves as Ca<sup>++</sup> sensors, undergo significant changes in protein shape and function with Ca<sup>++</sup> binding and are particularly important in signal transduction [120]. This family of proteins is characterized by a structural Ca<sup>++</sup> binding motif called an EF hand motif which is named so because a three dimensional arrangement of these motifs resembles the thumb, index and middle fingers of a hand [121]. Calmodulin, Troponin C and S100 family of proteins are important adapter proteins in this family [122]. Ca<sup>++</sup> binding to EF hand motifs causes pronounced conformational changes in these proteins, allowing them to modulate numerous downstream targets. Thus troponin C regulates muscle contraction and CaM regulates several processes like muscle contraction, metabolism, gene transcription, ion channel functioning and cell death or survival.

The role of  $Ca^{++}$  in apoptosis is complex. The duration and extent of an intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  change may determine whether a cell survives or dies [123]. Sustained elevation of intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  or potentiation or inhibition of  $Ca^{++}$  currents can result in cell death [124-126]. On the other hand  $Ca^{++}$  ions have also been reported to exert protection against cell death [127-130]. How  $Ca^{++}$  triggers specific signals to effect cell survival or cell death is still not clearly understood. High intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  can activate hydrolytic enzymes such as proteases, nucleases and lipases [131, 132]. Endonuclease-mediated DNA degradation has long been reported to be dependent on  $Ca^{++}$  [133].  $Ca^{++}$  is also believed to trigger mitochondrial dysfunction that triggers a cascade of caspase activation leading to apoptotic cell death.

Mitochondria are thought to represent an important regulator of Ca<sup>++</sup> within the cells. Like ER it can store large amounts of Ca<sup>++</sup> (mM) and thus reduce the cytosolic Ca<sup>++</sup> by sequestering the ion. It however utilizes mechanisms for Ca<sup>++</sup> regulation distinct from those in the ER. While Ca<sup>++</sup> readily diffuses through the outer mitochondrial membrane, it crosses the inner mitochondrial membrane via mitochondrial Ca<sup>++</sup> channels (MiCa) which bind Ca<sup>++</sup> with very high affinity, imparting high Ca<sup>++</sup> selectivity in spite of a low cytoplasmic Ca<sup>++</sup> concentration [134]. Mitochondria can utilize Na<sup>+/</sup> Ca<sup>++</sup> antiporter as well to sequester  $Ca^{++}$  in cases of  $Na^{+}$  overload. Likewise for extrusion of  $Ca^{++}$ , mitochondria utilize various mechanisms like an energy dependent pump linked to  $H^+/Na^+$  exchange or energy independent  $Ca^{++}$  release through permeability transition pores (PTP) [135]. PTP can be induced by oxidative stress or intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> overload causing membrane depolarization, mitochondrial swelling and rupture of the outer mitochondrial membrane [105, 136]. This is followed by the release of pro-apoptotic proteins from mitochondrial intermembrane space, such as cytochrome c [137, 138], Smac/DIABLO [139, 140], caspases [141, 142], endonuclease G [143] and apoptosis inducing factor [144]. In this regard, the Bcl-2 family members seem to play an important regulatory role. The anti- and pro-apoptotic members of this family may form homodimers or heterodimers to modulate the formation of mitochondrial permeability pores and release of apoptosis-inducing proteins such as cytochrome c [145-147]. Further, persistent depolarization of the mitochondrial membrane also inhibits respiration and depletes ATP which may kill cells by apoptosis or necrosis [105, 148].

Another important mediator in  $Ca^{++}$  homeostasis and  $Ca^{++}$  induced cell death are intracellular stores of  $Ca^{++}$  in the ER. Because of the close proximity of IP3-gated  $Ca^{++}$  channels of the ER to the mitochondria, the ER bound Ca<sup>++</sup> is also considered as a possible inducer of apoptosis [149]. Mobilization of Ca<sup>++</sup> from these intracellular stores to mitochondria opens up its permeability transition pores leading to release of proapoptotic factors like cytochrome-c [149]. The role of increased intracellular free Ca<sup>++</sup> in apoptosis was supported by using an inhibitor of sarcoendoplasmic reticulum Ca++-ATPases, thapsigargin, which depleted ER Ca<sup>++</sup> and induced DNA fragmentation and cell death [150, 151]. Bcl-2, which localizes to mitochondria, nuclear envelope as well as ER [152], appears to exert its anti-apoptotic effects, at least in part, by maintaining ER Ca<sup>++</sup> homeostasis. Thus Bcl-2 over expression was shown to decrease thapsigargin (TG) mediated increases in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> by reducing ER Ca<sup>++</sup> efflux thus blocking the induction of apoptosis [153, 154]. Calreticulin, another Ca<sup>++</sup> binding protein located in the ER, further supports the role of ER  $Ca^{++}$  in apoptosis [155]. Over expression of calreticulin resulted in increased storage of Ca<sup>++</sup> within the ER and enhanced susceptibility to apoptosis [156, 157]. On the other hand calreticulin-deficient cells inhibited IP3 dependent Ca<sup>++</sup> release and were found to be resistant to apoptosis [157, 158].

Thus the importance of  $Ca^{++}$  in apoptosis has been well established over the years whereby modulation of effectors of  $Ca^{++}$  such as calreticulin, calcineurin and CaM have been shown to regulate cell death signaling.

#### Calmodulin

Calmodulin (CaM) is a 17 kDa, dumbbell shaped, Ca<sup>++</sup> binding protein that is ubiquitously expressed in the cells and has changed only slightly through evolution [159,

160]. It consists of four EF hand motifs, two at each end, separated by a helical linker region. The C-terminal EF hand motifs have three to five fold higher affinity for Ca<sup>++</sup> than the N-terminal ones [161]. Further, in the absence of Ca<sup>++</sup>, the N-terminal domain adopts a closed confirmation whereas the C-terminal domain is in a semi open confirmation with partial exposure of a hydrophobic patch. Thus the C-terminal domain of CaM could be accessible for target proteins even in the absence of Ca<sup>++</sup> [162]. Thus CaM interacts with its target proteins in both Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent as well as independent manners. Binding of Ca<sup>++</sup> to the EF hand motifs induces a conformational change in CaM, exposing hydrophobic surfaces, which then interact with a variety of proteins triggering events such as release of auto inhibitory domains, remodeling active sites and protein dimerization [163, 164]. Likewise affinity of Ca<sup>++</sup> binding to CaM is increased by about tenfold after CaM-target protein interaction [165]. Hundreds of proteins containing CaM recruitment sites have been described and are characterized by basic and bulky hydrophobic residues surrounded by aromatic amino acids [166].

Numerous studies have identified the importance of temporal and spatial associations between changes in  $Ca^{++}$  and the function of CaM. Changes in intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  have been shown to affect the cellular location of CaM including redistribution from the cytosol to the nucleus in a stimulus dependent manner in neurons, smooth muscles and pancreatic acinar cells [167-169]. Likewise, an increase in intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  and CaM function was identified in fibroblasts during wound healing, indicating a direct correlation between  $Ca^{++}$  surge and CaM signaling [170]. CaM not only acts as a transducer of  $Ca^{++}$  signals but also modulates intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  concentration. It does so

by regulating the plasma membrane  $Ca^{++}$  ATPase, various ion channels, ryanodine receptors, IP3 receptors and cyclic nucleotide gated  $Ca^{++}$  channels[171-173].

Several studies have demonstrated the importance of CaM in apoptosis. Expression of a CaM gene was found to be increased during glucocorticoid and Fasmediated apoptosis [174, 175]. Inhibition of CaM has been shown to protect neurons against toxicity of excitatory amino acids [176]. Further various downstream substrates of Ca<sup>++</sup>/CaM have been studied extensively and found to be important in the modulation of apoptotic pathways. Calcineurin, a Ca<sup>++</sup>/CaM dependent serine/threonine phosphatase, has been reported to mediate neuronal apoptosis by dephosphorylating Bad, a proapoptotic protein or by activating nitric oxide synthase that exerts toxic effects [125, 177]. Death associated protein kinase (DAP-kinase) is a Ca<sup>++</sup>/CaM dependent serine/threonine kinase which has been shown to be a positive regulator of apoptosis in response to various stimuli such as Fas and TNF-á [178, 179]. Calmodulin dependent protein kinase II (CaMKII) is another downstream target of CaM which has been implicated in both pro- as well as anti-apoptotic functions. Thus inhibition of CaMKII by KN93 induces apoptosis and/or enhances the sensitivity to apoptosis of numerous cancer cell lines [180-182]. In contrast, recently CaMKII was reported to be essential for apoptotic cell death induced by toxins like microcystin [183]. CaM antagonists have been shown to induce apoptosis in cancer cell lines [184-187]. Interestingly, CaM has recently been shown to interact directly with the Fas receptor and CaM-antagonists were found to induce apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in a Fas-related manner [56, 187]. However, the effects of CaM antagonists differ among the cell types. In CD4+ T cells from AIDS patients, CaM antagonists have been reported to protect against apoptosis

[188]. The CaM antagonist, TFP, on the other hand, has been reported to induce apoptosis in some cell lines [184-186, 188]. Thus the signaling events triggered by  $Ca^{++}/CaM$  and downstream targets that are critical in apoptotic signaling are still unclear and the studies presented here are focused on delineating the role of CaM in apoptosis.

#### Cholangiocarcinoma

Cholangiocarcinoma is a fatal tumor arising from the epithelial lining of intrahepatic or extra-hepatic bile ducts. The incidence of cholangiocarcinoma in the USA has increased persistently over the last two decades but the prognosis has not improved [189, 190]. The etiology of cholangiocarcinoma remains unclear, although chronic inflammation as observed in primary sclerosing cholangitis or chronic hepatobiliary parasitic infections, are associated with increased risk of cholangiocarcinoma [191-193]. The 5 year relative survival rate of the patients diagnosed with cholangiocarcinoma is less than 9%, with total surgical resection being the only curative treatment option available so far (\*). However, the vast majority of patients do not qualify for this option because by the time they seek medical help, the disease has progressed to an advanced stage which is not amenable to surgical cure. Conventional chemotherapy and radiotherapy are ineffective in prolonging the survival in these patients [194, 195]. Thus there is real need to identify novel molecular targets that would impact clinical outcomes favorably. Resistance to apoptosis has been implicated as one of the important molecular mechanisms in the pathogenesis of cholangiocarcinoma [196, 197]. Apoptosis regulatory proteins, such as Fas, FasL, c-FLIP, Bcl-2, cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), protein kinase B/AKT and Ca<sup>++</sup>/ Calmodulin have been studied extensively as potential preventive and therapeutic targets in cholangiocarcinoma.

Down-regulation of one of the death receptors, Fas (CD-95), has been reported to correlate with histological de-differentiation, vascular invasion, tumor size, and short patient survival [198, 199]. Thus as the disease progresses and the pathology changes from well to poorly differentiated, the expression of Fas goes down and the disease acquires an apoptotic resistant phenotype. Accordingly, increased expression of Fas by interferon- $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ) has been shown to render low Fas expressing human cholangiocarcinoma cells more sensitive to apoptosis [187]. IFN- $\gamma$  was found to upregulate many apoptosis-related molecules, including Fas, caspase-3, caspase-4, caspase-7, caspase-8 and Bak, thus facilitating Fas-mediated caspase cleavage, cytochrome-c release and Bax translocation. Further, tamoxifen (TMX) and trifluoperazine (TFP), both potent calmodulin antagonists, can induce apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in culture and decrease tumor cell growth in vitro in a Fas related manner and IFN- $\gamma$  further enhanced the sensitivity of the cells to these agents [55, 200]. Thus there seems to be a cross talk between CaM and Fas pathway and both represent attractive therapeutic targets.

Transcription of the *Fas* gene has been shown to be affected by mutant forms of p53 [201]. Thus in the presence of mutant *p53*, Fas messenger RNA and surface protein expression was found to be down-regulated which correlates with partial protection against Fas-dependent cell death [201]. Further bile duct carcinomas but not the normal and dysplastic biliary tract epithelium showed nuclear expression of p53 [199, 202].

These studies imply that p53 expression is a late event in the development of cholangiocarcinoma.

The expression of FasL has also been demonstrated to be up-regulated in the early stages of cholangiocarcinoma, but found to be decreased in moderate to poorly differentiated tumors [198]. Thus, it has been proposed that the increased expression of FasL on cholangiocarcinoma cells provides a mechanism for immune evasion by inducing apoptosis of nearby lymphocytes [95, 203]. Therefore down-regulation of FasL and up-regulation of FasL in cholangiocarcinoma cells may reflect a mechanism to evade immune surveillance [198, 199]. Thus Fas expression seems to be important in the progression of cholangiocarcinoma and Fas expression may serve as a molecular biomarker and potential target for cholangiocarcinoma therapy.

c-FLIP is an anti-apoptotic protein that interferes with death receptor mediated apoptosis signaling by interfering with recruitment and/or activation of initiator caspases in the DISC. Expression of c-FLIP has been shown to be elevated in cholangiocarcinoma cells and its down regulation sensitizes cholangiocarcinoma cells to apoptosis [187, 203, 204]. Thus like in many other cancers, FLIP may be responsible for decreased apoptotic sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells and could be used as a potential therapeutic target. Another important anti-apoptotic protein, Bcl-2 has also been studied in cholangiocarcinoma and found to be increased in malignant cholangiocytes [205]. Bcl-2 expression was reported to be inversely related to vascular invasion, lymph node metastasis, perineural invasion, aberrant p53 expression and apoptotic cell death in cholangiocarcinoma samples from patients [206]. Furthermore, well or moderately differentiated carcinomas were found to express Bcl-2 more frequently than poorly differentiated carcinomas [206].

Recently, another Bcl-2 family protein, myeloid cell leukemia protein 1 (Mcl-1), which regulates the mitochondrial apoptosis pathway, has been found to correlate with progressive disease phenotype [207, 208]. The proinflammatory cytokine IL-6 [209] and bile acids have been reported to increase Mcl-1 [210]. The expression of Mcl-1 was found to be elevated in biliary dysplasia, invasive cholangiocarcinoma, and three cultured human cholangiocarcinoma cell lines [207] and was reported to mediate the resistance of these cells to TRAIL-induced apoptosis [208]. Consistently, down-regulation of Mcl-1 by small-interfering-RNA (siRNA) sensitized the cells to TRAIL-mediated apoptosis [208]. In addition, flavopiridol, an anticancer drug that rapidly down-regulates Mcl-1, also sensitized cells to TRAIL cytotoxicity.

Cyclooxygenase is the key enzyme in the conversion of arachidonic acid to prostaglandins [211]. COX-1 is expressed normally in most tissues whereas COX-2, an inducible isoform, is not expressed in most tissues under normal physiologic conditions. Recent studies have suggested that COX-2 may play a critical role in regulating cholangiocarcinoma tumor cell apoptosis [212-214]. Induction of COX-2 has been demonstrated in cholangiocarcinoma cells [215-217], that leads to prostaglandin  $E_2$ overproduction which in turn inhibits Fas-mediated apoptosis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells. Prostaglandin E2 was also found to up-regulate the expression of Mcl-1 [212]. Consistent with this, a COX-2 inhibitor, NS-398, restored the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to Fas-mediated apoptosis, apparently by down regulating Mcl-1 [212]. COX-2 inhibition resulted in inhibition of the growth of cultured rat cholangiocarcinoma cells in a dose-dependent manner and suppression of anchorageindependent growth of the cells in soft agar [216].

AKT, also called protein kinase B, is an important survival kinase that has been shown to play an important role in cholangiocarcinoma pathogenesis [197, 204]. Several studies have suggested that increased phosphorylation of AKT is associated with increased FLIP expression and decreased sensitivity of cells to apoptosis [218-220]. Further, cholangiocarcinoma tissue samples from patients were reported to have increased phosphorylation of AKT compared to adjacent non-neoplastic tissues [204]. Activation of AKT has also been shown to regulate Fas sensitivity in many cancer cells [221, 222] and its inhibition sensitizes the cells to Fas-mediated apoptosis [223, 224]. The ability of AKT inhibitors to enhance Fas-mediated apoptosis appears to involve inhibition of FLIP [204, 225]. Inhibition of AKT has also been observed with the COX-2 inhibitor, celecoxib, which enhances apoptotic sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells. These observations further support a multicomponent signaling crosstalk system between AKT, COX-2, Mcl-1 and Fas signaling pathways in regulating cholangiocarcinoma

Lack of early diagnosis and effective therapies make cholangiocarcinoma a highly lethal cancer with high morbidity and mortality. Better understanding of the pathophysiology of cholangiocarcinoma is essential for the development of novel strategies for prevention, early diagnosis and therapy. The Fas pathway, one of the extensively studied and well characterized apoptotic pathways, may provide a novel avenue for early diagnosis and possibly effective therapy for cholangiocarcinoma. Our group along with several others have identifed a correlation between expression of the cell surface Fas receptors and disease progression in cholangiocarcinoma patients such that low Fas expression is correlated with progressive disease, suggesting that it could be exploited potentially as a biomarker [56, 198, 199]. Induction of apoptosis by targeting the Fas pathway inhibits cholangiocarcinoma cell growth and tumorigenesis, indicating its potential as a target for therapy as well. Further, CaM-antagonists, such as TMX and TFP, have also been shown to induce apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in a Fasdependent manner and inhibit cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis in nude mice xenografts, making them probable agents for chemotherapy [55, 56, 187, 188, 203]. Although a variety of apoptosis modulators such as Fas, Bcl-2, Mcl-1, COX, AKT and CaM are implicated in cholangiocarcinoma pathogenesis, we focused on the biology of Fas pathway with emphasis on newly identified role of CaM in this signaling for several reasons. Firstly, both Fas and CaM pathways have been studied individually to great depths and have been established as potential targets in cholangiocarcinoma model by our group as well as others. Secondly, CaM-antagonists such as, TMX, are well tested drugs with a favourable safety profile and thus can be translated easily for use in patients. Lastly, understanding the biology of CaM in Fas signaling pathway will not only enhance our understanding of the relatively poorly characterized pro-survival arm of the Fas pathway but will also provide us with potentially new therapeutic targets that could be used either alone or in combination with CaM-antagonists such as TMX in cholangiocarcinoma.

The studies presented in this dissertation are aimed at characterizing the role of CaM in Fas pathway and the molecular mechanisms involved in CaM-antagonistinduced apoptosis and inhibition of cholangiocarcinoma tumorigeneis in nude mice. As a part of this characterization, we identifed a direct,  $Ca^{++}$  dependent interaction between CaM and an anti-apoptotic protein, c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>, but not with other DISC associated protein, such as FADD, caspase-8 and FLIP<sub>S</sub>. The overall hypothesis of this project is that CaM interacts directly with c-FLIP to modulate Fas-induced signaling in cholangiocarcinoma cells and in turn regulate tumorigenesis.

The characerization of the CaM-FLIP binding has been discussed in the manuscript entitled "Calmodulin binding to cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein modulates Fas-induced signaling". The molecular mechanisms of CaM-antagonist, TMX-induced apoptosis and the importance of CaM-FLIP binding in TMX mediated apoptosis has been discussed in the manuscript entitled "Molecular mechanisms of Tamxifen therapy for cholangiocarcinoma: Role of Calmodulin".

### CALMODULIN BINDING TO CELLULAR FLICE LIKE INHIBITORY PROTEIN MODULATES FAS-INDUCED SIGNALING

by

# PRITISH S PAWAR, KEITH J MICOLI, HAITAO DING, WILLIAM J COOK, JOHN C KAPPES, YABING CHEN AND JAY M MCDONALD

**Biochemical Journal** 

Copyright 2008 by Portland press Ltd, UK

Reproduced with permission

Format adapted for dissertation

#### ABSTRACT

We and others have demonstrated that Fas-mediated apoptosis is a potential therapeutic target for cholangiocarcinoma. Previously, we reported that calmodulin (CaM)-antagonists induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells through Fas-related mechanisms. Further, we identified a direct interaction between CaM and Fas with recruitment of CaM into the Fas-mediated death inducing signaling complex (DISC), suggesting a novel role for CaM in Fas signaling. Therefore, we characterized the interaction of CaM with proteins recruited into the Fas-mediated DISC, including Fas associated death domain containing protein (FADD), caspase-8 and cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein (c-FLIP). A Ca<sup>++</sup>-dependent direct interaction between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub>, but not FADD or caspase-8, was demonstrated. Further, a 37.3±5.7% increase (n=6, p=0.001) in CaM-FLIP binding was observed at 30 minutes after Fas stimulation which returned to baseline after 60 minutes and correlated with Fas-induced increase of intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> that peaked at 30 minutes and decreased gradually over 60 minutes in cholangiocarcinoma cells. CaM-antagonist, trifluoperazine (TFP), inhibited Fas-induced increase in CaM-FLIP binding concurrent with inhibition of ERK phosphorylation, a downstream signal of FLIP. Direct binding between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub> was demonstrated using recombinant proteins and a CaM binding region was identified in the amino acids 197-213 of FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Compared to over expression of wild type FLIP<sub>L</sub> that resulted in decreased spontaneous as well as Fas-induced apoptosis, mutant FLIP<sub>L</sub> with deletion of CaM binding region resulted in increased spontaneous and Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells. Understanding the biology of CaM-FLIP binding may provide new therapeutic targets for cholangiocarcinoma and possibly other cancers.

Key words: Fas, Cholangiocarcinoma, Calmodulin (CaM), Death inducing signaling complex (DISC), FLICE like inhibitory protein (FLIP), Trifluoperazine (TFP).

#### INTRODUCTION

Apoptosis or programmed cell death is a tightly regulated process by which abnormal cells are removed from the body without generating an inflammatory response. The hallmark of this process is the activation of specific proteases called caspases, to effect DNA fragmentation and ultimately cell death [1]. This process is crucial not only during embryonic development for proper organogenesis but also throughout life to maintain cellular homeostasis. Too much or too little apoptosis disturbs this homeostasis, leading to various pathological conditions such as autoimmunity, neurodegeneration and cancer [2]. Induction of apoptosis has been used as a therapeutic modality in many cancers [3-6]. Previous studies from our group and others have demonstrated the importance of Fas-mediated apoptosis in tumorigenesis in cholangiocarcinoma, which is a fatal tumor arising from intra-hepatic or extra-hepatic biliary epithelium [7-11].

Fas (APO-1/CD-95) is a well characterized member of the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) superfamily of death receptors [12]. In response to the cognate ligand, FasL, it undergoes oligomerization and recruits the adaptor proteins FADD, which in turn recruits caspase-8 and/or c-FLIP, to form the death inducing signaling complex (DISC). Whether caspase-8 or its enzymatically inactive homologue, c-FLIP, is recruited into the DISC

determines whether death or survival signals are transmitted through the DISC [13-16]. c-FLIP has been described largely as an anti-apoptotic protein that interrupts apoptotic signaling by interfering with recruitment and/or activation of an initiator caspase, like caspase-8, into the DISC [17]. At the mRNA level, 11 distinct splice variants of c-FLIP have been reported [18]. At the protein level, however, two isoforms; a long isoform,  $FLIP_{L}$  (55kDa), and a short isoform,  $FLIP_{S}$  (26kDa), have been identified and extensively FLIP<sub>L</sub> shares structural homology with caspase-8 and contains two death studied. effector domains (DEDs) at its N-terminus and a long C-terminal tail. However, it lacks cystein residues in the catalytic subunit that are essential for caspase activity [15, 16]. Because of the structural similarity between these two proteins, it has been suggested that FLIP may have dual functions in apoptotic signaling [19]. On one hand, it interferes with the recruitment and/or activation of caspase-8 in the DISC [17, 20]. On the other hand, it may also facilitate activation of caspase-8 by forming a heterodimer with it, which helps achieve the initial cleavage step of procaspase-8 [19, 21]. The short isoform,  $FLIP_s$ , is believed to be exclusively anti-apoptotic. In situations where the expression of caspase-8 is stable, the expression levels of FLIP<sub>L</sub> are believed to be important in determining its role in apoptosis signaling [22, 23]. However, the precise mechanism that enables  $FLIP_{L}$ to switch these signals and modulate the sensitivity of cells to Fas-induced signaling is not clearly understood.

We have previously demonstrated that calmodulin (CaM) antagonists induce apoptosis through a Fas-related mechanism in a cholangiocarcinoma tumor model [7, 10]. CaM is a 17 kDa, dumbbell shaped, primarily cytoplasmic protein that binds calcium (Ca<sup>++</sup>) through EF hand motifs at each of its globular ends [24, 25]. Ca<sup>++</sup> binding to CaM exposes a hydrophobic linker region between two globular domains of CaM that binds with a variety of target proteins and mediate their effects. Several studies have demonstrated the importance of CaM in apoptosis and the expression of a CaM gene was found to be increased during glucocorticoid and Fas-mediated apoptosis [26, 27]. CaM antagonists have been shown to induce apoptosis in several cancer cell lines [10, 28, 29]. However, the effects of CaM antagonists differ among cell types. In CD4+ T cells from AIDS patients, the CaM antagonists trifluoperazine (TFP) and tamoxifen (TMX) have been reported to protect against apoptosis [30]. TFP, on the other hand, has been reported to induce apoptosis in some cell lines [7, 10, 29].

Recently, studies from our group demonstrated a direct binding between CaM and the Fas receptor that was found to be regulated during Fas-induced apoptosis [31]. The CaM-Fas interaction is unique in that the other members of the death receptor family such as TNFR-1 and TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) receptors TRAIL-R1/DR4, TRAIL-R2/DR5 were not found to interact with CaM. Furthermore, CaM was found to interact with Fas death domain (DD) through a classic Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent CaM binding motif termed 1-5-10 motif. CaM interacts with target proteins in both Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent as well as independent manners [32]. Specific characteristics such as a net positive charge, moderate to high helical hydrophobic moment and moderate hydrophilicity, have been identified to predict the CaM binding region in a given sequence [33]. Based on the structural analyses of various CaM binding proteins, three classes of CaM-binding motifs have been described. These include two motifs for Ca<sup>++</sup>
hydrophobic residues in a sequence and a consensus sequence for  $Ca^{++}$  independent binding, called an IQ motif [34].

The binding between CaM and Fas that is regulated during Fas-mediated apoptosis, prompted us to further study the interaction of CaM with other proteins in the Fas-induced DISC, since Fas-stimulated DISC formation is critical in Fas-mediated apoptosis. Here we report that CaM specifically binds with  $FLIP_L$  but not other members of Fas-induced DISC including FADD and caspase-8. CaM binds specifically with the long isoform of c-FLIP, the interaction is Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent and regulated in response to activation of Fas. Further, the CaM antagonist TFP inhibits CaM-FLIP binding with concurrent inhibition of ERK phosphorylation. In addition, CaM-FLIP binding is direct and the CaM binding domain localized to FLIP<sub>L</sub> amino acids 197-213. Overexpression of FLIP<sub>L</sub> lacking this CaM binding region increased both spontaneous and Fas-stimulated apoptosis in chaolangiocarcinoma cells as compared to wild type FLIP<sub>L</sub> over expressing cells, suggesting that CaM-FLIP binding is important in mediating survival signals by c-FLIP.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

### Cells, antibodies and reagents

The human cholangiocarcinoma cell line Sk-ChA-1 was provided by Dr. A. Knuth (Ludwig Institute for Cancer Research, London, UK). Cholangiocarcinoma cells were grown in RPMI-1640 medium with 2mM L-glutamine, 5 units/ml penicillin; 5µg/ml streptomycin and 10% heat inactivated fetal bovine serum. For activation of Fas pathway, cells were seeded at 70-80% confluence, followed by treatment with Fas agonist antibody

(CH-11) over 60 minutes. Antibodies include: monoclonal anti-FLIP antibody, NF-6 (Alexis Corp., San Diego, CA), polyclonal anti-FLIP and anti-FADD antibodies (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA), mouse monoclonal anti-caspase-8, rabbit polyclonal phospho-ERK and ERK (p44/42) antibodies (Cell Signaling, Boston, MA), Fas activating antibody, clone CH-11 (Upstate Biotechnology, Charlottesville, VA), Alexa Fluor secondary antibodies; goat anti-mouse IgG (Alexa Flour® 488) and goat anti-rabbit IgG (Alexa Flour® 594) (Molecular probes, Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA), anti-GAPDH antibody (Research Diag. Inc, Concord, MA), rabbit polyclonal anti-CaM antibody (Zymed laboratories, San Francisco, CA) and goat polyclonal anti-GST-HRP antibody (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ). The monoclonal antibody to CaM was developed as described [35].

## Protein pull down

Protein pull down with Calmodulin-Sepharose® 4B (CaMS, Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ) or control Sepharose CL-4B beads (CS, Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, MO) was performed as described previously [31]. Briefly, cholangiocarcinoma cells were lysed in lysis buffer [20 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1% Triton-X100, 10% Glycerol, 1mM phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride (PMSF), ethylenediamine tetraacetic acid (EDTA) free protease inhibitor cocktail from Roche, 1mM sodium fluoride (NaF), 1mM sodium orthovanadate] and 800µg of extracted proteins were incubated with 60 µl 1:1 slurry of beads overnight at 4°C. The beads were washed 5 times with lysis buffer and proteins were eluted in 2X sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) buffer containing 10mM ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid (EGTA).

## **Co-immunoprecipitation**

Seize<sup>TM</sup> primary mammalian immunoprecipitation kit (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL) was used for covalent conjugation of anti-CaM antibody to the activated agarose beads. Briefly, 50µg anti-CaM or mouse IgG1 control antibodies were used for conjugation with 100µl slurry of activated agarose beads in a column according to the manufacturer's protocol. Cell lysates were incubated overnight at 4°C in these columns followed by washing and elution of the proteins from the columns as per the protocol. The beads were boiled in 2X SDS sample buffer.

## Western blot analysis

Whole cell extracts (50µg proteins) or eluted proteins from pull down or immunoprecipitation assays were separated by sodium dodecyl sulfate poly-acrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) as described previously [22]. The proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Millipore, Bedford, MA). For CaM, the membranes were fixed in 0.2% glutaraldehyde in tris buffered saline for 30 minutes. The membranes were blocked in 3% non fat dry milk in tris buffered saline with 0.05% Tween-20 for 1 hour at room temperature. Appropriate primary antibodies were added on to the membranes and incubated overnight at 4°C followed by three washes for 10 minutes each. Horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugated secondary antibodies in the same blocking buffer were incubated for 1 hour at room temperature and washed three times. Signals were detected using immobilon Western chemiluminescent HRP substrate (Millipore, Billerica, MA) detection kit. The band intensities were analyzed by densitometry using Adobe Photoshop Elements software (Adobe Systems Incorporated, San Jose CA).

# Apoptosis assay

Apoptosis was induced with Fas activating antibody, CH-11, as described previously [22]. Briefly, 1x10<sup>6</sup> cells were seeded in a 6 well plate and exposed to 500ng/ml of CH-11 antibody over 24 hours. Apoptosis was determined by staining the cells with Annexin V and propidium iodide (PI) using Annexin V- fluorescein isothiocyanate apoptosis detection kit (BD biosciences, Palo Alto, CA) and analyzed by flow cytometry according to manufacturer's recommendation. The percentage of cells that were Annexin V positive and PI negative was determined as apoptotic cells.

## Immunofluorescence staining

Cholangiocarcinoma cells (1x10<sup>6</sup>) were seeded on 18x18 mm glass cover slips in a 6 well plate. Subsequently, cells were washed with ice cold phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and fixed with 3% paraformaldehyde in PBS and permeabilized using 0.5% TritonX-100 in PBS. After blocking with 1% bovine serum albumin in PBS, cells were incubated with primary antibody (a mouse monoclonal anti-CaM and a rabbit polyclonal anti-FLIP antibody, 10ug/ml in blocking buffer) at room temperature for 1 hour and then secondary antibody (Alexa Flour® 488 anti-mouse IgG or Alexa Flour® 594 anti-rabbit IgG, 10ug/ml in blocking buffer) for 30 minutes. Cells incubated with secondary antibodies alone were used as a negative control. Microscopic images were taken at 100X magnification using an Olympus IX 70 inverted microscope.

## Expression and purification of GST-fusion proteins in E-coli

Expression and purification of GST-FLIP fusion proteins was performed as described previously[31]. The human c-FLIP<sub>L</sub> cDNA was amplified from a human umbilical vein endothelial cells library by PCR, cloned into pcDNA3 (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA) and confirmed by sequencing. To express recombinant FLIP proteins in vitro, FLIP<sub>L</sub> cDNA was cloned into a GST vector (pGEX-5X-3, Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ) using blunt end ligation with restriction enzyme SmaI. The mouse FLIP<sub>L</sub> construct was a kind gift from Dr. Khosravi-Far R (Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA). The deletion mutants with human FLIP<sub>L</sub> were generated using restriction enzyme (EcoRI, ApoI, ClaI, AfIII, HindIII, BamHI) - mediated digestion of cDNA followed by cloning into a GST vector. Delta FLIP deletion mutant with deletion of amino acids 197-213 was generated using restriction enzymes BamHI and AfIII mediated digestion of FLIP<sub>L</sub> cDNA. All the mutants were confirmed by sequencing before expression into the bacterial system. The fusion proteins were expressed in *E-coli*, strain DH-5 $\alpha$ , by inducing with Isopropyl  $\beta$ -D-1-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG) at 30°C. The bacteria were lysed in GST lysis buffer (1X PBS, 50 mM EDTA, 10% glycerol, 0.5% aprotonin, 1mM Dithiothreitol (DTT), 1mM PMSF) with lysozyme and purified with a GST expression and purification kit (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ).

# Assay for intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup>

Intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  was detected using FLUO-4-AM dye (Molecular Probes, Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) as described previously [36]. Briefly,  $1x10^5$  cholangiocarcinoma cells were seeded in a 35mm dish with a 14 mm glass bottom well. Cells were washed with Hanks Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) and incubated at room temperature with 5uM FLUO-4 AM dye dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) followed by three washes of 5 minutes each with HBSS. After an initial image was recorded, Fas-activating antibody (CH-11, 500ng/ml) was added to the sample followed by imaging over 60 minutes with one image recorded per minute. All images were taken at 100X magnification using Olympus IX 70 inverted microscope with epifluorescence optics. IPLab Spectrum and Ratio from Scanalytics in Fairfax, VA were used for image acquisition and data analysis.

# Generation of cholangiocarcinoma cells stably over expressing WT or mutant (delta) $\ensuremath{\mathsf{FLIP}}_{\ensuremath{\mathsf{L}}}$

Stable over expression of  $FLIP_L$  in cholangiocarcinoma cells was achieved using a lentiviral  $FLIP_L$  expression vector (pLenti-FLIP) kindly provided by Dr. Shi-Yong Sun (Winship Cancer Institute, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA) [37]. The lentiviral vector expressing a  $FLIP_L$  deletion mutant lacking CaM binding region (delta FLIP) was generated by using restriction enzymes BamHI and AfIII to delete amino acids 197-213 from full length  $FLIP_L$  cDNA. Infectious viral vector particles were generated by each expression vector into 293T cells together with the p $\Delta$ 8.9 packaging construct and the Env pseudotyping contruct pmD.G, as described previously [38]. Cholangiocarcinoma cells were transduced with each of the vectors for exogenous expression of the WT FLIP and delta FLIP proteins, respectively.

## Statistical analysis

The differences between two groups were analyzed by student t-test. For multiple groups, one-way analysis of variance and Student-Newman-Keuls tests were used to identify differences. Significance was defined as p<0.05.

## RESULTS

## CaM interacts with FLIP<sub>L</sub> but not with FADD and caspase-8

We have recently characterized CaM binding with Fas, a member of the TNF super family of death receptors, and this binding is regulated during Fas-induced apoptosis [31]. The interaction of CaM and Fas is unique, because CaM does not bind to other members of TNF family such as DR4, DR5 or TNF-R1. This exclusive interaction between CaM and Fas suggests a novel role for CaM in Fas signaling pathway which could be a mechanism to explain the variable effects of CaM-antagonists in inducing apoptosis in various cell lines. To further delineate the role of CaM in Fas-induced signaling, we determined if CaM interacted with other members of Fas-induced DISC. performed with proteins Protein pull down assays were extracted from cholangiocarcinoma cells using Calmodulin-Sepharose (CaMS) beads. Western blot analyses of proteins pulled-down by CaMS demonstrated the specific interaction of CaM with c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>, but not with the other DISC associated proteins, FADD and caspase-8 (Fig.1A). In addition, CaMS beads did not pull down the short isoform of c-FLIP, FLIP<sub>S</sub>. The binding between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub> was further confirmed in cholangiocarcinoma cells by co-immunoprecipitation (Co-IP) analysis with anti- CaM antibody (Fig. 1B). Similarly, co-immunoprecipitation of CaM and  $FLIP_L$  was observed in Jurkat cells (data

not shown), suggesting that CaM/FLIP binding could be a universal phenomenon. The CaM/FLIP binding was further visualized by immunofluorescence staining. As depicted in Fig. 1C, CaM (shown in green color) and FLIP (shown in red color) co-localized (seen as a yellow color in merged image) in cholangiocarcinoma cells.

# Interaction between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub> is Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent

Since CaM interacts with its target proteins in both Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent and independent manners, the interaction between CaM and FLIP was further characterized to determine whether the binding was affected by Ca<sup>++</sup>. The effect of a Ca<sup>++</sup> chelator, EGTA, on CaM-FLIP binding was determined. EGTA (2mM) inhibited the binding between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub>, as decreased amount of FLIP<sub>L</sub> was pulled down by CaMS beads in protein pull down assays (Fig. 2A). FLIP<sub>s</sub> was not pulled down by CaMS, both in the presence and absence of EGTA. Similarly, EGTA decreased the amount of FLIP<sub>L</sub> co-precipitated with CaM in immunoprecipitation using anti-CaM antibody, further confirming the Ca<sup>++</sup> dependence of CaM- FLIP<sub>L</sub> interaction *in vivo* (Fig. 2B).

## CaM-FLIP binding is regulated in response to Fas activation

The biological significance of CaM-FLIP<sub>L</sub> binding in Fas-mediated apoptosis was further characterized in cholangiocarcinoma cells. We determined that treatment with Fas activating antibody (clone CH-11) over 24 hours induced significant apoptosis ( $59\pm5\%$ , n=8, p<0.05) in cholangiocarcinoma cells. We further determined whether Fas activation affected the CaM-FLIP interaction. Immunoprecipitation analysis of cholangiocarcinoma cells exposed to Fas activating antibody for 30 and 60 minutes

demonstrated that CaM-FLIP binding was increased significantly at 30 minutes and returned to basal level at 60 minutes (Fig. 3A). The band intensities for FLIP and CaM were measured using densitometry and the percentage change in the ratios of band intensities of FLIP with respect to the corresponding band intensities of CaM were used to determine the change in CaM and FLIP binding. As compared to untreated cells, a  $37.3 \pm 5.7\%$  increase (n=6, p=0.001) in CaM-FLIP binding was identified in cells exposed to Fas activating antibody for 30 minutes and the binding was decreased to basal level at 60 minutes (Fig. 3B, right panel). Immunofluorescence staining for CaM (Green) and FLIP (Red) after stimulation of cholangiocarcinoma cells with Fas activating antibody for 30 minutes showed that CaM and FLIP co-localized in the same apparent discrete sub-cellular location, as opposed to the diffused cytoplasmic staining seen in unstimulated cells, further confirming that the CaM-FLIP binding is regulated in response to Fas activation (Fig 3C). Fas and c-FLIP are known to move towards the membrane compartment of the cell to form the DISC during Fas-induced apoptosis. Thus it is likely that CaM and FLIP are moving towards the membrane compartment of the cell in response to Fas activation. These findings further underscore the involvement of CaM in Fas-induced apoptosis.

# Intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> increases in response to Fas activation

Intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> has been reported to increase in response to the induction of apoptosis [39]. We investigated the response of Ca<sup>++</sup> in cholangiocarcinoma cells after Fas stimulation using FLUO-4 AM dye that stains intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup>. The images were recorded and quantitated as described in the materials and methods section. An increase

in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> that peaked at 30 minutes followed by a gradual decline over 60 minutes after Fas activation was observed in cholangiocarcinoma cells as shown in Fig.4. Thus the increased binding between CaM and FLIP at 30 minutes (Fig.3) following Fas stimulation paralleled the rise in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> that peaked at 30 minutes in response to Fas-activating antibody, suggesting that the Ca<sup>++</sup> dependence of CaM-FLIP binding is biologically significant.

## Calmodulin-antagonist inhibits Fas-induced CaM-FLIP binding and ERK activity

TFP is a potent CaM-antagonist and we have shown previously that it induces apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in a Fas related mechanism [7, 10]. To further characterize the biologic relevance of CaM-FLIP binding in Fas mediated signaling, we determined the effect of TFP (10uM) on CaM-FLIP binding and the activity of extracellular-signal regulated kinase (ERK) pathway, a downstream signal that has been reported to mediate the survival pathway of FLIP in response to activation of death receptors [40]. Fas, extensively studied as a death receptor, is able to send survival signals as well through ERK activation and it is speculated that the final outcome of Fas stimulation depends upon which signaling pathway; pro-apoptotic or pro-survival, predominates in a given system [41, 42]. We found that pretreatment of cholangiocarcinoma cells with TFP (10 µM) for 30 minutes inhibited the Fas-stimulated increase in CaM-FLIP binding (Fig. 5A). The basal level of CaM-FLIP binding was also decreased by TFP. Further, we determined whether inhibition of CaM-FLIP binding affected the phosphorylation of ERK signaling (p44/42 MAPK). Exposure of cells to TFP for 30 and 60 minutes did not affect phosphorylation of ERK (pERK, Fig 5B,

extreme right panel). However, pretreatment with TFP caused decrease in phosphorylation of ERK after cells were exposed to Fas activating antibody (CH-11), although CH-11 alone did not affect phosphorylation of ERK at 30 and 60 minutes. Such inhibition of ERK phosphorylation by TFP paralleled its inhibition of CaM-FLIP binding. Thus, increased CaM-FLIP binding after Fas stimulation appears to be important in maintaining ERK phosphorylation.

## Binding between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub> is direct

To determine whether CaM binds to  $FLIP_L$  directly, purified recombinant  $FLIP_L$  was used in protein pull down assay with CaM sepharose beads. Human  $FLIP_L$  cDNA was cloned into a GST vector, expressed in *E. coli* and the proteins were purified using affinity purification. As shown in Fig 6A, GST-FLIP protein bound to CaMS but not to control sepharose (CS) beads, indicating a specific direct binding of CaM and FLIP. The binding between CaM and GST-FLIP was diminished in the presence of the Ca<sup>++</sup> chelator, EGTA (Fig. 6B), confirming the Ca<sup>++</sup> dependence of the binding between purified proteins. To exclude the possibility of nonspecific binding between CaM and GST, Factor Xa was used to cleave GST tag from the GST-FLIP fusion protein. Recombinant FLIP<sub>L</sub> protein cleaved from the GST-FLIP fusion protein bound specifically to CaMS beads (Fig. 6C). The direct binding between CaM and FLIP<sub>L</sub> was confirmed by using mouse FLIP<sub>L</sub> construct as well (data not shown).

# Computer modeling of $FLIP_L$ structure and generation of GST-FLIP deletion mutants

Based on the structural characteristics of various CaM binding proteins, the putative CaM binding regions on a given sequence can be predicted using various criteria including the hydrophobic moment, net charge and propensity of the sequence to form alpha helical structure [33, 34]. To date, only the short isoform of c-FLIP (FLIP<sub>s</sub>) has been crystallized [43] and hence the structure of the c-terminal tail of  $FLIP_L$  is not known. Since FLIP<sub>L</sub> shares extensive sequence and probably structural homology with caspase-8, the structure of caspase-8 was used as a reference to determine the helical sequences in the three dimensional model of FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Six alpha helices, shown as coiled ribbons, were identified in the c-terminal FLIP<sub>L</sub> sequence as potential CaM binding regions (Fig. 7A) and used to direct the generation of FLIP<sub>L</sub> deletion mutants using restriction enzymes mediated digestion of human FLIP cDNA as shown in Fig. 7B. The FLIP cDNA fragments obtained were cloned into a GST vector to obtain six N-terminal, one C-terminal and a delta FLIP deletion mutant with deletion of amino acids 197-213 from full length FLIP<sub>1</sub>. After confirming the sequences of these GST-FLIP deletion mutants, proteins were expressed in *E-coli* using IPTG induction and confirmed by immunoblotting for GST and/or FLIP.

## CaM binds to FLIP<sub>L</sub> between amino acids 197-213

The series of GST-FLIP deletion mutants (shown in Fig. 7B) were used in protein pull down assays to identify potential CaM binding motif on FLIP. We found that mutants N383, N280, N257, N233 N213 and C280 but not N196 bound with CaM (Fig. 8). Thus, the likely CaM binding site was narrowed to amino acids 197-213 on FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Further deletion of amino acids 197-213 (using restriction enzymes BamHI and AfIII) from FLIP<sub>L</sub> cDNA showed reduced binding of this mutant with CaM (Fig. 8D), confirming that the region from amino acids 197-213 in FLIP<sub>L</sub> is important for binding with CaM. The short isoform, FLIP<sub>s</sub>, contains 221 amino acids, with the N-terminal 202 amino acids identical to those of FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Thus localization of CaM binding site on FLIP<sub>L</sub> to amino acids 197-213 explains the lack of CaM binding to FLIP<sub>s</sub>. Further, the binding of fragment N213, the shortest FLIP<sub>L</sub> mutant to bind CaM was Ca<sup>++</sup>-dependent (Fig 8B). Interestingly, although the CaM-FLIP<sub>L</sub> interaction was found to be Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent, the classical CaM binding motifs, 1-8-14 and 1-5-10, observed in many proteins binding with CaM in Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent manner [34] were not identified in this FLIP<sub>L</sub> sequence. This may categorize FLIP<sub>L</sub> as a novel interacting partner in a family of CaM binding proteins with a CaM binding motif not previously identified.

# CaM-FLIP binding is important in mediating spontaneous as well as Fas-induced apoptosis by $FLIP_L$

FLIP<sub>L</sub> has been ascribed with anti- as well as pro-apoptotic functions in Fas signaling [19]. To determine the function of FLIP in cholangiocarcinoma cell lines and the importance of CaM- FLIP<sub>L</sub> binding in mediating FLIP<sub>L</sub> function, we stably over expressed wild type FLIP<sub>L</sub> (WT FLIP) and FLIP<sub>L</sub> lacking the CaM binding region (delta FLIP) in cholangiocarcinoma cells using the lentiviral expression vectors (Fig. 9A). Over expression of WT FLIP reduced both basal apoptosis and the sensitivity to Fas-induced apoptosis as compared to control (LacZ) cells (Fig. 9B). Even though the delta FLIP over expressing cells were found to be resistant to Fas-induced apoptosis as compared to control (LacZ) cells, their sensitivity to Fas-induced apoptosis was higher than WT FLIP

over expressing cells. Thus WT FLIP was found to be a more efficient inhibitor of Fas stimulated apoptosis than delta FLIP protein (Fig. 9B, mean±SE, n=8, p<0.05). Therefore CaM-FLIP binding seems to be important for the anti-apoptotic function of FLIP<sub>L</sub> in the Fas pathway. It is likely that the abrogation of CaM-FLIP binding may affect FLIP<sub>L</sub> such that there is inefficient recruitment and/or activity of FLIP<sub>L</sub> into the DISC. Interestingly, unlike WT FLIP that rendered cells more resistant to apoptosis under unstimulated conditions, basal apoptosis was increased significantly in cholangiocarcinoma cells that over expressed the delta FLIP protein, suggesting that CaM-FLIP binding is also an important determinant of spontaneous apoptosis under basal conditions.

## DISCUSSION

CaM interacts with a variety of proteins such as calcineurin, CaM kinases, myosin light chain kinase, nitric oxide synthase and neuromodulin [34] and affects numerous signaling pathways such as inflammation, memory, muscle contraction, the immune response and ion channel functioning [44]. Recently, we reported a direct and dynamic interaction between CaM and Fas suggesting a novel role of CaM in Fas-mediated signaling. CaM binding to Fas is mediated through a classic Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent CaM binding region termed, 1-5-10 motif, present in the cytoplasmic death domain of Fas [31]. The point mutation (V254N) in the cytoplasmic death domain of Fas in lpr<sup>cg</sup> mice, whose phenotype is analogous to that of human autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome, results in the inability of Fas to form the DISC [45]. This same mutation also causes reduced binding between CaM and Fas as seen in osteoclasts from lpr<sup>cg</sup> mice [46]. Considering these findings and the multitude of signaling pathways CaM is involved in, it

is likely that CaM plays an important but yet undetermined role in Fas mediated signaling. Consistently, we found that CaM is recruited into the Fas-mediated DISC [47]. Therefore, we studied the interaction of CaM with other proteins involved in Fas-induced DISC. Here we report that c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>, a mediator in the Fas stimulated DISC, is a novel binding partner of CaM. We confirmed the direct binding between CaM and c-FLIP<sub>L</sub> by various methods including CaMS protein pull down, immunoprecipitation, epifluorescence and in vitro binding assays using recombinant proteins (Fig. 1, 2 and 6). The CaM-FLIP binding was increased in response to Fas activation and this increase in binding correlated with a rise in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> in response to Fas activation, further corroborating a likely functional significance of this binding in cholangiocarcinoma cells (Fig 3A, 3B and 4). Interestingly, CaM does not interact with other homologues proteins of the DISC; FADD and caspase-8, which gives rise to the interesting possibility that CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP binding may act as a counter mechanisms for Fas-FADDcaspase-8 assembly during DISC formation.

The CaM binding region was localized to amino acids 197-213 on  $FLIP_L$  which also explains the lack of binding of CaM with c-FLIP<sub>s</sub> (short isoform of c-FLIP). FLIP<sub>s</sub> is a 26 kDa protein with 221 amino acids whose sequence differs from the long isoform, FLIP<sub>L</sub>, from amino acid 203 to the C-terminus. Also this region lies outside the death effector domains (DEDs) of c-FLIP, further explaining the lack of CaM binding with other homologous proteins, FADD and caspase-8, which share DEDs as the homologous domain in the family. In addition, the CaM binding site on FLIP<sub>L</sub> does not appear to share the characteristics of any of the classical Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent CaM binding motifs described so far and thus  $FLIP_L$  may be a novel target in a family of CaM binding peptides.

The precise role of CaM-FLIP interaction in regulating Fas-mediated apoptosis has yet to be fully elucidated. Here we showed that overexpression of WT FLIP decreased spontaneous as well as Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells. However disruption of CaM-FLIP binding with (delta) FLIP rendered cholangiocarcinoma cells more sensitive to spontaneous and Fas-induced apoptosis as compared to WT FLIP over expressing cells. Thus, CaM-FLIP binding appears to be important not only for mediating anti-apoptotic effects of FLIP<sub>L</sub> in the Fas pathway, but also for maintaining survival signals under basal conditions. It is possible that the disruption of CaM-FLIP binding causes a conformational change in FLIP, which affects its recruitment into the DISC thus affecting its anti-apoptotic role in cholangiocarcinoma cells. Further investigations are warranted to define the mechanisms by which CaM-FLIP modulates cell survival and apoptosis under basal conditions and upon Fas stimulation.

We showed here that CaM-FLIP binding increased after 30 minutes of Fas activation in cholangiocarcinoma cells (Fig 3A and B). Further, CaM and FLIP were shown to co-localize in the same apparent discrete sub-cellular compartment after Fas activation. In combination, these observations demonstrated that the CaM-FLIP binding is regulated upon Fas stimulation, which might be important for mediating anti-apoptotic and/or pro-survival signaling by FLIP in response to Fas stimulation. Consistently, we showed here that the CaM-antagonist, TFP, interfered with Fas-induced increase in CaM-FLIP binding with concurrent decrease in phosphorylation of ERK, a pro-survival signal downstream of FLIP (Fig.5). It is possible that the functions of CaM are cell-type

specific, possibly paralleling the cell-specific apoptosis-inducing abilities of CaMantagonists [10, 28-30].

Both CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP interactions are Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent. Therefore, there is a possibility that these interactions, by engaging CaM, affect the Ca<sup>++</sup> flux in the vicinity of the membrane compartment of the cell. As opposed to Jurkat cells in which rise in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> is comparatively a late phenomenon [39], cholangiocarcinoma cells showed a relatively rapid rise in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> in response to Fas stimulation [Fig. 4]. Jurkat cells are known to be type II cells in which only minimal formation of the DISC is required to initiate apoptosis that proceeds mainly through the mitochondrial pathway [48]. Type I cells however are characterized by the formation of the DISC (to recruit caspase-8) which is required for the activation of downstream caspases. Over expression of FLIP<sub>L</sub> in cholangiocarcinoma cells interfered with caspase-8 activation and significantly reduced their sensitivity to Fas-mediated apoptosis, which is consistent with previous reports attributing an inhibitory role to c-FLIP in Fas-mediated apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells [9]. Thus the cholangiocarcinoma cells that we used in the present studies appear to be type I cells in which modulation (with increased recruitment of c-FLIP) in the formation of the DISC abrogates apoptotic cell death. Therefore it is very likely that the CaM-FLIP interaction is important modulator of Fas-induced DISC which is the essential pathway for apoptotic cell death in cholangiocarcinoma cells.

Although Fas is well characterized as a death receptor in the apoptotic machinery, it can also activate non apoptotic signaling events [45]. Activation of Fas has been shown to induce cell proliferation and tissue regeneration as well [49] and c-FLIP is touted as one of the important determinants of downstream signaling initiated after Fas activation. Fas-induced activation of ERK pathway has been shown to be independent of caspase activation such that caspase inhibition did not affect Fas-induced ERK activation [42]. This supports the notion that Fas-CaM-FLIP arm of the DISC might be important in modulating survival signals in response to Fas activation, independent of caspase involvement. It will be interesting to study the CaM-FLIP interaction with respect to other death receptors such as DR4, DR5 and TNF-R1, which may provide further insights into the non-apoptotic signaling events mediated by these receptors. Further characterizing the nature of CaM-FLIP interaction may potentially provide new therapeutic targets for cancer therapy.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We thank Albert Tousson, Imaging Facility, University of Alabama at Birmingham (UAB), Alabama, for helping us with live cell imaging, Dr. Shi-Yong Sun, Winship Cancer Institute, Emory University, Atlanta, GA, USA for providing with the Lenti-FLIP<sub>L</sub> construct. This work was supported by Veterans Affairs Merit Review Award to JMM and JCK, and by research resources of the Genetically Defined Microbe and Expression Core of the UAB mucosal HIV and Immunology Center (R24DK64400).

#### REFERENCES

- 1 Kerr, J. F., Wyllie, A. H. and Currie, A. R. (1972) Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in tissue kinetics Br J Cancer 26, 239-57
- 2 Thompson, C. B. (1995) Apoptosis in the pathogenesis and treatment of disease Science **267**, 1456-62

- 3 Gerl, R. and Vaux, D. L. (2005) Apoptosis in the development and treatment of cancer Carcinogenesis **26**, 263-70
- 4 Stahnke, K., Fulda, S., Friesen, C., Strauss, G. and Debatin, K. M. (2001) Activation of apoptosis pathways in peripheral blood lymphocytes by in vivo chemotherapy Blood **98**, 3066-73
- 5 Muller, M., Strand, S., Hug, H., Heinemann, E. M., Walczak, H., Hofmann, W. J., Stremmel, W., Krammer, P. H. and Galle, P. R. (1997) Drug-induced apoptosis in hepatoma cells is mediated by the CD95 (APO-1/Fas) receptor/ligand system and involves activation of wild-type p53 J Clin Invest **99**, 403-13
- 6 Searle, J., Lawson, T. A., Abbott, P. J., Harmon, B. and Kerr, J. F. (1975) An electron-microscope study of the mode of cell death induced by cancerchemotherapeutic agents in populations of proliferating normal and neoplastic cells J Pathol **116**, 129-38
- 7 Ahn, E. Y., Pan, G., Oh, J. H., Tytler, E. M. and McDonald, J. M. (2003) The combination of calmodulin antagonists and interferon-gamma induces apoptosis through caspase-dependent and -independent pathways in cholangiocarcinoma cells Am J Pathol **163**, 2053-63
- <sup>8</sup> Jhala, N. C., Vickers, S. M., Argani, P. and McDonald, J. M. (2005) Regulators of apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma Arch Pathol Lab Med **129**, 481-6
- 9 Que, F. G., Phan, V. A., Phan, V. H., Celli, A., Batts, K., LaRusso, N. F. and Gores, G. J. (1999) Cholangiocarcinomas express Fas ligand and disable the Fas receptor Hepatology **30**, 1398-404
- 10 Pan, G., Vickers, S. M., Pickens, A., Phillips, J. O., Ying, W., Thompson, J. A., Siegal, G. P. and McDonald, J. M. (1999) Apoptosis and tumorigenesis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells. Involvement of Fas/APO-1 (CD95) and calmodulin Am J Pathol 155, 193-203
- Shimonishi, T., Isse, K., Shibata, F., Aburatani, I., Tsuneyama, K., Sabit, H., Harada, K., Miyazaki, K. and Nakanuma, Y. (2000) Up-regulation of fas ligand at early stages and down-regulation of Fas at progressed stages of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma reflect evasion from immune surveillance Hepatology 32, 761-9
- 12 Peter, M. E., Scaffidi, C., Medema, J. P., Kischkel, F. and Krammer, P. H. (1999) The death receptors Results Probl Cell Differ **23**, 25-63
- 13 Baumler, C., Duan, F., Onel, K., Rapaport, B., Jhanwar, S., Offit, K. and Elkon, K. B. (2003) Differential recruitment of caspase 8 to cFlip confers sensitivity or

resistance to Fas-mediated apoptosis in a subset of familial lymphoma patients Leuk Res 27, 841-51

- 14 Irmler, M., Thome, M., Hahne, M., Schneider, P., Hofmann, K., Steiner, V., Bodmer, J. L., Schroter, M., Burns, K., Mattmann, C., Rimoldi, D., French, L. E. and Tschopp, J. (1997) Inhibition of death receptor signals by cellular FLIP Nature 388, 190-5
- 15 Thome, M., Schneider, P., Hofmann, K., Fickenscher, H., Meinl, E., Neipel, F., Mattmann, C., Burns, K., Bodmer, J. L., Schroter, M., Scaffidi, C., Krammer, P. H., Peter, M. E. and Tschopp, J. (1997) Viral FLICE-inhibitory proteins (FLIPs) prevent apoptosis induced by death receptors Nature **386**, 517-21
- 16 Shu, H. B., Halpin, D. R. and Goeddel, D. V. (1997) Casper is a FADD- and caspase-related inducer of apoptosis Immunity **6**, 751-63
- 17 Scaffidi, C., Schmitz, I., Krammer, P. H. and Peter, M. E. (1999) The role of c-FLIP in modulation of CD95-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem **274**, 1541-8
- 18 Djerbi, M., Darreh-Shori, T., Zhivotovsky, B. and Grandien, A. (2001) Characterization of the human FLICE-inhibitory protein locus and comparison of the anti-apoptotic activity of four different flip isoforms Scand J Immunol 54, 180-9
- 19 Chang, D. W., Xing, Z., Pan, Y., Algeciras-Schimnich, A., Barnhart, B. C., Yaish-Ohad, S., Peter, M. E. and Yang, X. (2002) c-FLIP(L) is a dual function regulator for caspase-8 activation and CD95-mediated apoptosis Embo J 21, 3704-14
- 20 Thome, M. and Tschopp, J. (2001) Regulation of lymphocyte proliferation and death by FLIP Nat Rev Immunol 1, 50-8
- 21 Dohrman, A., Russell, J. Q., Cuenin, S., Fortner, K., Tschopp, J. and Budd, R. C. (2005) Cellular FLIP long form augments caspase activity and death of T cells through heterodimerization with and activation of caspase-8 J Immunol 175, 311-8
- 22 Chen, Y., Xu, J., Jhala, N., Pawar, P., Zhu, Z. B., Ma, L., Byon, C. H. and McDonald, J. M. (2006) Fas-mediated apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells is enhanced by 3,3'-diindolylmethane through inhibition of AKT signaling and FLICE-like inhibitory protein Am J Pathol **169**, 1833-42
- 23 Kiener, P. A., Davis, P. M., Starling, G. C., Mehlin, C., Klebanoff, S. J., Ledbetter, J. A. and Liles, W. C. (1997) Differential induction of apoptosis by Fas-Fas ligand interactions in human monocytes and macrophages J Exp Med 185, 1511-6

- Babu, Y. S., Sack, J. S., Greenhough, T. J., Bugg, C. E., Means, A. R. and Cook, W. J. (1985) Three-dimensional structure of calmodulin Nature 315, 37-40
- 25 Hoeflich, K. P. and Ikura, M. (2002) Calmodulin in action: diversity in target recognition and activation mechanisms Cell **108**, 739-42
- 26 Dowd, D. R., MacDonald, P. N., Komm, B. S., Haussler, M. R. and Miesfeld, R. (1991) Evidence for early induction of calmodulin gene expression in lymphocytes undergoing glucocorticoid-mediated apoptosis J Biol Chem 266, 18423-6
- 27 Gerner, C., Frohwein, U., Gotzmann, J., Bayer, E., Gelbmann, D., Bursch, W. and Schulte-Hermann, R. (2000) The Fas-induced apoptosis analyzed by high throughput proteome analysis J Biol Chem **275**, 39018-26
- 28 Jan, C. R., Lu, C. H., Chen, Y. C., Cheng, J. S., Tseng, L. L. and Jun-Wen, W. (2000) Ca(2+) mobilization induced by W-7 in MG63 human osteosarcoma cells Pharmacol Res 42, 323-7
- 29 Kang, U. G., Kim, M. J., Suh, P. G., Ryu, S. H., Park, J. B., Kim, J. H., Kim, Y. S. and Lee, Y. H. (1999) Inhibition of trifluoperazine-induced DNA fragmentation by cyclic AMP mediated signaling Mol Cells 9, 596-602
- 30 Pan, G., Zhou, T., Radding, W., Saag, M. S., Mountz, J. D. and McDonald, J. M. (1998) Calmodulin antagonists inhibit apoptosis of CD4+ T-cells from patients with AIDS Immunopharmacology 40, 91-103
- 31 Ahn, E. Y., Lim, S. T., Cook, W. J. and McDonald, J. M. (2004) Calmodulin binding to the Fas death domain. Regulation by Fas activation J Biol Chem **279**, 5661-6
- 32 Jurado, L. A., Chockalingam, P. S. and Jarrett, H. W. (1999) Apocalmodulin Physiol Rev **79**, 661-82
- 33 O'Neil, K. T. and DeGrado, W. F. (1990) How calmodulin binds its targets: sequence independent recognition of amphiphilic alpha-helices Trends Biochem Sci **15**, 59-64
- 34 Rhoads, A. R. and Friedberg, F. (1997) Sequence motifs for calmodulin recognition Faseb J **11**, 331-40
- 35 Sacks, D. B., Porter, S. E., Ladenson, J. H. and McDonald, J. M. (1991) Monoclonal antibody to calmodulin: development, characterization, and comparison with polyclonal anti-calmodulin antibodies Anal Biochem 194, 369-77

- 36 Schneider, E. M., Menzl, I., Weber, O. and Hug, H. (2003) Differential calcium response in HeLa and HeLa-Fas cells by cytotoxic T lymphocytes Biochem Biophys Res Commun **301**, 159-66
- 37 Liu, X., Yue, P., Schonthal, A. H., Khuri, F. R. and Sun, S. Y. (2006) Cellular FLICE-inhibitory protein down-regulation contributes to celecoxib-induced apoptosis in human lung cancer cells Cancer Res **66**, 11115-9
- 38 Zufferey, R., Nagy, D., Mandel, R. J., Naldini, L. and Trono, D. (1997) Multiply attenuated lentiviral vector achieves efficient gene delivery in vivo Nat Biotechnol **15**, 871-5
- 39 Sen, C. K., Sashwati, R. and Packer, L. (1999) Fas mediated apoptosis of human Jurkat T-cells: intracellular events and potentiation by redox-active alpha-lipoic acid Cell Death Differ 6, 481-91
- 40 Kataoka, T., Budd, R. C., Holler, N., Thome, M., Martinon, F., Irmler, M., Burns, K., Hahne, M., Kennedy, N., Kovacsovics, M. and Tschopp, J. (2000) The caspase-8 inhibitor FLIP promotes activation of NF-kappaB and Erk signaling pathways Curr Biol **10**, 640-8
- Peter, M. E., Budd, R. C., Desbarats, J., Hedrick, S. M., Hueber, A. O., Newell, M. K., Owen, L. B., Pope, R. M., Tschopp, J., Wajant, H., Wallach, D., Wiltrout, R. H., Zornig, M. and Lynch, D. H. (2007) The CD95 receptor: apoptosis revisited Cell 129, 447-50
- 42 Tran, S. E., Holmstrom, T. H., Ahonen, M., Kahari, V. M. and Eriksson, J. E. (2001) MAPK/ERK overrides the apoptotic signaling from Fas, TNF, and TRAIL receptors J Biol Chem **276**, 16484-90
- 43 Li, F. Y., Jeffrey, P. D., Yu, J. W. and Shi, Y. (2006) Crystal structure of a viral FLIP: insights into FLIP-mediated inhibition of death receptor signaling J Biol Chem **281**, 2960-8
- 44 O'Day, D. H. (2003) CaMBOT: profiling and characterizing calmodulin-binding proteins Cell Signal **15**, 347-54
- 45 Legembre, P., Barnhart, B. C., Zheng, L., Vijayan, S., Straus, S. E., Puck, J., Dale, J. K., Lenardo, M. and Peter, M. E. (2004) Induction of apoptosis and activation of NF-kappaB by CD95 require different signalling thresholds EMBO Rep 5, 1084-9
- 46 Wu, X., Ahn, E. Y., McKenna, M. A., Yeo, H. and McDonald, J. M. (2005) Fas binding to calmodulin regulates apoptosis in osteoclasts J Biol Chem **280**, 29964-70

52

- 47 Chen, Y., Pawar, P., Pan, G., Ma, L., Liu, H. and McDonald, J. M. (2007) Calmodulin binding to the Fas-Mediated death-inducing signaling complex in cholangiocarcinoma cells J Cell Biochem
- Scaffidi, C., Schmitz, I., Zha, J., Korsmeyer, S. J., Krammer, P. H. and Peter, M. E. (1999) Differential modulation of apoptosis sensitivity in CD95 type I and type II cells J Biol Chem 274, 22532-8
- 49 Desbarats, J. and Newell, M. K. (2000) Fas engagement accelerates liver regeneration after partial hepatectomy Nat Med **6**, 920-3







C.



Figure 1. CaM binding with c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>

A. CaM binds with c-FLIP<sub>L</sub> in cholangiocarcinoma cells. Whole cell lysates from cholangiocarcinoma cells were used for protein pull down assay using Calmodulin-Sepharose (CaMS) or Control Sepharose (CS) beads. The beads were boiled in 2X SDS+10mM EGTA buffer followed by separation with 12% SDS PAGE and immunoblotted for c-FLIP, FADD and caspase-8. The result shown here is representative of 3 independent experiments.

**B.** CaM and c-FLIP<sub>L</sub> were co-immunoprecipitated (Co-IP) by anti-CaM antibody. Cholangiocarcinoma cell lysates were used in co-immunoprecipitation with anti-CaM antibody or isotype matched control mouse IgG1 antibody and immunoblotted for CaM and FLIP as shown in the Fig. 1B.  $\alpha$ -CaM 1 and  $\alpha$ -CaM 2 represent two consecutive samples eluted from  $\alpha$ -CaM antibody conjugated column and control IgG1 represents the sample eluted from isotype matched mouse (IgG1) antibody conjugated columns. '\*' in Fig. 1B represents anti-CaM antibody conjugated beads used as a control for heavy chain of the antibody. The data are representative of 4 independent experiments.

C. Immunofluorescence staining showing co-localization of CaM and c-FLIP

Cholangiocarcinoma cells were fixed on the glass cover slips using 3% paraformaldehyde and stained with anti-CaM (Green color) and anti-FLIP (Red color) antibodies. Images were taken at 100X magnification. The merge (Yellow color) represents the picture obtained by merging red and green fluorescent images. 'Antibody control' in the right panel represents Alexa Flour® 488 and Alexa Flour® 594 fluorescent secondary antibodies alone used as negative controls to rule out non specific binding. The data are representative of 5 independent experiments.



Figure 2.  $Ca^{++}$  dependent binding between CaM and c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>

**A.** Whole cell lysates from cholangiocarcinoma cells were used in protein pull down assay with CaMS or CS beads in the presence or absence of 2mM EGTA. The proteins pulled down were immunoblotted for c-FLIP and CaM. The data are representative of 3 independent experiments.

**B.** Cholangiocarcinoma cell lysates were used for Co-IP using anti-CaM antibody in the presence (+) or absence (-) of 2mM EGTA and western blots were analyzed for CaM and FLIP. The presence of 2mM EGTA diminished the CaM-FLIP<sub>L</sub> binding as decreased FLIP<sub>L</sub> co-precipitated in the presence of EGTA. The data are representative of 3 independent experiments.









Figure 3. Changes in CaM-FLIP interaction in response to Fas activation

A. Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with 500ng/ml of Fas activating antibody (CH-11) for 30 and 60 minutes. The whole cell lysates were used for co-immunoprecipitation using anti-CaM antibody and immunoblotted for CaM and c-FLIP. **B.** The band intensities for CaM and FLIP were measured by densitometry. The percentage change in the ratio of FLIP/CaM band intensities, shown in the figure as mean  $\pm$  SE, were calculated for the indicated times (n=6, p=0.001). **C.** Immunofluorescence staining for CaM (Green) and FLIP (Red) after activation of cholangiocarcinoma cells with CH-11 for 30 minutes showed the movement of CaM and FLIP towards the same sub-cellular compartment as shown in the lower panel in Fig. 3C. The upper panel shown as 0' represents untreated cholangiocarcinoma cells. The data are representative of 3 independent experiments.

Note: From "Calmodulin binding to cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein modulates Fas-induced signaling" by Pritish S Pawar, Keith J Micoli, Haitao Ding, William J Cook, John C Kappes, Yabing Chen and Jay M McDonald, *Biochemical Journal, in press,* Copyright 2008 by the Portland Press Ltd. Reproduced with permission.



Figure 4. Changes in intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  with Fas activation in cholangiocarcinoma cells The intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  was labeled using FLUO-4 AM dye and after recording a baseline image, Fas activating antibody (CH-11, 500ng/ml) was added to the sample and images were recorded at one minute interval over 60 minutes. Isotype matched mouse IgM antibody was added as a negative control that showed no changes in intracellular  $Ca^{++}$ and 1uM thapsigargin was added at the end of the experiment as a positive control showing a large increase in intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  levels (data not shown). The levels of intracellular  $Ca^{++}$  peaked at about 30 minutes and decreased gradually over the next 30 minutes. The data are representative of 3 independent experiments.



<u>Figure 5.</u> CaM-antagonist, trifluoperazine (TFP), interferes with CaM-FLIP binding with concurrent reduction in phosphorylation of ERK

**A.** Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with 10uM TFP alone or Fas agonist antibody (CH-11) with or without pretreatment for 30 minutes with TFP. The whole cell lysates from these cells were used for co-immunoprecipitation using anti-CaM antibody and immunoblotted for CaM and c-FLIP. **B.** The whole cell lysates from these cells were separated by 12% SDS PAGE and immunoblotted for phosphorylated and total ERK (p44/42). The data are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 6. CaM binds directly with recombinant FLIP protein

**A.** GST-FLIP fusion protein was used for protein pull down using CaMS or CS beads. The proteins obtained from binding reaction were separated by 10% SDS PAGE. Western blot using anti-GST antibody shows that GST-FLIP fusion protein was pulled down specifically by CaMS beads. **B.** Binding between purified GST-FLIP and CaM was diminished in the presence of EGTA as shown from western blot for c-FLIP in Fig. 6B. Input indicates 1/30<sup>th</sup> of the lysate used in protein pull down with CaMS. **C.** GST tag was cleaved from GST-FLIP fusion protein using Factor Xa and this purified FLIP protein bound with CaMS beads specifically as shown in Fig. 6C. The data shown are representative of 3 independent experiments.



**B**.



Figure 7. FLIP<sub>L</sub> structure and generation of deletion mutants

**A.** Computer modeling of  $FLIP_L$  structure. The presence of helical structures in  $FLIP_L$  sequence was determined using caspase-8 homology model. Based on the binding analysis using GST-FLIP deletion mutants, the CaM binding region appears to lie in a region of c-FLIP<sub>L</sub> shown by a dotted line. The structure of FLIP DEDs is shown on the left side of this dotted line and on the right side of dotted line is the c-terminal tail of FLIP<sub>L</sub>, modeled on the basis of sequence homology with caspase-8. **B.** Generation of GST-FLIP deletion mutants. Schematic representation of various GST-FLIP mutants; F (WT): Full length/wild type c-FLIP, N383, N280, N257, N233, N213, N196: mutants with respective numbers of N-terminal amino acids, C280: mutant with C-terminal 280 amino acids, delta FLIP: full length FLIP<sub>L</sub> with deletion of amino acids 197-213.









## Figure 8. Binding of GST-FLIP mutants with CaM

Proteins pull down studies with 20ul 1:1 slurry of CaMS or CS beads were performed using various GST-FLIP mutants. Proteins bound to the CaMS beads were separated by 12% SDS PAGE and western blot analyses were performed using anti-GST and/or anti-FLIP antibodies. **A.** Upper panel in Fig. 8A shows inputs (1/30<sup>th</sup>) of various GST-FLIP mutants. The lower panel shows binding of the mutants with CaMS. Fragments N383, N280, N257, N233 and N213 bound with CaMS but fragment N196 did not bind with CaMS. **B.** The effects of EGTA on the binding of the FLIP fragment N213 and N196. Input indicates 1/30<sup>th</sup> of the GST-FLIP lysates used in protein pull down assay. **C.** CaMS pull down analysis of FLIP fragment C280, which lacks N-terminal region (196 amino acids) containing DEDs. **D.** CaMS pull down analysis of delta FLIP fragment with deletion of amino acids 197-213 from full length FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Representative blots of 3 experiments are shown.

Note: From "Calmodulin binding to cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein modulates Fas-induced signaling" by Pritish S Pawar, Keith J Micoli, Haitao Ding, William J Cook, John C Kappes, Yabing Chen and Jay M McDonald, *Biochemical Journal, in press,* Copyright 2008 by the Portland Press Ltd. Reproduced with permission.



Figure 9. Effect of disrupted CaM-FLIP binding on Fas-mediated apoptosis

A. Western blot analysis for FLIP expression using cell lysates extracted from control cholangiocarcinoma cells (LacZ) or cells over expressing WT and mutant delta FLIP (with deletion of CaM binding region). Native FLIP<sub>L</sub> is marked by a bold arrow whereas over expressed FLIP is marked by a dotted grey arrow. **B.** Apoptosis was determined by Annexin V and propidium iodide staining in cholangiocarcinoma cells over expressing WT FLIP, delta FLIP or LacZ as a control. Spontaneous apoptosis in WT FLIP over expressing cells was compared with control vector (LacZ) transduced cells and that of delta FLIP over expressing cells was compared with LacZ as well as WT FLIP over expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells. Fas-induced apoptosis in each cell line was found to be statistically significantly different compared with control conditions in respective cell lines (statistical significance not marked). Results shown as means±SE (n=8). Statistical significance (\*) represents p<0.05 for comparisons shown by brackets.
# MOLECULAR MECHANISMS OF TAMOXIFEN THERAPY FOR CHOLANGIOCARCINOMA: ROLE OF CALMODULIN

by

# PRITISH S PAWAR, LIPING MA, HUI LIU, EUN-YOUNG AHN, NIRAG JHALA, JUAN P ARNOLETTI, JAY M MCDONALD AND YABING CHEN

Submitted to Clinical Cancer Research

Format adapted for dissertation

#### ABSTRACT

Cholangiocarcinoma is a highly fatal tumor arising from biliary epithelium with very limited therapeutic options. We previously reported that Calmodulin (CaM) antagonists, tamoxifen (TMX) and trifluoperazine (TFP), induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells. In the present studies, we determined the molecular mechanisms responsible for TMX-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma and further characterized its effects on tumorigenesis. Using a mouse xenograft model, we demonstrated that intra-peritoneal or intra-tumoral injection of TMX reduced cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis by 40-80%. In cells isolated from mouse tumor xenografts, TMX inhibited phosphorylation of AKT (pAKT) and c-FLIP expression, both anti-apoptotic molecules interacting with CaM. Immunohistochemical analyses of the tumors further demonstrated that pAKT was identified in all non-treated tumors (pAKTpositive tumor cells=27.±11%) but was absent in TMX-treated tumors. In-vitro, TMX activated caspase-8 and -10, and their respective inhibitors partially blocked TMXinduced apoptosis by 43% and 36% respectively (n=3, p $\leq 0.05$ ). Additionally, overexpression of c-FLIP inhibited TMX-induced apoptosis and enhanced tumorigenesis of cholangiocarcinoma cells in nude mice whereas deletion of the CaM binding domain of over-expressed c-FLIP restored the sensitivity to TMX and inhibited tumorigenesis. Thus TMX-induced apoptosis of cholangiocarcinoma cells is partially dependent on caspases, inhibition of AKT phosphorylation and FLIP expression. Further, CaM-FLIP binding

appears to be important in mediating the anti-apoptotic effects of c-FLIP. The present studies therefore support the concept that TMX may be used effectively as a therapy for cholangiocarcinoma and possibly other malignancies, in which the CaM targets, AKT and c-FLIP, play a role in pathogenesis.

Key words: Tamoxifen (TMX), Calmodulin (CaM), Cholangiocarcinoma, cellular, FLICE like inhibitory protein (c-FLIP), AKT

#### INTRODUCTION

Cholangiocarcinoma is a highly malignant neoplasm originating from cholangiocytes of the intra- and/or extra-hepatic biliary system. Extensive surgical resection is the only effective therapy available for long term survival as conventional chemotherapy and radiotherapy are generally ineffective. The overall survival following diagnosis of unresectable cholangiocarcinoma is less than 12 months [1]. The 5 year survival for the patients undergoing surgical resection ranges from 0-40% [2]. Over the last few years there has been a marked increase in the incidence and mortality from cholangiocarcinoma warranting an increasing need for effective strategies to prevent and treat this lethal tumor [3]. In search of an efficient chemotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma, we identified that tamoxifen (TMX), a potent calmodulin (CaM) antagonist [4, 5] induces apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in-vitro and inhibits tumorigenesis in vivo in nude mice xenografts [6]. We demonstrated that the apoptosis-inducing abilities of tamoxifen in cholangiocarcinoma cells appear to be associated with its role as a CaM-antagonist [7]. In the present studies, we further determined the molecular mechanisms responsible for tamoxifen-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma and its therapeutic potential in nude mice xenografts.

TMX was first identified as an anti fertility drug in the early 1960s. It was approved in UK, for the first time, as an anti-cancer agent [8]. Today it is one of the most widely used anti-cancer drugs worldwide, is relatively cheap and has few side effects [9, 10]. Over the last two decades, substantial effort has been focused on characterizing the molecular mechanisms behind the effects of TMX, including TMX-induced apoptosis. Various pathways such as protein kinase C, TGF-B, AKT, MAPK, c-myc and calmodulin have been implicated in TMX-induced effects on human cancer cell lines [11]. Further, now it is clear that TMX can activate genomic (estrogen receptor-mediated) as well as non genomic (estrogen receptor-independent) pathways in dose-dependent and cell type specific manners [4, 11, 12]. Our laboratory has been focusing on the CaM-dependent aspect of TMX biology in a cholangiocarcinoma tumor model using a human cholangiocarcinoma cell line that lacks estrogen receptors [7]. We have reported previously that CaM-antagonists, TMX and trifluoperazine (TFP), induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells in a Fas-related manner [7, 13]. Therefore, in this report, we further characterized the modulation of CaM signaling by TMX in both, cell lines in vitro and a cholangiocarcinoma xenograft model in nude mice.

CaM is an important  $Ca^{++}$  binding protein that has been well conserved through evolution and mediates various signaling pathways induced by  $Ca^{++}$  [14, 15]. CaM interacts with a variety of proteins in  $Ca^{++}$  dependent as well as independent manners [16]. With increases in local  $Ca^{++}$  concentration, it undergoes a conformational change and interacts with its target proteins such as CaMKII, calcineurin and nitric oxide synthase to mediate various downstream Ca<sup>++</sup> signaling events [17, 18]. Increase in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> is shown to be important in cellular proliferation as well as apoptosis and CaM is believed to be important in mediating these signaling events [14, 19]. Amongst the wide variety of proteins interacting with CaM, the two proteins which we identified to be affected by TMX in cholangiocarcinoma tumor model are pro-survival molecules, AKT and cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein (c-FLIP).

c-FLIP is largely described as an anti-apoptotic protein that interferes with activation of initiator caspases, thus inhibiting the downstream apoptotic signaling [20, 21]. It is over expressed in various cancer cell lines and is associated with resistance to chemotherapeutic agents [22-24]. Recently we identified a direct  $Ca^{++}$  dependent interaction between CaM and FLIP which is regulated by changes in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> levels [25]. AKT, also called protein kinase B, is another important pro-survival molecule that has been shown to interact with CaM, possibly facilitating its translocation to the plasma membrane [26]. Classically, AKT signaling is initiated by binding of a growth factor to a receptor tyrosine kinase, leading to activation of phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K) [27-29]. Activated PI3K leads to the generation of phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5triphosphate (PIP<sub>3</sub>) which then interacts with AKT and anchors the AKT kinase to the plasma membrane where it undergoes phosphorylation and activation by various kinases [30, 31]. Thus translocation of AKT to the plasma membrane is an important step in its activation. CaM was shown to compete with PIP<sub>3</sub> for binding with AKT in a Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent manner such that elevations in Ca<sup>++</sup> concentrations disrupted the interaction between AKT and phosphoinositides [26].

In the investigations presented here using cholangiocarcinoma as a model, we demonstrate that TMX, a potent CaM antagonist, inhibits phosphorylation of AKT and expression of c-FLIP, both of which are CaM binding proteins. Furthermore TMX is effective in decreasing tumor size in a mouse xenografts model probably by modulating CaM signaling pathways.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Cell culture, antibodies and reagents

The cholangiocarcinoma cell line, Sk-ChA-1, was kindly provided by Dr. A. Knuth (Ludwig Institute for Cancer Research, London, UK). Stable cell lines over expressing wild type and delta FLIP proteins were generated using lentiviral FLIP<sub>L</sub> expression vector as described previously [25]. Delta FLIP protein was generated by deleting CaM binding region (aa 197-213) from FLIP<sub>L</sub> as decribed previously [25]. Cells were grown in RPMI 1640 medium (Invitrogen) supplemented with penicillin (5U/ml), streptomycin (5µg/ml), and 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum. Antibodies include: anti-FLIP, NF6 (Alexis Corp, CA), anti-caspase-8, anti-caspase-10, ant-caspase-3, ant-caspase-9, ant-AKT, anti-phospho-AKT (Cell Signaling, Boston, MA), anti-GAPDH (Research Diag. Inc, Concord, MA). The monoclonal antibody to CaM was developed as described [32]. Goat anti mouse and bovine anti rabbit HRP conjugated antibodies (Santa Cruz Biotech, CA).

### Mouse xenograft model

The animal use protocol was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Alabama at Birmingham, AL, USA. Eight-week-old athymic (nu/nu) female Balb/c mice (Charles River Laboratories, MA) were used for tumor inoculation. Briefly, cholangiocarcinoma cells ( $5 \times 10^6$  cells in 200µl PBS/site) were inoculated subcutaneously into the flanks of mice. Tamoxifen (TMX) was purchased from Calbiochem, CA. After one week, mice were randomly assigned into two groups. Tumors in one group were treated with TMX ( $15\mu$ M in 100ul volume per tumor site) injections intra-tumorally and tumors in the other group were injected with PBS as control. For intraperitoneal injections, 0.1mg TMX in 0.1ml oil was administered intra-peritoneally for 3 consecutive days followed by one day of rest for two such cycles. Tumors were examined and measured every 3-4 days using the formula Volume= Length x Width<sup>2</sup>/2.

# Culture of xenograft tumor-derived cells

Tumors were removed from mice aseptically, minced into pieces and placed in growth media containing collagenase I for 30 min at  $37^{\circ}$ C followed by mashing through a cell strainer (100  $\mu$ m, BD Pharmingen). The cell suspension was washed twice with PBS and cultured in RPMI-1640 medium.

#### Immunohistochemical analysis

Tumors were placed in buffered formalin and embedded in paraffin. Slides were deparaffinized, rehydrated, and heated in 10 mmol/L citrate buffer (pH 6.0) for 40

minutes using a steamer. The slides were blocked with 10% normal rabbit serum for 30 minutes, washed with PBS and incubated with anti-phosporylated-AKT-1 antibody (Santa Cruz Biotech, CA) for 1 hour at room temperature. The secondary biotinylated anti-rabbit IgG was applied for 30 minutes followed by 30 minutes of incubation with a polymer (Envision plus, DAKO, Carpenteria, CA). Slides used as negative controls did not receive the incubation with primary antibodies. After rinsing, slides were treated with diaminobenzidine chromogen solution and counterstained with routine hematoxylin and eosin. Brown staining in greater than 10% of the cells was considered as a positive stain.

#### Assessment of apoptosis

Annexin V-fluorescein isothiocyanate and propidium iodide (PI) staining was performed using apoptosis detection kit (BD Biosciences, CA) and analyzed by flow cytometry. For studies involving caspase inhibitors, cells were pretreated with caspase inhibitor for 3hrs before addition of TMX. The percentage of cells that are Annexin V positive and PI negative were considered to be apoptotic cells.

#### Western blot analysis

Protein extracts were isolated from cells using lysis buffer containing 100 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), 10% glycerol, 1% triton X, 5 mM EDTA, 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 10 mM sodium fluoride, 1mM sodium orthovanadate, 1 mM  $\beta$ -glycerophosphate and protease inhibitor cocktail tablets (Roche, Indianapolis, IN). Concentrations of protein were determined with the Bicinchoninic acid kit (Sigma). Proteins were separated by sodium dodecyl sulfate poly-

acrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and transferred to nitrocellulose membrane as described previously [33]. For CaM, the membranes were fixed in 0.2% glutaraldehyde in tris buffered saline for 30 minutes prior to blocking step. Membranes were incubated with primary antibodies overnight at 4°C. Horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugated secondary antibodies in the blocking buffer were incubated for 2 hours at room temperature. Signals were detected using immobilon western chemiluminescent HRP substrate (Millipore, Billerica, MA) detection kit.

## **Cell proliferation assay**

Proliferation of cholangiocarcinoma cells was analyzed using Thiazolyl Blue Tetrazolium Bromide (MTT) reagent (Sigma Aldrich, MO) as per the manufacturer's recommendations. Briefly, 10000 cells were seeded in 200ul of complete RPMI 1640 medium per well in a 96 well plate. MTT was added on days 0 (measured after allowing the attachment of cells overnight), 2 and 4 to the final concentration of 0.5mg/ml and incubated at 37°C for 2 hours. The medium was removed and the crystals were dissolved in DMSO followed by measuring the absorbance at 570nm.

#### **Statistical analysis**

Results are expressed as means  $\pm$  SE. Differences between two groups were identified with Student's t-tests. Significance was defined as p < 0.05.

#### RESULTS

# TMX inhibited tumorigenesis of cholangiocarcinoma cells and phosphorylation of AKT in nude mice xenografts

We have reported that CaM-antagonists, TMX and TFP, induce apoptosis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells in vitro in a Fas-related manner and probably through CaM-dependent pathways [7]. Further, in order to demonstrate its efficacy in vivo, we showed that intra-peritoneal injections of TMX (0.1mg/mouse) in nude mice bearing cholangiocarcinoma xenografts reduced tumor size by 82% after one week as shown in Fig 1A (tumor volume (mm3), control=  $208 \pm 27$ , TMX=  $37 \pm 5$ , n=6, p<0.0005). Similar studies performed with intraperitoneal TMX injections over six weeks consistently showed that the cholangiocarcinoma xenografts were significantly reduced in size with TMX treatment [6]. To further characterize the TMX effects, mice bearing tumor xenografts were assigned randomly to two groups for daily intra-tumoral injection with either TMX (100 ul of 15uM stock) or PBS as a control. The tumor volumes were measured every 3-4 days and mice were sacrificed after four weeks of treatment. As shown in Fig. 1B, TMX inhibited tumor growth, resulting in a significant decrease in tumor size as compared to control group (at the end point, control=523±58mm3 and TMX=312±22mm3, n=10, p=0.009). Insert in Fig. 1B shows a representative photograph of the cholangiocarcinoma xenograft growth with PBS (control) and TMX treatment after four weeks. Thus both intra-peritoneal as well as intra-tumoral injections of TMX were found to be effective in reducing cholangiocarcinoma xenografts growth in nude mice model.

We have previously demonstrated that AKT signaling plays an important role in cholangiocarcinoma pathogenesis [33]. Therefore we characterized the effects of TMX on phosphorylation of AKT in xenografts that were treated with TMX or PBS. As shown in Fig 1C, a and 1C, b, H&E stain for control and TMX treated tumors show the tumor cells arranged in a glandular pattern. The cells in the control section are dysplastic, showing enlarged nuclei with altered nucleo-cytoplasmic ratio and demonstrated prominent nucleoli. The TMX treated cells appear slightly less dysplastic. Previously, we reported that phosphorylation of AKT was increased in human cholangiocarcinoma tumors but not in adjacent non neoplastic bile duct epithelium [33]. Consistently, the immunohistochemical analysis of mice xenografts showed that pAKT, seen predominantly in the cytoplasm as brown stain, was detected in PBS treated tumors (Fig. 1C, c) but not in TMX treated tumors (Fig. 1C, d). Further, 27±11% cells were found to stain positive for pAKT in PBS treated group whereas TMX treated tumors did not show any staining for pAKT (n=7). Thus TMX inhibited phosphorylation of AKT in cholangiocarcinoma xenografts in nude mice.

# TMX inhibited phosphorylation of AKT and FLIP expression in tumor cells from mice cholangiocarcinoma xenografts

Cholangiocarcinoma cells were isolated from mice xenografts. TMX induced 1.9 fold increased apoptosis in these cells as compared to control (Fig. 2A). Further western blot analysis of lysates from these cells confirmed that TMX inhibited phosphorylation of AKT and expression of FLIP in these cells but the expression of CaM and Fas was

unaffected by TMX as shown in Fig. 2B. Thus inhibition of pAKT was observed in vitro as well as in vivo in cholangiocarcinoma xenografts in nude mice.

# TMX mediated apoptosis involves activation of caspase-10, -8, - 9 and -3 and inhibition of FLIP expression in cholangiocarcinoma cells

We further determined the involvement of caspases, including caspase-10, -8, -3 and -9, in TMX induced apoptosis. As seen in Fig 3A, TMX induced 3.9 fold increase in apoptosis in vitro in cholangiocarcinoma cells as compared to control. It activated caspase-10 and -8, both of which are initiator caspases as seen in Fig. 3B. Further, consistent with our previous reports, TMX activated caspase-9 and -3 as well [13]. Furthermore, we identified that an anti-apoptotic protein, c-FLIP, was down regulated by TMX.

### Caspase inhibitors partially blocked TMX induced apoptosis

To determine the requirement of caspase-8 and -10 in TMX induced apoptosis, cholangiocarcinoma cells were pretreated with the respective caspase inhibitors for 3 hrs followed by TMX treatment for 24 hrs. As shown in Fig. 4A and C, TMX-induced apoptosis was partially blocked by both, caspase-8 (43±2%) and -10 (36±5%) inhibitors. Further, caspase-3 activation was blocked by both of these inhibitors, suggesting that both caspase-8 as well as -10 are required for TMX-induced caspase-3 activation in cholangiocarcinoma cells. Western blot analysis, illustrated in the right side panels of Fig. 4B and D, show that caspase -8 and -10 inhibitors effectively blocked TMX induced activation of the respective caspases. Further, we confirmed that the pan caspase inhibitor, zVAD, also caused partial inhibition of TMX induced apoptosis as shown

previously [13], suggesting that TMX induced apoptosis is only partially caspase dependent. However, the caspase inhibitors may not be entirely specific and the specificity can be diminished with increased concentrations and prolonged incubation times [34, 35]. Nevertheless, it can be concluded from these studies using caspase-inhibitors that TMX induces apoptosis in caspase dependent as well as independent manners.

# FLIP over expression increases the tumorigenicity and decreases the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to TMX induced apoptosis: restoration by deletion of CaM-binding region from c-FLIP

FLIP interferes with the activation of initiator caspases and thus blocks the apoptotic signaling [36, 37]. Increased expression of FLIP has been identified in numerous cancer cell lines and associated with resistant phenotypes of various cancers including cholangiocarcinoma [38] [39-41]. Recently we reported that CaM interacts directly in a Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent manner with c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>. We found that TMX inhibited activation of AKT as well as FLIP expression (Fig. 2 and 3), both of which are known to be CaM binding proteins [25, 26]. Thus we asked two questions: 1. Does FLIP expression modulate the apoptotic response to TMX? and 2. If so, is it dependent on FLIP binding with CaM? Cholangiocarcinoma cells stably over-expressing wild type (WT) FLIP<sub>L</sub>, delta FLIP<sub>L</sub> (mutant with deletion of CaM binding domain) or LacZ (control) proteins were generated as described previously [25] and treated with TMX for 24 hrs followed by assessment of apoptotic cell death by Annexin/PI staining. As shown in Fig. 5A, FLIP over expression decreased the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to TMX, which was restored by deletion of CaM binding domain from over-expressed

FLIP<sub>L</sub>. The effects of WT and delta FLIP over expression on TMX-induced apoptosis were confirmed by using another known CaM-antagonist, W-7. Thus WT FLIP over expression decreased W-7-induced apoptosis which was restored after deletion of the CaM binding region from FLIP<sub>L</sub>, confirming that TMX induced apoptosis involves modulation of CaM signaling in cholangiocarcinoma (Fig 5B). Further, as shown in Fig. 5C, disruption of CaM-FLIP binding also resulted in decreased cell proliferation as compared to WT FLIP expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells in which CaM-FLIP binding is intact. Thus over expression of FLIP<sub>L</sub> appears to be an important regulator of TMX induced apoptosis and CaM binding to FLIP<sub>L</sub> is critical for mediating the antiapoptotic/pro-survival effects of FLIP.

The tumorigenicity of WT and delta FLIP over expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells was analyzed in nude mice to determine if  $\text{FLIP}_{\text{L}}$  expression and disruption of CaM-FLIP<sub>L</sub> binding would affect tumorigenesis of cholangiocarcinoma xenografts in nude mice. Thus  $2\times10^6$  cells [LacZ, WT FLIP and delta-FLIP expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells] were injected in the flanks of 6-7 weeks old athymic nude mice. The tumor volumes were measured every 3-4 days for 18 days. As shown in Fig. 5D, at day 7, no significant differences were observed in tumorigenesis of LacZ, WT and delta FLIP cells. WT FLIP cells formed significantly bigger tumors than control LacZ and delta-FLIP cells whereas delta-FLIP cells formed the smallest tumors at day 18 (tumor volumes in mm<sup>3</sup>, control LacZ =  $124\pm12$ , WT FLIP =  $170\pm25$ , delta FLIP =  $82\pm15$ ). At day 14, delta FLIP cells grew significantly smaller tumors than both LacZ and WT FLIP cells (LacZ =  $99\pm9$ , WT FLIP =  $101\pm16$ , delta FLIP =  $62\pm11$ ), supporting the concept that the interaction between CaM and FLIP is important in cholangiocarcinoma pathogenesis.

#### DISCUSSION

TMX is an extensively tested and widely used drug worldwide. It is inexpensive and has a low side effect profile, thus providing a very attractive therapeutic option [9, 10]. Cholangiocarcinoma, a highly lethal tumor arising from biliary epithelium, has a poor 5 year survival rate and no effective therapy [1, 2]. With increasing incidence of this disease, it is imperative that novel strategies are identified to prevent and treat this deadly previously apoptosis disease. Our group showed that TMX induces in cholangiocarcinoma cells, both in vitro and in vivo in a mouse xenograft model [6, 7, 13]. Further, along with TMX which is a potent CaM-antagonist, we demonstrated that other CaM-antagonists, W-7 and TFP, also induced apoptosis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells [7]. In addition, the apoptosis inducing abilities of CaM-antagonists were found to correlate with the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to Fas mediated apoptosis. Thus there appears to be a cross talk between Fas and CaM pathways which was further substantiated by demonstrating a direct binding between CaM and Fas receptor [42].

The apoptosis inducing ability of TMX in human cholangiocarcinoma cell lines appear to be estrogen receptor independent as these cells lack estrogen receptors [7]. We therefore proposed that TMX induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells by modulating CaM signaling. CaM is an important Ca<sup>++</sup> binding protein that binds with a variety of proteins in response to increases in intracellular Ca<sup>++</sup> and mediates a variety of signaling pathways ranging from proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis [17, 18]. In neocortical cell cultures, Ca<sup>++</sup>-CaM was shown to be important in mediating cell survival signals of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor by affecting PI3K-AKT pathway [43]. Mutants of CaM with disabled Ca<sup>++</sup> binding domains and CaM-antagonists were shown to inhibit activation of AKT and significantly decreased long term cell survival, suggesting a pivotal role for CaM in AKT mediated cell survival. Furthermore, recently CaM has been shown to interact with AKT and the interaction is believed to modulate the membrane translocation of this kinase by interfering with the AKT-phosphoinositides binding that is important for membrane translocation and subsequent phosphorylation of AKT [26]. Thus CaM appears to modulate AKT signaling pathway via its direct interaction with AKT. Consistently, in our studies, we have shown that the CaMantagonist, TMX, inhibited the phosphorylation of AKT and resulted in increased apoptotic cell death. We also showed that TMX down regulated the expression of an antiapoptotic molecule, c-FLIP. Interestingly, FLIP is a CaM-binding protein, binding with CaM directly in a Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent manner [25]. Further, inhibition of pAKT has also been associated with decreased expression of c-FLIP in various tumors but the mechanism is not clearly understood [33, 44]. It not known whether TMX-mediated decreased expression of c-FLIP observed concurrently with inhibition of pAKT is regulated at transcriptional level or at the protein level through proteosomal degradation. Nevertheless with TMX affecting AKT and FLIP, both CaM binding proteins, the apoptosis-inducing ability of TMX is likely to be related to the modulation of CaM signaling pathways.

AKT is a pro-survival protein, and it is up regulated in several tumors [45, 46]. We recently demonstrated that AKT is activated in cholangiocarcinoma cells that are resistant to Fas–induced apoptosis and inhibition of AKT using dominant negative AKT enhances the sensitivity of these cells to Fas mediated apoptosis [33]. Further inhibition of pAKT has been linked to FLIP down regulation in several cancer cell lines [33, 44]. FLIP is an anti-apoptotic protein that abrogates apoptotic signaling upstream in the pathway. Thus it could provide an efficient therapeutic target. Further, we demonstrated that FLIP expression is an important determinant of the response to TMX as FLIP over expression reduced the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to TMX. Thus, our studies, for the first time, provide evidence that FLIP expression could be an important determinant of the response to chemotherapy in cholangiocarcinoma. Since TMX mediated inhibition of AKT and FLIP is related to the CaM signaling, the next logical step would be separately modulating AKT, CaM or FLIP and assessing responses to TMX. Since AKT and CaM are involved in the regulation of a variety of signaling pathways and cell processes, we decided to target FLIP, specifically the CaM-FLIP binding, to assess its effect on TMX mediated apoptosis. The expression of WT FLIP in cholangiocarcinoma cells decreased their sensitivity to TMX-induced apoptosis, but when CaM-FLIP binding was compromised by over expressing a FLIP mutant that lacked CaM binding region, the sensitivity to TMX was restored. The results were confirmed with another CaM-antagonist, W-7, suggesting the involvement of CaM in FLIP mediated resistance to apoptosis. Further, disrupted CaM-FLIP binding decreased cell proliferation and decreased tumorigenicity in nude mice as compared to WT FLIP over expressing cells with intact CaM-FLIP binding. Thus CaM-FLIP binding appears to be important in mediating pro-survival effects of c-FLIP and exerting resistance to TMX in FLIP over expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells. Thus TMX alone or coupled with a drug specifically targeting CaM-FLIP binding could provide an effective combination

therapy for lethal tumors in which FLIP expression is known to impair response to therapy.

With a variety of signaling pathways modulated by CaM and its recently described cross talk with the Fas pathway, it appeared to provide a potential therapeutic target for cholangiocarcinoma. Interestingly, CaM binding with both Fas and FLIP is Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent but their CaM binding sites are structurally different. While CaM binding with Fas is mediated via a classic 1-5-10 CaM binding motif [42], its binding with FLIP is mediated by a non-classic motif [25]. Thus there may be differences in affinity between CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP binding in basal and activated states. CaM binding with these proteins may confer structural stability and/or conformational changes required for downstream signaling events. It is likely that targeting each of these specific interactions could provide efficient ways to modulate apoptotic sensitivity of cancer cells and novel targets in therapy.

We propose a model for TMX induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells operating through CaM. As shown in Fig.6, TMX induces activation of caspase-8 and -10 leading to activation of caspase-3 and at the same time it also inhibits pro-survival signals by inhibiting phosphorylation of AKT and down regulating FLIP expression. Importantly, CaM has been shown to interact directly with Fas and thus the Fas-CaM interaction may compete with Fas-FADD interaction to interfere with the death inducing signaling complex (DISC) assembly. Furthermore, CaM-FLIP binding adds another arm to this inhibitory effect of CaM on Fas induced apoptosis by allowing increased FLIP recruitment into the DISC that further interferes with caspase activation. Thus TMX, by virtue of its anti-CaM properties, may be able to diminish the inhibitory effects of CaM on Fas-induced apoptosis and regulates the CaM signaling pathway via modulation of c-FLIP and AKT signaling to induce apoptosis and inhibit tumorigenesis in cholangiocarcinoma.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This work is supported by VA merit review award to JMM. We thank Marion

Spell, Center for AIDS Research, University of Alabama at Birmingham, for technical

assistance with flow cytometry.

## REFERENCES

- 1 Sirica, A. E. (2005) Cholangiocarcinoma: molecular targeting strategies for chemoprevention and therapy Hepatology **41**, 5-15
- 2 Gores, G. J. (2003) Cholangiocarcinoma: current concepts and insights Hepatology **37**, 961-9
- 3 Patel, T. (2001) Increasing incidence and mortality of primary intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma in the United States Hepatology **33**, 1353-7
- 4 O'Brian, C. A., Ioannides, C. G., Ward, N. E. and Liskamp, R. M. (1990) Inhibition of protein kinase C and calmodulin by the geometric isomers cis- and trans-tamoxifen Biopolymers **29**, 97-104
- 5 McCague, R., Rowlands, M. G., Grimshaw, R. and Jarman, M. (1994) Evidence that tamoxifen binds to calmodulin in a conformation different to that when binding to estrogen receptors, through structure-activity study on ring-fused analogues Biochem Pharmacol **48**, 1355-61
- Vickers, S. M., Jhala, N. C., Ahn, E. Y., McDonald, J. M., Pan, G. and Bland, K. I. (2002) Tamoxifen (TMX)/Fas induced growth inhibition of human cholangiocarcinoma (HCC) by gamma interferon (IFN-gamma) Ann Surg 235, 872-8
- 7 Pan, G., Vickers, S. M., Pickens, A., Phillips, J. O., Ying, W., Thompson, J. A., Siegal, G. P. and McDonald, J. M. (1999) Apoptosis and tumorigenesis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells. Involvement of Fas/APO-1 (CD95) and calmodulin Am J Pathol 155, 193-203

- 8 Jordan, V. C. (2003) Tamoxifen: a most unlikely pioneering medicine Nat Rev Drug Discov **2**, 205-13
- 9 Cole, M. P., Jones, C. T. and Todd, I. D. (1971) A new anti-oestrogenic agent in late breast cancer. An early clinical appraisal of ICI46474 Br J Cancer **25**, 270-5
- 10 Ward, H. W. (1973) Anti-oestrogen therapy for breast cancer: a trial of tamoxifen at two dose levels Br Med J 1, 13-4
- 11 Mandlekar, S. and Kong, A. N. (2001) Mechanisms of tamoxifen-induced apoptosis Apoptosis 6, 469-77
- 12 Perry, R. R., Kang, Y. and Greaves, B. (1995) Effects of tamoxifen on growth and apoptosis of estrogen-dependent and -independent human breast cancer cells Ann Surg Oncol **2**, 238-45
- 13 Ahn, E. Y., Pan, G., Oh, J. H., Tytler, E. M. and McDonald, J. M. (2003) The combination of calmodulin antagonists and interferon-gamma induces apoptosis through caspase-dependent and -independent pathways in cholangiocarcinoma cells Am J Pathol 163, 2053-63
- 14 Chin, D. and Means, A. R. (2000) Calmodulin: a prototypical calcium sensor Trends Cell Biol **10**, 322-8
- 15 Soderling, T. R. and Stull, J. T. (2001) Structure and regulation of calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinases Chem Rev **101**, 2341-52
- 16 Rhoads, A. R. and Friedberg, F. (1997) Sequence motifs for calmodulin recognition Faseb J **11**, 331-40
- 17 Bredt, D. S. (1999) Endogenous nitric oxide synthesis: biological functions and pathophysiology Free Radic Res **31**, 577-96
- 18 Soderling, T. R. (2000) CaM-kinases: modulators of synaptic plasticity Curr Opin Neurobiol **10**, 375-80
- 19 Hoeflich, K. P. and Ikura, M. (2002) Calmodulin in action: diversity in target recognition and activation mechanisms Cell **108**, 739-42
- 20 Scaffidi, C., Schmitz, I., Krammer, P. H. and Peter, M. E. (1999) The role of c-FLIP in modulation of CD95-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem **274**, 1541-8
- 21 Thome, M. and Tschopp, J. (2001) Regulation of lymphocyte proliferation and death by FLIP Nat Rev Immunol **1**, 50-8

- 22 Lagneaux, L., Gillet, N., Stamatopoulos, B., Delforge, A., Dejeneffe, M., Massy, M., Meuleman, N., Kentos, A., Martiat, P., Willems, L. and Bron, D. (2007) Valproic acid induces apoptosis in chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells through activation of the death receptor pathway and potentiates TRAIL response Exp Hematol 35, 1527-37
- 23 Longley, D. B., Wilson, T. R., McEwan, M., Allen, W. L., McDermott, U., Galligan, L. and Johnston, P. G. (2006) c-FLIP inhibits chemotherapy-induced colorectal cancer cell death Oncogene 25, 838-48
- 24 Valnet-Rabier, M. B., Challier, B., Thiebault, S., Angonin, R., Margueritte, G., Mougin, C., Kantelip, B., Deconinck, E., Cahn, J. Y. and Fest, T. (2005) c-Flip protein expression in Burkitt's lymphomas is associated with a poor clinical outcome Br J Haematol 128, 767-73
- 25 Pawar, P. S., Micoli, K. J., Ding, H., Cook, W. J., Kappes, J. C., Chen, Y. and McDonald, J. M. (2008) Calmodulin binding to cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein modulates Fas-induced signaling Biochem J
- 26 Dong, B., Valencia, C. A. and Liu, R. (2007) Ca(2+)/calmodulin directly interacts with the pleckstrin homology domain of AKT1 J Biol Chem **282**, 25131-40
- Bellacosa, A., Kumar, C. C., Di Cristofano, A. and Testa, J. R. (2005) Activation of AKT kinases in cancer: implications for therapeutic targeting Adv Cancer Res 94, 29-86
- 28 Franke, T. F., Yang, S. I., Chan, T. O., Datta, K., Kazlauskas, A., Morrison, D. K., Kaplan, D. R. and Tsichlis, P. N. (1995) The protein kinase encoded by the Akt proto-oncogene is a target of the PDGF-activated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase Cell 81, 727-36
- 29 Scheid, M. P. and Woodgett, J. R. (2003) Unravelling the activation mechanisms of protein kinase B/Akt FEBS Lett **546**, 108-12
- 30 Sarbassov, D. D., Guertin, D. A., Ali, S. M. and Sabatini, D. M. (2005) Phosphorylation and regulation of Akt/PKB by the rictor-mTOR complex Science 307, 1098-101
- 31 Chan, T. O., Rittenhouse, S. E. and Tsichlis, P. N. (1999) AKT/PKB and other D3 phosphoinositide-regulated kinases: kinase activation by phosphoinositide-dependent phosphorylation Annu Rev Biochem **68**, 965-1014
- Sacks, D. B., Porter, S. E., Ladenson, J. H. and McDonald, J. M. (1991)
  Monoclonal antibody to calmodulin: development, characterization, and comparison with polyclonal anti-calmodulin antibodies Anal Biochem 194, 369-77

- 33 Chen, Y., Xu, J., Jhala, N., Pawar, P., Zhu, Z. B., Ma, L., Byon, C. H. and McDonald, J. M. (2006) Fas-mediated apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells is enhanced by 3,3'-diindolylmethane through inhibition of AKT signaling and FLICE-like inhibitory protein Am J Pathol 169, 1833-42
- 34 Margolin, N., Raybuck, S. A., Wilson, K. P., Chen, W., Fox, T., Gu, Y. and Livingston, D. J. (1997) Substrate and inhibitor specificity of interleukin-1 betaconverting enzyme and related caspases J Biol Chem 272, 7223-8
- 35 Villa, P., Kaufmann, S. H. and Earnshaw, W. C. (1997) Caspases and caspase inhibitors Trends Biochem Sci **22**, 388-93
- Baumler, C., Duan, F., Onel, K., Rapaport, B., Jhanwar, S., Offit, K. and Elkon,
  K. B. (2003) Differential recruitment of caspase 8 to cFlip confers sensitivity or
  resistance to Fas-mediated apoptosis in a subset of familial lymphoma patients
  Leuk Res 27, 841-51
- 37 Yang, B. F., Xiao, C., Li, H. and Yang, S. J. (2007) Resistance to Fas-mediated apoptosis in malignant tumours is rescued by KN-93 and cisplatin via downregulation of c-FLIP expression and phosphorylation Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 34, 1245-51
- 38 Que, F. G., Phan, V. A., Phan, V. H., Celli, A., Batts, K., LaRusso, N. F. and Gores, G. J. (1999) Cholangiocarcinomas express Fas ligand and disable the Fas receptor Hepatology 30, 1398-404
- 39 Liu, X., Yue, P., Schonthal, A. H., Khuri, F. R. and Sun, S. Y. (2006) Cellular FLICE-inhibitory protein down-regulation contributes to celecoxib-induced apoptosis in human lung cancer cells Cancer Res 66, 11115-9
- 40 Rogers, K. M., Thomas, M., Galligan, L., Wilson, T. R., Allen, W. L., Sakai, H., Johnston, P. G. and Longley, D. B. (2007) Cellular FLICE-inhibitory protein regulates chemotherapy-induced apoptosis in breast cancer cells Mol Cancer Ther 6, 1544-51
- 41 Ullenhag, G. J., Mukherjee, A., Watson, N. F., Al-Attar, A. H., Scholefield, J. H. and Durrant, L. G. (2007) Overexpression of FLIPL is an independent marker of poor prognosis in colorectal cancer patients Clin Cancer Res **13**, 5070-5
- 42 Ahn, E. Y., Lim, S. T., Cook, W. J. and McDonald, J. M. (2004) Calmodulin binding to the Fas death domain. Regulation by Fas activation J Biol Chem **279**, 5661-6
- 43 Cheng, A., Wang, S., Yang, D., Xiao, R. and Mattson, M. P. (2003) Calmodulin mediates brain-derived neurotrophic factor cell survival signaling upstream of Akt kinase in embryonic neocortical neurons J Biol Chem **278**, 7591-9

- Panka, D. J., Mano, T., Suhara, T., Walsh, K. and Mier, J. W. (2001)
  Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt activity regulates c-FLIP expression in tumor cells J Biol Chem 276, 6893-6
- 45 Schmitz, K. J., Otterbach, F., Callies, R., Levkau, B., Holscher, M., Hoffmann, O., Grabellus, F., Kimmig, R., Schmid, K. W. and Baba, H. A. (2004) Prognostic relevance of activated Akt kinase in node-negative breast cancer: a clinicopathological study of 99 cases Mod Pathol 17, 15-21
- 46 Gupta, A. K., McKenna, W. G., Weber, C. N., Feldman, M. D., Goldsmith, J. D., Mick, R., Machtay, M., Rosenthal, D. I., Bakanauskas, V. J., Cerniglia, G. J., Bernhard, E. J., Weber, R. S. and Muschel, R. J. (2002) Local recurrence in head and neck cancer: relationship to radiation resistance and signal transduction Clin Cancer Res 8, 885-92



B.

A.





Figure 1. Tamoxifen inhibits cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis and phosphorylation of AKT in nude mice.

Cholangiocarcinoma cells were inoculated subcutaneously into the flanks of eight-week old athymic (nu/nu) female Balb/c mice. After 6 days, mice were randomly assigned into two groups. **A.** 0.1ml oil as a control or 0.1mg TMX in 0.1ml oil was administered intraperitoneally in each mouse daily as described in Materials and Methods and tumors were measured after one week of treatment. The data represents mean $\pm$ SE (n=6, p<0.05). **B.** Tumors in one group were injected with Tamoxifen (100ul TMX stock of 15µM) and tumors in the other group were injected with PBS as control. **A.** The data represents mean tumor volume $\pm$ SE (n=10, '\*' indicates p<0.05). Insert in **Fig 1B**. shows a representative picture of tumor-bearing mice in the control and TMX-treated groups. **C.** Hematoxylin and Eosin (H&E) staining of a section from a PBS (Fig. 1C, a) and a TMX-treated tumor (Fig. 1C, b), immunohistochemical staining of pAKT on a PBS (Fig. 1C, c) and a TMX-treated tumor section (Fig. 1C, d) (magnification: 400X).





Cells from cholangiocarcinoma xenografts were treated with or without TMX (10 $\mu$ M) for 24 hours. **A.** Apoptosis was determined by AnnexinV/PI staining and results shown are mean±SE of 5 independent experiments performed in duplicate. **B.** Western blot analysis for CaM, Fas, FLIP, AKT and phospho-AKT. TMX treatment decreased phospho-AKT and FLIP expression but did not affect CaM and Fas levels (n=3).



Figure 3. Analysis of apoptosis markers in response to TMX treatment of cholangiocarcinoma cells

Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with 20uM TMX for 24 hrs **A.** Apoptotic cell death was analyzed by AnnexinV/PI staining and expressed as fold difference as compared to control (n=6, mean $\pm$ SE, p<0.05). **B.** Western blot analysis showing activation of caspase 8, caspase-10, caspase-3, caspase-9 and inhibition of phospho-AKT and c-FLIP downregulation.









Cholangiocarcinoma cells were pretreated with or without A. Caspase-8 (50uM) and C. Caspase-10 inhibitors (100uM) for 3hours prior to addition of TMX (20uM) for 24 hrs. B and D. The whole cell lysates from these cells were analyzed by Western blot for caspase-8, caspase-10, caspase-3, c-FLIP and GAPDH. (n=3, mean±SE, '\*' represents p<0.05)

A. TMX



B. W-7









98

Figure 5. Effect of wild type and delta FLIP over expression on TMX induced apoptosis and cell proliferation in cholangiocarcinoma cells

Wild type  $FLIP_L$ , delta  $FLIP_L$  and LacZ proteins were over-expressed in cholangiocarcinoma cells. **A.** The cells were treated with 20uM TMX for 24hrs followed by staining with Annexin V/PI to assess apoptotic cell death (n=3, mean±SE). **B.** The cells were treated with CaM-antagonist W-7 (50uM) for 24hrs followed by assessment of apoptotic cell death (n=4, mean±SE). **C.** The cells were seeded in a 96 well plate and analyzed for cell proliferation using MTT reagent, added on days 0, 2 and 4. The data are representative of at least 3 independent experiments performed in quadruplet. **D.**  $2x10^6$  LacZ, WT FLIP and delta FLIP cells were injected in the flanks of 6-7 weeks old athymic nude mice and the tumor growth was followed over 18 days. The tumor volumes were calculated as described in methods section. FLIP expressing cells grew significantly bigger tumors than LacZ and delta-FLIP expressing cells at day 18. Delta-FLIP cells on the other hand produced smallest tumors at day 14 as well as 18. (n=6, mean±SE). '\*' represents statistical significance at p<0.05 compared with control in each group.



Figure 6. Model for TMX-induced apoptosis

A model depicting the regulation of CaM and Fas signaling by TMX. CaM interacts with Fas, c-FLIP and AKT. TMX interferes with these interactions (shown by bold arrows) to promote apoptotic cell death, similar to Fas-induced apoptosis, and inhibits pro-survival signals at the same time by inhibiting AKT phosphorylation and c-FLIP expression.

····► Indicates activation

Indicates inhibition

#### UNPUBLISHED DATA

#### Effect of the CaM-antagonist, TFP, on FLIP ubiquitination

Our previous work has shown that CaM binding to FLIP<sub>L</sub> is regulated during Fas-induced apoptosis and the CaM-antagonist, TFP, interfered with Fas-induced increase in binding between CaM and FLIP [226]. Further, we showed that this TFP mediated decrease in CaM-FLIP binding correlated with decreased phosphorylation of ERK. c-FLIP has been implicated in diverting the Fas-mediated death signals towards survival pathways via activation of pro-survival kinases such as ERK. However, in Fassensitive cells which readily undergo apoptosis in response to Fas-activation, FLIP has been reported to undergo proteosomal degradation. This degradation of anti-apoptotic proteins in response to death signals may represent a mechanism adapted by the cells to ensure that cells readily undergo apoptotic cell death by proteolysing inhibitory molecules such as c-FLIP [227]. Thus we investigated the ubiquitination of c-FLIP in response to Fas activation and TFP treatment to test the hypothesis that CaM-FLIP binding is important for stabilization of c-FLIP.

Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with Fas activating antibody (500ng/ml) with or without pretreatment with TFP (10uM) for 30 minutes. The cells were lysed and the cell extracts were used for immunoprecipitation using anti-ubiquitin antibody (Affiniti Research Products Ltd. Mamhead, UK). After an overnight incubation at 4°C, anti-mouse antibody conjugated beads (Sigma, MO, USA) were added to the reaction

followed by incubation for 2 hours. The beads were washed 6 times with lysis buffer followed by western blot analysis using anti-FLIP antibody. Figure 1A shows that treatment of cholangiocarcinoma cells with TFP increased FLIP binding to ubiquitin which paralleled TFP mediated decreased binding between CaM and FLIP in response to Fas activation [226]. Thus the CaM-antagonist, TFP, interfered with Fas-induced increase in CaM-FLIP binding which correlated with decreased phosphorylation of ERK (shown in article 1) and increase FLIP binding to ubiquitin (Fig. 1, unpublished data), suggesting that CaM-FLIP binding may be important for stabilization of c-FLIP.

We analyzed the protein expression levels of CaM and FLIP in these samples after treatment with TFP and Fas. As shown in Fig. 1B, expression of CaM and FLIP was not affected by TFP. Thus in spite of increased FLIP binding to ubiquitin, its protein expression is not affected. One possibility to explain this finding is that these effects were studied over short time points (30 and 60 minutes) and the proteins might not have undergone degradation yet. Further, ubiquitination is a reversible modification of proteins that has been reported to modulate various processes other than proteosomal degradation of proteins, such as endocytosis, gene transcription, DNA repair and replication [228, 229] The process of ubiquitination is characterized by attachment of mono- or ployubiquitin chains to the lysin (K) residues of the substrates. The decision whether to degrade a protein or not depends upon mono- vs poly-ubiquitination and the particular lysine residue that is tagged with ubiquitin chains, Thus attachment of K48 linked polyubiquitin chains signal proteosomal degradation of the substrate whereas K63 linked chains, instead of sending the substrate for proteosomal degradation, modulate its ability to participate in various signaling events. Thus the binding of FLIP to ubiquitin may
represent one such modification that only transiently inactivates FLIP, rather than inducing its degradation. Further, it is possible that these effects of TFP on FLIP ubiquitination are due to modulation of some other CaM-dependent pathways by TFP. For example, other mediators such as nitric oxide and TNF $\dot{\alpha}$ -induced JNK activation have been reported to modulate c-FLIP<sub>L</sub> ubiquitination [230, 231]. CaM, through its interaction with nitric oxide synthase (NOS), can regulate the synthesis of nitric oxide (NO) which has been shown to inhibit FLIP<sub>L</sub> ubiquitination through its S-nitrosylation.

Nevertheless, it is likely that CaM-FLIP binding may stabilize  $FLIP_L$  and increase its availability to interfere with caspase-8 activation as well as mediate the prosurvival signals through Fas pathway.

#### Activity of Fas-CaM-FLIP axis in the absence of FADD

Fas has been studied extensively as a prototypical death receptor. Recently, many reports identified non-death or pro-survival signaling events mediated through the Fas receptor [92, 232, 233]. Interestingly, initial events after Fas ligation are very comparable in cells that send survival signals instead of death signals via Fas receptor. It has been shown that Fas mediated recruitment of FADD is required as an initial step to recruiting anti-apoptotic proteins such as c-FLIP which can then transduce pro-survival signals [91, 234, 235]. However, there are some reports which suggest that FADD is dispensable for Fas-mediated pro-survival effects, implicating another adapter protein that can substitute for FADD for transmitting survival signals through Fas receptor [233, 236, 237]. Thus after partial hepatectomy in lpr<sup>cg</sup> mice, which harbor a specific mutation in the Fas cytoplasmic death domain that completely obliterates Fas-FADD binding, Fas

activation using an agonist antibody resulted in rapid regeneration of liver [233]. Wild type mice in which Fas-FADD binding is intact, on the other hand, die within hours of treatment with Fas activating antibody [238]. Similarly, liver-specific expression of dominant negative FADD prevented Fas-induced hepatocyte damage but not NF-kB activation [236, 237]. Therefore there is evidence, both in-vitro and in-vivo, that Fas can transmit survival signals even in the absence of FADD. Thus an alternative pathway is active that operates downstream of Fas even in the absence of FADD. We speculated that CaM, being able to bind both Fas as well as c-FLIP, could provide this alternative pathway in the absence of FADD to transmit survival signals via Fas receptor. Thus we proposed a hypothesis that in the absence of FADD, Fas-CaM-FLIP binding is able to send survival signals in response to Fas activation. In order to test this hypothesis, we used Jurkat T leukemia cells that have been genetically engineered to knock down FADD [239].

Wild type (WT) and FADD deficient (FADD-/-) Jurkat cells were first tested for the expression of FADD and their sensitivity to Fas-induced apoptosis. 1x 10<sup>6</sup> cells were seeded in a 6 well plate and treated with Fas activating antibody (100ng/ml) over 12 hours. The cells were stained with Annexin V and Propidium iodide (PI) to analyze the apoptotic cell death (Annexin V positive and PI negative population was considered to be apoptotic). As shown in Fig. 2, WT cells, which express abundant FADD (western blot shown in insert), are sensitive but FADD-/- Jurkat cells are completely resistant to Fasinduced apoptosis. Next we confirmed the binding of CaM with Fas and c-FLIP in FADD-/- Jurkat cells by using co-immunoprecipitation with anti-CaM antibody as described previously. As shown in Fig.3, Fas and c-FLIP co-precipitated with CaM. CaM binding to Fas and c-FLIP in WT Jurkat cells has already been established previously [53, 226]. Thus in the absence of FADD, CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP binding was found to be intact in FADD-/- Jurkat cells.

To investigate if Fas stimulation is able to activate survival signals in the absence of FADD, we treated WT and FADD-/- Jurkat cells with Fas activating antibody (CH-11) and analyzed activation of ERK and NF-kB, two of the important kinases that have been shown to be activated by Fas [89, 92, 232, 233]. Jurkat cells were seeded in a 6 well plate in a serum free medium for 4 hours before addition of the Fas agonist antibody (CH-11, 100ng/ml) for 5, 15 and 30 minutes, followed by immediate cell lysis. The cell lysates were analyzed by western blot for phosphorylation of ERK (p44/42 MAPK) and IkB. As shown in Fig 4, Fas activation did not induce phosphorylation of p44/42 MAPK and IkB in WT Jurkat cells, which is consistent with their ability to undergo Fas-induced apoptosis and not to activate survival signals after Fas activation. In FADD-/- Jurkat cells however, Fas stimulation led to activate survival signals in the absence of FADD. Since CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP binding is intact in these cells, it supports the possibility that Fas sends the survival signals through CaM-FLIP binding in FADD-/- Jurkat cells.

### **CaM interaction with TRAF-2**

CaM binds directly with Fas via a classical 1-5-10 CaM binding motif located in the Fas cytoplasmic DD region. The adapter protein, FADD, interacts with Fas via a DD domain as well. Therefore CaM may compete with FADD for Fas binding and thus interfere with DISC aggregation. Further CaM may interfere with aggregation and/or conformational changes in the Fas receptor that prevent efficient DISC formation. Since CaM-antagonists induce apoptosis and CaM interacts with c-FLIP but not with FADD or caspase-8, it supports the notion that CaM acts as an inhibitor of Fas induced death signaling. We propose that CaM acts as a docking protein for aggregation of pro-survival molecules, such as c-FLIP, to divert death signals towards survival pathway.

c-FLIP is generally considered to be an important molecule in the DISC that can switch the death receptor induced signaling between death and survival pathways. Furthermore, c-FLIP has been reported to interact with TNF receptor associated factor-2 (TRAF-2) and this binding is tought to be essential for FLIP-mediated activation of NFkB. Therefore we determined whether TRAF-2 interacted with CaM as well. We performed binding analysis using protein pull down with CaM-sepharose (CaMS) beads and immunoprecipitation using anti-CaM antibody. Cholangiocarcinoma cell lysates (500ug proteins) were incubated with 60ul 1:1 slurry of CaMS beads overnight at 4°C in the presence or absence of 2 mM EGTA, a Ca<sup>++</sup> chelator. In the absence of EGTA, enough Ca<sup>++</sup> was present in the reaction buffer to bind with CaM. The beads were washed 6 times with lysis buffer and boiled in 2X SDS sample buffer containing 10mM EGTA. The proteins were separated by 12% SDS-PAGE followed by western blot analysis for TRAF-2. Binding between CaM and TRAF-2 was also analyzed by immunoprecipitation using anti-CaM antibody and western blotting for TRAF-2 using a protocol described previously [226]. As shown in Fig. 5, TRAF-2 bound with CaM in Ca++ dependent as well as independent manners. It could be argued that CaM-TRAF-2 binding is mediated via c-FLIP, which has been shown to bind directly with CaM. However CaM-FLIP binding is Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent, being inhibited by EGTA. Existence of CaM-TRAF-2 binding even in the presence of EGTA, therefore, makes it unlikely that this binding is mediated via c-FLIP. To our knowledge, a direct binding between c-FLIP and TRAF-2 has not yet been demonstrated. Interestingly, sequence analysis of TRAF-2 for putative CaM binding region using a web based program called the Cellular Calcium Information Server (http://calcium.uhnres.utoronto.ca/), maintained by Dr. Ikura's laboratory at the Ontario Cancer Institute, demonstrated a Ca<sup>++</sup> independent CaM binding motif, called an IQ motif on its c-terminal region. Therefore we think that there is a strong possibility that CaM-TRAF-2 binding is direct. Furthermore, from our preliminary experiments, other TRAF family members such as TRAF-1, TRAF-5 and TRAF-6 did not bind with CaM (data not shown). Thus CaM may act as a docking protein in death receptor signaling to assemble pro-survival molecules including c-FLIP and TRAF-2 to transmit survival signals. It will be interesting to look for other interacting partners for CaM such as TRADD and RIP. It should however be considered that these effects could be cell type specific as are the abilities of CaM-antagonists to induce apoptosis.

#### Gemcitabine-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells

Cholangiocarcinoma has remained a very fatal disease with a very poor 5 year survival rate [240, 241]. There are very limited therapeutic options, with conventional chemotherapy and radiotherapy not very effective in the majority of cases and very few patients qualify for surgical resection. Surgical cures do occur but the recurrence rate is very high (about 70%) after surgical resection of the tumor [242]. Thus there is a need for identifying effective therapies. Of the various chemotherapy regimens that are being tried in cholangiocarcinoma patients, 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) has been used extensively as a

single agent or in combination with other drugs with an overall response rate ranging from 0-40% and median survival rate ranging from 2-12 months [243-245]. On the other hand Gemcitabine, a DNA synthesis inhibitor, as a single agent has been shown to have a response rate ranging from 8-60% with a median survival rate ranging from 6-16 months [246, 247]. Therefore we decided to test the efficacy of Gemcitabine in our cholangiocarcinoma tumor model. Initially in order to determine the optimum concentration of Gemcitabine that induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells, we treated the cells in vitro with different concentrations for 72 hrs. As shown in Fig. 6A, Gemcitabine induced apoptosis of cholangiocarcinoma cells at 5uM. Further to determine if Gemcitabine-induced apoptosis involved activation of caspases, we probed for the caspases by western blot analysis. As shown in Fig 6B, Gemcitabine predominantly induced activation of caspase-10, -9 and -3.

Several studies have suggested that Gemcitabine alone or in combination with other agents such as cisplatin or oxaplatin represents a well tolerated therapeutic regimen for cholangiocarcinoma [247-249]. Therefore we decided to investigate whether Gemcitabine is effective in our tumor model in combination with the CaM-antagonist, TMX which has been shown to be effective in reducing cholangiocarcinoma growth, in vitro as well as in vivo. TMX is an extensively studied and well tolerated drug that also offers a benefit of a low cost. Therefore we tested the efficacy of combination therapy of Gemcitabine and Tamoxifen in cholangiocarcinoma cells in vitro.

Since 5uM of Gemcitabine was found to be effective in inducing apoptotic cell death, we used this dose for combination therapy with TMX (20uM). Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with a combination of TMX and Gemcitabine

over 48hrs and apoptotic cell death was analyzed using Annexin V/Propidium iodide staining. As shown in Fig. 6C, the combination of TMX and Gemcitabine was more effective in inducing apoptotic cell death after 48 hrs treatment than monotherapy with either of the two. Interestingly, both TMX and Gemcitabine seem to involve common caspase pathway that includes activation of caspase-10,-9 and-3.

#### **Caspase-10 requirement for Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells**

Here we have shown that both TMX- and Gemcitabine-induced apoptosis involved activation of caspase-10 in cholangiocarcinoma cells. Caspase-10 is an initiator caspase like caspase-8 and it is recruited into the DISC in response to death ligands [34]. To our knowledge, there is no report on the requirement of caspase-10 in Fas-mediated apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells. Therefore, we investigated the effect of caspase-10 and caspase-8 inhibitors on Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells to determine which of these two caspases is essential in the pathway. Cholangiocarcinoma cells, seeded in a 6 well plate, were treated with Caspase-10 (100uM) or caspase-8 (50uM) inhibitors for 3 hours followed by treatment with Fas activating antibody over 24 hours. Apoptotic cell death was analyzed using Annexin V/PI staining. As shown in Fig. 7, both caspase-8 as well as caspase-10 inhibitors completely blocked Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells, suggesting that both caspases are required in this signaling pathway. This is the first report demonstrating that caspase-10, along with caspase-8, is an essential initiator caspase in cholangiocarcinoma cells. The caspase inhibitors however have been reported to loose their specificity by increasing the dose or prolonging the incubation times.

In this report, we demonstrated that FLIP is important in mediating resistance, at least partially, to Fas- and TMX-induced apoptosis in our cholangiocarcinoma tumor model. Also in this cholangiocarcinoma tumor model, we demonstrated that the cells resistant to Fas-induced apoptosis expressed significantly increased c-FLIP as compared to the cells which are sensitive to Fas-induced apoptosis. As shown in Fig. 8A, Fas resistant cholangiocarcinoma cells had increased FLIP<sub>L</sub> expression as compared to Fassensitive cells (n=6, fold difference= $1.42\pm0.12$ , p=0.01). This is consistent with previous reports implicating FLIP as an inhibitor of Fas mediated apoptosis in several tumor models, including cholangiocarcinoma. In order to determine if FLIP over expression offers any survival benefit to the cholangiocarcinoma cells, we over expressed wild type (WT) FLIP in Fas sensitive cholangiocarcinoma cells and analyzed their sensitivity to Fas-induced apoptosis and tumorigenicity in nude mice. Thus we injected control LacZ or WT FLIP over expressing cells ( $5 \times 10^6$  cells in 0.2ul PBS) in the flanks of 6-7 weeks old male athymic nude mice and measured the tumor volumes every 3-4 days over the period of 6 weeks. The tumor volumes were calculated using the formula: volume (mm3) = length x width x width/2. In our previous study reported in chapter 2 in this report, we analyzed the tumorigenicity of FLIP over expressing cells in nude mice over 18 days. In the present studies, however, we allowed the tumors to grow over longer period of time and analyzed the tumor volumes, FLIP expression and apoptotic sensitivity of these cells after 6 weeks. At the end of 6 weeks, mice were sacrificed and tumors were removed under aseptic conditions. The tumors were sliced into smaller pieces and treated with collagenase for 30 minutes at 37°C. The cells were washed with PBS three times and

grown into culture in complete RPMI 1640 medium. The apoptotic sensitivity of these cells to Fas activating antibody was analyzed by AnnexinV/PI staining and Fas and FLIP expression was analyzed using western blot analysis. As shown in Fig.8B, FLIP over expressing cells grew significantly bigger tumors as compared to control LacZ cells (control=1026±26, WT FLIP=1572±270mm<sup>3</sup>, mean±SE, n=10, p<0.05). Further the over expression of FLIP was maintained in WT FLIP tumor cells after 6 weeks post injection and the expression of Fas was found to be similar between control and WT FLIP over expressing cells, as shown in Fig. 8C. Consistently, resistance to Fas-induced apoptosis was maintained in the WT FLIP over expressing cultured cells from mice xenografts (% decrease =  $40\pm6\%$ , n=6, p<0.05) as shown in Fig. 8D.



Figure 1. CaM antagonist, TFP, increases FLIP<sub>L</sub> binding with ubiquitin

Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with Fas agonist antibody (CH-11) with or without pretreatment for 30 minutes with 10uM TFP. A. Whole cell lysates (250ug proteins) from the cells were used for co-immunoprecipitation using anti-ubiquitin antibody and immunoblotted for c-FLIP. TFP increased the binding of FLIP with ubiquitin as seen from western blot analysis showing longer (upper panel) as well as shorter (lower panel) exposures.  $IgG_H$  indicates heavy chain of the antibody used for IP and shows equal loading of the samples. **B.** Western blot analysis for CaM and FLIP expression in cholangiocarcinoma cells.



Figure 2. Fas-mediated apoptosis in WT and FADD-/- Jurkat cells WT and FADD-/- Jurkat cells were treated with Fas agonist antibody (CH-11, 100ng/ml) for 12 hrs. The cells were stained with Annexin V and propidium iodide and analyzed by flow cytometry. The data represent mean±SE (n=3, p<0.05). Insert on the right upper corner shows western blot analysis for the expression of FADD in WT and FADD-/-Jurkat cells, showing that it is knocked down completely in FADD-/- Jurkat cells.



Figure 3. Co-immunoprecipitation of Fas and c-FLIP with CaM in FADD-/- Jurkat cells FADD-/- Jurkat cell lysates (500ug proteins) were used for immunoprecipitation with anti-CaM antibody. The precipitated proteins were boiled in SDS sample buffer containing 10mM EGTA, separated by 12% SDS-PAGE and western blotted for CaM, Fas and FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Thus the CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP binding is intact in FADD-/- Jurkat cells. The data are representative of 3 independent experiments.



Figure 4. Activation of pro-survival kinases in response to Fas stimulation in FADD-/-Jurkat cells

WT and FADD-/- Jurkat cells were seeded in a 6 well plate a serum free medium for 4 hours. Fas-activating antibody (CH-11) was added for the indicated time course and the cells were immediately lysed after Fas treatment. Cell lysates (50ug proteins) were separated by 12% SDS-PAGE followed by western blot analysis for ERK, IkB, FLIPL and FADD.





Figure 5. CaM binding with TRAF-2

Cholangiocarcinoma cell lysates were used for protein pull down using CaM-Sepharose (CaMS) or control-sepharose (CS) beads in the presence or absence of 2mM EGTA (upper panel) and anti-CaM or mouse IgG1 antibody for immunoprecipitation (lower panel). TRAF-2 bound specifically with CaMS beads, both in the presence and absence of Ca++ chelator EGTA, but not with CS beads. Also TRAF-2 co-precipitated with CaM in immunoprecipitation using anti-CaM antibody. The upper dotted arrow in both upper and lower panels most likely represent a non specific protein as it can be seen in control lanes in both panels.











Figure 6. Gemcitabine induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells

A. Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with various doses of Gemcitabine (GMC) as shown in the figure for 72 hours. The apoptotic cell death was determined by staining the cells with AnnexinV/Propidium iodide (PI) and counting AnnexinV positive and PI negative cells. The data represent mean $\pm$ SE (n=2, p<0.05). **B.** Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with TMX (20uM) and GMC (5uM) over 72 hours and apoptotic cell death was analyzed by Annexin V/PI staining as shown in upper panel in Fig. 6B. The data represent mean±SE (n=3, p<0.05). Lower panel in Fig 6B shows western blot analysis of cell lysates from TMX and GMC treated cells, showing activation of caspase-10 (seen as increased processing of precursor form p67), -9 and-3 (seen as increased formation of cleaved products, p17 and p12 respectively) in response to these agents, indicating that the cell death induced by TMX and GMC involves activation of the caspase cascade. GAPDH is used as a loading control. A representative result from three independent experiments is shown. C. Cholangiocarcinoma cells were treated with TMC, GMC or TMX and GMC combination for 48 hours and apoptotic cell death was analyzed, showing that combination therapy was more effective in vitro than monotherapy with either drug. The data represented as mean $\pm$ SE (n=3, p<0.05).



B.



Figure 7. Requirement of caspase-10 in Fas-induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells

**A.** Cholangiocarcinoma cells were pretreated with inhibitors of caspase-8 (50uM) and -10 (100uM) for 3 hrs followed by incubation with Fas activating antibody for 24 hrs. Apoptotic cell death was analyzed using flow cytometry after staining the cells with AnnexinV and PI. Inhibition of either caspase-8 or-10 results in complete blockade of Fas-induced apoptosis suggesting that both caspases are required to initiate the apoptotic cascade. The data represent mean±SE (n=2, p<0.05). **B.** Western blot analysis of the cell lysates treated with caspase inhibitors for caspase-8 and -10 shows that both caspase inhibitors effectively blocked the activation of respective caspases. Fas activating antibody induces activation of both initiator caspases; caspase-8 (seen as increase in processed p43/41 forms and decrease in precursor p55/53 forms) and caspase-10 (seen as decrease in precursor p63 form).



B.





D.



Figure 8. Tumorigenesis of wild type FLIP over expressing cholangiocarcinoma cells in nude mice

A. Cell lysates from Fas-sensitive and Fas-resistant cholangiocarcinoma cells were analyzed for FLIP expression by western blot. FLIP<sub>L</sub> expression was quantitated by measuring the band intensities of FLIP using densitometry and normalizing these with GAPDH band intensities using Adobe photoshop application. As shown in the figure, FLIP expression was increased significantly in Fas-resistant cells as compared to Fassensitive cells. The data represented as mean $\pm$ SE (n=6, p<0.05). **B.** Cholangiocarcinoma cells stably over expressing wild type (WT) FLIP or LacZ as a control were injected bilaterally into the flanks of 6-7 weeks old athymic male nude mice. The tumor volumes were measured every 3-4 days over the period of 6 weeks. The FLIP over expressing cells grew significantly bigger tumors, starting from day 9, as compared to control cells. The data are represented as mean $\pm$ SE (n=10, p<0.05). The insert on upper left panel the over expression of FLIP<sub>L</sub> achieved with lentiviral vector in shows cholangiocarcinoma cells as compared to LacZ control. Note that the expression of FLIPs is not altered between these two cell lines. GAPDH is used as a loading control. C. At the end of the experiment at day 42, the mice were sacrificed and the tumor cells from mice xenografts were grown into culture to analyze the expression of Fas and FLIP. As shown in the figure, Fas expression was found to be identical among 5 tumor samples tested from each group. Further, FLIP over expression was maintained over the period of 6 weeks post tumor cell injection. D. The apoptotic sensitivity of these cells to Fas induced apoptosis was determined using Fas activating antibody treatment over 24 hours. Consistent with pre-injection response, the FLIP over expressing cells were significantly more resistant to Fas-induced apoptosis as compared to LacZ cells. The data represented as mean±SE (n=6, p<0.05).

### SUMMARY OF UNPUBLISHED DATA

The experiments presented in this section were aimed at further characterizing the biology of CaM-FLIP interaction with respect to Fas signaling and to explore the possible avenues for therapeutic interventions in cholangiocarcinoma. We demonstrated:

- CaM-FLIP binding is important in stabilization of c-FLIP. Inhibition of the Fasinduced increase in CaM-FLIP binding by the CaM-antagonist, TFP, is correlated with increased binding of c-FLIP to ubiquitin and concurrent inhibition of ERK phosphorylation. These data suggest that CaM-FLIP binding may be important for maintaining FLIP mediated survival signals.
- FADD deficient Jurkat cells were used to further test the hypothesis that CaM-FLIP binding is important in sending survival signals after Fas activation. In the absence of the key adapter protein FADD, CaM-Fas and CaM-FLIP binding were found to be intact in these cells. Further the Fas activation was able to activate ERK and NF-kB pathways in FADD deficient but not in wild type Jurkat cells, suggesting that Fas-CaM-FLIP signaling axis was responsive to Fas activation in the absence of FADD in Jurkat cells.
- Another important pro-survival protein, TRAF-2, was shown to interact with CaM in Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent and independent manners, further supporting the notion that CaM may act as a docking protein for the aggregation of various pro-survival

proteins such as c-FLIP and TRAF-2 to send survival signals downstream of death receptors.

- FLIP over expression increased the tumorigenicity of cholangiocarcinoma cells in nude mice.
- Both caspase-8 and caspase-10 were shown to be essential in Fas and TMXinduced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells.
- Gemcitabine, a commonly used drug in cholangiocarcinoma therapy, was found to be effective in inducing apoptosis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells.
- The CaM-antagonist, TMX, when used in combination with Gemcitabine in cholangiocarcinoma cells showed enhanced induction of apoptosis compared to monotherapy with either drug, suggesting that the combination might be beneficial for treating patients.

These data support the concept that CaM-FLIP binding plays an important role in modulation of the Fas signaling and that CaM-antagonists, such as TMX, either alone or in combination with Gemcitabine, might potentially be used for therapy in cholangiocarcinoma.

### CONCLUSION

The ultimate goal of the research presented in this thesis is to identify novel chemotherapeutic agents for treating lethal tumors like cholangiocarcinoma. The incidence of cholangiocarcinoma in the Unites States has been increasing over the past few years [189, 190]. Because of difficulties with timely diagnosis and ineffective therapies, the overall 5 year survival rate has remained dismal: less than 9% following diagnosis. Hence there is an urgent need to identify novel strategies for therapeutic intervention in this fatal disease. Based on the prior work from our group implicating Ca<sup>++</sup>-CaM and Fas in cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis, we speculated that understanding the molecular mechanisms involved in the modulation of Fas signaling by CaM could identify molecular targets that can be used in early diagnosis and/or therapy for cholangiocarcinoma. More specifically this work sought to characterize the cross talk between Fas and CaM signaling pathways and identify novel therapeutic targets.

Fas is a well characterized death receptor that is expressed in various cell types in the body and has been studied extensively with respect to its apoptosis inducing properties. As an example, the Fas mediated death pathway has been shown to be critical in lymphocyte homeostasis and is used to eliminate activated or auto reactive lymphocytes from the body [250]. In cholangiocarcinoma tumors from patients, Fas expression has been shown to correlate negatively with disease progression and patient survival such that expression of the Fas receptor is decreased with progressive disease [198, 199]. Thus it might be used as a molecular marker and potentially as a therapeutic target in cholangiocarcinoma.

Ligation of the Fas receptor with FasL results in recruitment of an adapter protein, FADD, which then recruits proteins such as caspase-8, -10 and/or c-FLIP (Fig 1, highlighted in grey) to form the death inducing signaling complex (DISC). The initiator caspases undergo cleavage in the DISC, triggering the cascade of caspase activation to induce apoptotic cell death. In addition to its established role as a death receptor, recent work by many investigators has underscored the importance of the Fas pathway in nonapoptotic signaling [49, 92, 232, 233]. Further, it has been shown that some of the molecular machinery used to send survival signals is similar to that used in the death inducing pathway. For example increased recruitment of FLIP into the DISC prevents activation of initiator caspases and inhibits down stream apoptotic signaling. Additionally, FLIP recruitment into the DISC has also been associated with activation of survival pathways such as NF-κB and ERK. However the molecular determinants that allow FLIP to switch the signaling from death towards survival are not well understood.

Unlike Fas, the TNF receptor mediated survival signaling is well characterized. After binding with ligand, TNF- $\dot{\alpha}$ , the formation of a specific TNF receptor associated complex of proteins determines which signal is transmitted downstream [251]. Thus when the adapter protein TRADD (TNF receptor associated death domain containing protein) recruits the FADD-caspase complex, apoptotic signaling is initiated. But when TRADD recruits TRAF-2 or RIP (receptor interacting protein) it activates pro-survival signaling [252, 253]. Therefore, it appears that the aggregation of specific proteins downstream of the receptor is critical in switching the signaling from death towards survival pathways.

In this context, previous studies by our group contributed a novel perspective to Fas pathway by demonstrating cross talk between Fas and Ca<sup>++</sup>-CaM signaling. Ahn et al showed that CaM-antagonists induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells using mechanisms similar to those used in Fas-induced apoptosis [55, 56, 188, 200]. Further, they demonstrated that CaM interacts with the Fas receptor via a classical, Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent, 1-5-10 CaM binding motif located in the death domain (DD) of Fas cytoplasmic tail [53]. Fas was the only member of the TNF superfamily of receptors interacting with CaM, further underscoring the putative role of CaM in Fas mediated signaling. Furthermore, we demonstrated that CaM is recruited into the Fas mediated death inducing signaling complex (DISC) after Fas activation (shown in Fig.1) suggesting that the dynamics of Fas-CaM binding might be important in modulating the formation of the DISC and downstream signaling [54]. To characterize the role of CaM in Fas signaling, we screened for other interacting partners for CaM in the Fas-induced DISC. We identified that only FLIP<sub>L</sub>, an anti-apoptotic protein that interferes with Fasinduced apoptosis, interacted with CaM, and other DISC proteins including, FADD, caspase-8 and FLIPs did not interact with CaM (Fig. 1 in article 1) [226]. Characterization of CaM-FLIP binding revealed that it is a Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent, direct interaction that is regulated in response to Fas- and CaM-antagonists induced apoptosis and by changes in Ca<sup>++</sup> levels (Fig. 2, 3 and 4 in article 1). Further, the CaM binding region was localized to amino acids 197-213 on C-terminal region of FLIP<sub>L</sub> (Fig. 8 in article 1). Interestingly, unlike Fas which binds CaM via a classic 1-5-10 motif, the CaM binding region on c-FLIP appears to have a unique sequence.

The  $Ca^{++}$  dependent direct binding of CaM with Fas and FLIP<sub>I</sub> is a novel phenomenon in Fas signaling that might address some of the ambiguity in the Fasinduced non-apoptotic signals. Considering the ability of CaM-antagonists to induce apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells and the direct interaction of CaM with Fas and an anti-apoptotic protein, c-FLIP, we speculate that CaM is important in mediating prosurvival signals in Fas pathway. Importantly, the CaM binding region on the Fas DD is located in the same helix that is utilized in Fas-FADD binding. Hence, there is a possibility that in response to Fas stimulation, both FADD and CaM compete for binding with the Fas DD. After Fas activation, there is a Ca<sup>++</sup> dependent increase in CaM-FLIP binding and increased recruitment of CaM into the DISC as well. Therefore another speculation supporting the inhibitory role of CaM in Fas apoptotic pathway is that it provides an additional pathway for recruitment of FLIP<sub>L</sub> into the Fas mediated DISC. Since relative amounts of caspases and FLIP are critical in deciding whether death or survival signals are transmitted through the DISC, this additional pathway of  $FLIP_{L}$ recruitment via CaM might be critical in situations where FLIP expression is increased relative to caspases. Interestingly, FLIP<sub>L</sub> has been suggested to be a more potent inhibitor of apoptosis than FLIP<sub>S</sub>. It is possible that the dynamics of the binding of FLIP<sub>L</sub> with CaM renders it more effective than FLIP<sub>s</sub> in inhibiting apoptotic signaling.

As a part of the functional characterization of  $CaM-FLIP_L$  binding, we demonstrated that this binding is dynamic, increasing significantly in response to Fas activation (Fig. 3 in article 1). Inhibition of CaM-FLIP binding using the CaM-

antagonist, TFP, concurrently inhibited ERK activation (Fig. 5 in article 1) and increased the binding of  $FLIP_{I}$  with ubiquitin (Fig. 1 in unpublished data). Thus we speculated that CaM-FLIP binding is important for stabilization of c-FLIP. Stable over expression of wild type (WT) FLIP<sub>L</sub>, with intact binding to CaM, rendered cholangiocarcinoma cells significantly resistant to both Fas as well as CaM-antagonist-induced apoptosis and increased their tumorigenicity in nude mice. Interference with CaM-FLIP binding by over expressing mutant FLIP<sub>L</sub> protein with deletion of CaM binding region (Delta-FLIP) restored the sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells to both Fas and CaM-antagonistinduced apoptosis (Fig. 9 in article 1 and Fig. 5 in article 2). Thus it appears that CaM binding to FLIP is important in mediating the apoptosis inhibitory effects of c-FLIP. In addition, deletion of CaM binding region from FLIP increased spontaneous apoptosis and decreased the tumorigenicity of cholangiocarcinoma cells in nude mice xenografts. Thus CaM-FLIP<sub>L</sub> binding modulates the anti-apoptotic/pro-survival effects of c-FLIP and is important in cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis. It is possible that disruption of CaM binding region causes conformational changes in FLIP<sub>L</sub> affecting its recruitment into the DISC and/or activation. Another possibility is that the mutant FLIP<sub>L</sub> acts as a dominant negative protein, interfering with the functions of endogenous FLIP. Further characterization of the molecular events leading to the restoration of the apoptotic sensitivity of cholangiocarcinoma cells with delta FLIP protein expression is necessary to fully understand the functional significance of CaM-FLIP binding. Investigations are warranted to analyze the interaction of delta FLIP protein with other interacting partners such as FADD, TRAF-2 and RIP and their recruitment into the DISC. With our preliminary studies indicating an interaction between CaM and TRAF-2 (Fig 5,

unpublished data), it is likely that CaM acts as a docking protein to form a signaling complex that transmits pro-survival signals through Fas under appropriate conditions. It will be interesting to study the interaction of CaM with FLIP and possibly TRAF-2 with respect to other death receptors such as TRAIL and TNF-R1. Understanding CaM-FLIP biology in the context of death receptor signaling may help us elucidate the molecular mechanisms by which CaM-FLIP is able to act as a switch that diverts death signaling towards survival in response to the same ligand or even in ligand independent manners.

Protein-protein interactions are important in regulation of apoptotic signaling. The structural changes and the dynamics of the protein interactions such as CaM-Fas, CaM-FLIP and Fas-FADD bindings, during the formation of Fas-induced signaling complex can be analyzed using both computational modeling and structural biology approaches. Such studies will provide important information about the conformational changes, sequence of events/interactions, competitions, and possibly the important sites on CaM involved in interactions with Fas and c-FLIP. The findings may enable us to develop specific compounds to target desired interactions which can be used potentially in cancer therapy and in other diseases where alterations in apoptosis are implicated in disease pathophysiology.

From a therapeutic point of view, we investigated the use of TMX, a potent CaMantagonist, in vitro and in vivo in a nude mouse model in this dissertation. TMX, a well known and well studied estrogen receptor modulator, has been proven to be safe even at high doses. For example serum levels ~3uM of TMX and its metabolite 4hydroxytamoxifen were reported in patients receiving TMX [254]. We investigated its efficacy in reducing the tumor size of cholangiocarcinoma xenografts in a nude mouse model and showed that both intra-peritoneal as well as intra-tumoral injections of TMX were effective in inhibiting tumor growth. Thus a dose of TMX as small as 3mg/kg (0.1mg per mouse) was found to be effective in reducing tumor size in nude mice in our studies. In order to reproduce the serum levels of TMX similar to those observed in breast cancer patients, a dose of 200mg/kg of TMX orally or at least 25mg/kg intra-peritoneally is needed in mice [255, 256]. By comparison the doses that were used in our studies were very small (3mg/kg). Further studies using TMX doses equivalent to those in human patients are needed to confirm its effect on cholangiocarcinoma tumorigenesis. We speculate that with increased doses of TMX, a better reduction in the size of the cholangiocarcinoma xenografts in the nude mice model is possible and will hopefully help us translate these findings for use in patients.

As a part of the molecular characterization of TMX-induced apoptosis, we showed that it involves caspase-dependent as well as independent pathways. It induced activation of caspase-8, -10, -9 and -3, indicating the involvement of the caspase cascade in the apoptotic death (Fig. 3 in article 2). Further TMX inhibited the expression of c-FLIP and activation of AKT, both CaM binding pro-survival proteins (Fig. 3 in article 2). Inhibition of pAKT has been shown to correlate with decreased FLIP expression in many tumors. Thus it is possible that the effect of TMX on FLIP expression is mediated via pAKT. We also demonstrated that another CaM-antagonist, TFP, increased FLIP binding with ubiquitin (Fig.1, unpublished data). Thus there is a possibility that TMX, like TFP, enhances FLIP binding with ubiquitin and thus decreases FLIP protein expression via increased proteosomal degradation of FLIP. Further investigation to determine whether FLIP expression is affected at the mRNA level or the protein level is warranted. From

these observations, it appears that TMX induces apoptosis of cholangiocarcinoma cells by activation of caspases and inhibiting pro-survival signals simultaneously by down regulating pAKT and FLIP, probably by affecting CaM-AKT and CaM-FLIP interactions as shown in Fig. 1. Therefore, there is a strong evidence that TMX induced apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma involves modulation of CaM signaling.

Of the several chemotherapeutic agents that are currently being used in the management of cholangiocarcinoma, Gemcitabine has been shown to have a favorable efficacy and toxicity profile [246, 247]. Therefore we investigated the apoptosis inducing abilities of Gemcitabine in our cholangiocarcinoma cell lines. We showed that Gemcitabine induced apoptosis of cholangiocarcinoma cells in a dose dependent manner, probably by utilizing a cascade of caspase activation like TMX (Fig. 6, unpublished data). Whether it uses caspase independent pathways, like TMX, is still to be determined. Analyzing the efficacy of combination therapy of Gemcitabine and TMX in vitro showed that the combination was more effective than monotherapy with either drug (Fig. 6, data). be investigated further, particularly unpublished This needs to in cholangiocarcinoma xenograft model in nude mice.

From the studies presented in this report it is clear that CaM plays an important role in modulation of Fas signaling in cholangiocarcinoma via its direct interaction with c-FLIP<sub>L</sub>. Considering the multitude of signaling pathways modulated by CaM and the hierarchical placement of c-FLIP in apoptotic signaling, CaM-FLIP binding may provide a novel and effective therapeutic target for cholangiocarcinoma and possibly other lethal tumors in which Fas and c-FLIP expression are implicated in the disease pathophysiology. Furthermore, CaM-antagonists, like TMX, can be used potentially as a

therapy in cholangiocarcinoma. The combination therapy with drugs like TMX, Gemcitabine or compounds disrupting CaM-FLIP and/or CaM-Fas binding specifically may provide promising therapeutic approaches in cholangiocarcinoma.



## Figure 1. Regulators of apoptosis

Extrinsic pathway of apoptosis initiated by binding of Fas ligand (FasL) to its cognate receptor, Fas (highlighted in grey), is shown in the figure. Fas activation causes recruitment of FADD, caspase-8, c-FLIP and CaM (highlighted in grey) into the DISC. There is a cross talk between extrinsic and intrinsic pathways of apoptosis through caspase-8 mediated cleavage of Bid.

# GENERAL LIST OF REFERENCES

- 1 Kerr, J. F., Wyllie, A. H. and Currie, A. R. (1972) Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in tissue kinetics Br J Cancer **26**, 239-57
- 2 Rubin, L. L. (1997) Neuronal cell death: when, why and how Br Med Bull **53**, 617-31
- 3 Sanders, E. J. and Wride, M. A. (1995) Programmed cell death in development Int Rev Cytol **163**, 105-73
- 4 Clarke, P. G. (1990) Developmental cell death: morphological diversity and multiple mechanisms Anat Embryol (Berl) **181**, 195-213
- 5 Bellamy, C. O. (1997) p53 and apoptosis Br Med Bull **53**, 522-38
- 6 Thompson, C. B. (1995) Apoptosis in the pathogenesis and treatment of disease Science **267**, 1456-62
- 7 Majno, G. and Joris, I. (1995) Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death Am J Pathol **146**, 3-15
- 8 Nagata, S. and Golstein, P. (1995) The Fas death factor Science 267, 1449-56
- 9 Suda, T., Takahashi, T., Golstein, P. and Nagata, S. (1993) Molecular cloning and expression of the Fas ligand, a novel member of the tumor necrosis factor family Cell **75**, 1169-78
- Consoli, U., El-Tounsi, I., Sandoval, A., Snell, V., Kleine, H. D., Brown, W., Robinson, J. R., DiRaimondo, F., Plunkett, W. and Andreeff, M. (1998)
  Differential induction of apoptosis by fludarabine monophosphate in leukemic B and normal T cells in chronic lymphocytic leukemia Blood 91, 1742-8
- 11 Mittler, R. and Lam, E. (1996) Sacrifice in the face of foes: pathogen-induced programmed cell death in plants Trends Microbiol 4, 10-15
- 12 Haimovitz-Friedman, A., Kan, C. C., Ehleiter, D., Persaud, R. S., McLoughlin, M., Fuks, Z. and Kolesnick, R. N. (1994) Ionizing radiation acts on cellular membranes to generate ceramide and initiate apoptosis J Exp Med 180, 525-35

- Kimura, C., Zhao, Q. L., Kondo, T., Amatsu, M. and Fujiwara, Y. (1998) Mechanism of UV-induced apoptosis in human leukemia cells: roles of Ca2+/Mg(2+)-dependent endonuclease, caspase-3, and stress-activated protein kinases Exp Cell Res 239, 411-22
- 14 Raff, M. C. (1992) Social controls on cell survival and cell death Nature **356**, 397-400
- 15 Vaux, D. L. and Strasser, A. (1996) The molecular biology of apoptosis Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **93**, 2239-44
- Van Parijs, L., Ibraghimov, A. and Abbas, A. K. (1996) The roles of costimulation and Fas in T cell apoptosis and peripheral tolerance Immunity 4, 321-8
- 17 Ellis, R. E., Yuan, J. Y. and Horvitz, H. R. (1991) Mechanisms and functions of cell death Annu Rev Cell Biol 7, 663-98
- 18 Ellis, H. M. and Horvitz, H. R. (1986) Genetic control of programmed cell death in the nematode C. elegans Cell 44, 817-29
- 19 Hetts, S. W. (1998) To die or not to die: an overview of apoptosis and its role in disease Jama **279**, 300-7
- 20 Gerl, R. and Vaux, D. L. (2005) Apoptosis in the development and treatment of cancer Carcinogenesis **26**, 263-70
- 21 Searle, J., Lawson, T. A., Abbott, P. J., Harmon, B. and Kerr, J. F. (1975) An electron-microscope study of the mode of cell death induced by cancerchemotherapeutic agents in populations of proliferating normal and neoplastic cells J Pathol **116**, 129-38
- 22 Muller, M., Strand, S., Hug, H., Heinemann, E. M., Walczak, H., Hofmann, W. J., Stremmel, W., Krammer, P. H. and Galle, P. R. (1997) Drug-induced apoptosis in hepatoma cells is mediated by the CD95 (APO-1/Fas) receptor/ligand system and involves activation of wild-type p53 J Clin Invest **99**, 403-13
- 23 Stahnke, K., Fulda, S., Friesen, C., Strauss, G. and Debatin, K. M. (2001) Activation of apoptosis pathways in peripheral blood lymphocytes by in vivo chemotherapy Blood **98**, 3066-73
- 24 Shacka, J. J. and Roth, K. A. (2005) Regulation of neuronal cell death and neurodegeneration by members of the Bcl-2 family: therapeutic implications Curr Drug Targets CNS Neurol Disord 4, 25-39
- 25 Reed, J. C. (2000) Mechanisms of apoptosis Am J Pathol 157, 1415-30

- 26 Baker, S. J. and Reddy, E. P. (1996) Transducers of life and death: TNF receptor superfamily and associated proteins Oncogene **12**, 1-9
- 27 Itoh, N. and Nagata, S. (1993) A novel protein domain required for apoptosis. Mutational analysis of human Fas antigen J Biol Chem **268**, 10932-7
- 28 Tartaglia, L. A., Ayres, T. M., Wong, G. H. and Goeddel, D. V. (1993) A novel domain within the 55 kd TNF receptor signals cell death Cell 74, 845-53
- 29 Chinnaiyan, A. M., O'Rourke, K., Tewari, M. and Dixit, V. M. (1995) FADD, a novel death domain-containing protein, interacts with the death domain of Fas and initiates apoptosis Cell **81**, 505-12
- 30 Kischkel, F. C., Hellbardt, S., Behrmann, I., Germer, M., Pawlita, M., Krammer, P. H. and Peter, M. E. (1995) Cytotoxicity-dependent APO-1 (Fas/CD95)associated proteins form a death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) with the receptor Embo J 14, 5579-88
- 31 Muzio, M., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Kischkel, F. C., O'Rourke, K., Shevchenko, A., Ni, J., Scaffidi, C., Bretz, J. D., Zhang, M., Gentz, R., Mann, M., Krammer, P. H., Peter, M. E. and Dixit, V. M. (1996) FLICE, a novel FADD-homologous ICE/CED-3-like protease, is recruited to the CD95 (Fas/APO-1) death--inducing signaling complex Cell 85, 817-27
- 32 Kischkel, F. C., Lawrence, D. A., Tinel, A., LeBlanc, H., Virmani, A., Schow, P., Gazdar, A., Blenis, J., Arnott, D. and Ashkenazi, A. (2001) Death receptor recruitment of endogenous caspase-10 and apoptosis initiation in the absence of caspase-8 J Biol Chem 276, 46639-46
- 33 Sprick, M. R., Rieser, E., Stahl, H., Grosse-Wilde, A., Weigand, M. A. and Walczak, H. (2002) Caspase-10 is recruited to and activated at the native TRAIL and CD95 death-inducing signalling complexes in a FADD-dependent manner but can not functionally substitute caspase-8 Embo J 21, 4520-30
- 34 Wang, J., Chun, H. J., Wong, W., Spencer, D. M. and Lenardo, M. J. (2001) Caspase-10 is an initiator caspase in death receptor signaling Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98, 13884-8
- 35 Itoh, N., Yonehara, S., Ishii, A., Yonehara, M., Mizushima, S., Sameshima, M., Hase, A., Seto, Y. and Nagata, S. (1991) The polypeptide encoded by the cDNA for human cell surface antigen Fas can mediate apoptosis Cell 66, 233-43
- 36 Krammer, P. H. (2000) CD95's deadly mission in the immune system Nature **407**, 789-95
- 37 Papoff, G., Hausler, P., Eramo, A., Pagano, M. G., Di Leve, G., Signore, A. and Ruberti, G. (1999) Identification and characterization of a ligand-independent oligomerization domain in the extracellular region of the CD95 death receptor J Biol Chem 274, 38241-50
- 38 Siegel, R. M., Chan, F. K., Chun, H. J. and Lenardo, M. J. (2000) The multifaceted role of Fas signaling in immune cell homeostasis and autoimmunity Nat Immunol 1, 469-74
- 39 Siegel, R. M., Frederiksen, J. K., Zacharias, D. A., Chan, F. K., Johnson, M., Lynch, D., Tsien, R. Y. and Lenardo, M. J. (2000) Fas preassociation required for apoptosis signaling and dominant inhibition by pathogenic mutations Science 288, 2354-7
- 40 Peter, M. E., Scaffidi, C., Medema, J. P., Kischkel, F. and Krammer, P. H. (1999) The death receptors Results Probl Cell Differ **23**, 25-63
- 41 Krueger, A., Fas, S. C., Baumann, S. and Krammer, P. H. (2003) The role of CD95 in the regulation of peripheral T-cell apoptosis Immunol Rev **193**, 58-69
- 42 Medema, J. P., Scaffidi, C., Kischkel, F. C., Shevchenko, A., Mann, M., Krammer, P. H. and Peter, M. E. (1997) FLICE is activated by association with the CD95 death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) Embo J **16**, 2794-804
- Chinnaiyan, A. M., Tepper, C. G., Seldin, M. F., O'Rourke, K., Kischkel, F. C., Hellbardt, S., Krammer, P. H., Peter, M. E. and Dixit, V. M. (1996)
   FADD/MORT1 is a common mediator of CD95 (Fas/APO-1) and tumor necrosis factor receptor-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem 271, 4961-5
- Varfolomeev, E. E., Schuchmann, M., Luria, V., Chiannilkulchai, N., Beckmann, J. S., Mett, I. L., Rebrikov, D., Brodianski, V. M., Kemper, O. C., Kollet, O., Lapidot, T., Soffer, D., Sobe, T., Avraham, K. B., Goncharov, T., Holtmann, H., Lonai, P. and Wallach, D. (1998) Targeted disruption of the mouse Caspase 8 gene ablates cell death induction by the TNF receptors, Fas/Apo1, and DR3 and is lethal prenatally Immunity 9, 267-76
- 45 Yeh, W. C., Pompa, J. L., McCurrach, M. E., Shu, H. B., Elia, A. J., Shahinian, A., Ng, M., Wakeham, A., Khoo, W., Mitchell, K., El-Deiry, W. S., Lowe, S. W., Goeddel, D. V. and Mak, T. W. (1998) FADD: essential for embryo development and signaling from some, but not all, inducers of apoptosis Science 279, 1954-8
- 46 Imtiyaz, H. Z., Rosenberg, S., Zhang, Y., Rahman, Z. S., Hou, Y. J., Manser, T. and Zhang, J. (2006) The Fas-associated death domain protein is required in apoptosis and TLR-induced proliferative responses in B cells J Immunol 176, 6852-61

- Kang, T. B., Ben-Moshe, T., Varfolomeev, E. E., Pewzner-Jung, Y., Yogev, N.,
   Jurewicz, A., Waisman, A., Brenner, O., Haffner, R., Gustafsson, E.,
   Ramakrishnan, P., Lapidot, T. and Wallach, D. (2004) Caspase-8 serves both
   apoptotic and nonapoptotic roles J Immunol 173, 2976-84
- 48 Pellegrini, M., Bath, S., Marsden, V. S., Huang, D. C., Metcalf, D., Harris, A. W. and Strasser, A. (2005) FADD and caspase-8 are required for cytokine-induced proliferation of hemopoietic progenitor cells Blood **106**, 1581-9
- Faouzi, S., Burckhardt, B. E., Hanson, J. C., Campe, C. B., Schrum, L. W., Rippe, R. A. and Maher, J. J. (2001) Anti-Fas induces hepatic chemokines and promotes inflammation by an NF-kappa B-independent, caspase-3-dependent pathway J Biol Chem 276, 49077-82
- 50 Kennedy, N. J., Kataoka, T., Tschopp, J. and Budd, R. C. (1999) Caspase activation is required for T cell proliferation J Exp Med **190**, 1891-6
- 51 Leal-Sanchez, J., Couzinet, A., Rossin, A., Abdel-Sater, F., Chakrabandhu, K., Luci, C., Anjuere, F., Stebe, E., Hancock, D. and Hueber, A. O. (2007) Requirement for Daxx in mature T-cell proliferation and activation Cell Death Differ 14, 795-806
- 52 Ryu, S. W., Lee, S. J., Park, M. Y., Jun, J. I., Jung, Y. K. and Kim, E. (2003) Fasassociated factor 1, FAF1, is a member of Fas death-inducing signaling complex J Biol Chem **278**, 24003-10
- 53 Ahn, E. Y., Lim, S. T., Cook, W. J. and McDonald, J. M. (2004) Calmodulin binding to the Fas death domain. Regulation by Fas activation J Biol Chem **279**, 5661-6
- 54 Chen, Y., Pawar, P., Pan, G., Ma, L., Liu, H., McDonald, J.M. (2007) Calmodulin Binding to the Fas-mediated Death Inducing Signaling Complex in Cholangiocarcinoma Cells Journal of Cellular Biochemistry **In press**
- 55 Ahn, E. Y., Pan, G., Oh, J. H., Tytler, E. M. and McDonald, J. M. (2003) The combination of calmodulin antagonists and interferon-gamma induces apoptosis through caspase-dependent and -independent pathways in cholangiocarcinoma cells Am J Pathol **163**, 2053-63
- 56 Pan, G., Vickers, S. M., Pickens, A., Phillips, J. O., Ying, W., Thompson, J. A., Siegal, G. P. and McDonald, J. M. (1999) Apoptosis and tumorigenesis in human cholangiocarcinoma cells. Involvement of Fas/APO-1 (CD95) and calmodulin Am J Pathol 155, 193-203
- 57 Alnemri, E. S. (1997) Mammalian cell death proteases: a family of highly conserved aspartate specific cysteine proteases J Cell Biochem **64**, 33-42

- 58 Earnshaw, W. C., Martins, L. M. and Kaufmann, S. H. (1999) Mammalian caspases: structure, activation, substrates, and functions during apoptosis Annu Rev Biochem **68**, 383-424
- 59 Salvesen, G. S. and Dixit, V. M. (1997) Caspases: intracellular signaling by proteolysis Cell **91**, 443-6
- 60 Sleath, P. R., Hendrickson, R. C., Kronheim, S. R., March, C. J. and Black, R. A. (1990) Substrate specificity of the protease that processes human interleukin-1 beta J Biol Chem **265**, 14526-8
- 61 Thornberry, N. A. and Lazebnik, Y. (1998) Caspases: enemies within Science **281**, 1312-6
- 62 Boldin, M. P., Goncharov, T. M., Goltsev, Y. V. and Wallach, D. (1996) Involvement of MACH, a novel MORT1/FADD-interacting protease, in Fas/APO-1- and TNF receptor-induced cell death Cell **85**, 803-15
- 63 Nunez, G., Benedict, M. A., Hu, Y. and Inohara, N. (1998) Caspases: the proteases of the apoptotic pathway Oncogene **17**, 3237-45
- 64 Cohen, G. M. (1997) Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis Biochem J **326** ( Pt 1), 1-16
- Lazebnik, Y. A., Kaufmann, S. H., Desnoyers, S., Poirier, G. G. and Earnshaw,
   W. C. (1994) Cleavage of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase by a proteinase with
   properties like ICE Nature 371, 346-7
- 66 Liu, X., Zou, H., Slaughter, C. and Wang, X. (1997) DFF, a heterodimeric protein that functions downstream of caspase-3 to trigger DNA fragmentation during apoptosis Cell **89**, 175-84
- Kothakota, S., Azuma, T., Reinhard, C., Klippel, A., Tang, J., Chu, K., McGarry, T. J., Kirschner, M. W., Koths, K., Kwiatkowski, D. J. and Williams, L. T. (1997)
   Caspase-3-generated fragment of gelsolin: effector of morphological change in apoptosis Science 278, 294-8
- 68 Lazebnik, Y. A., Takahashi, A., Moir, R. D., Goldman, R. D., Poirier, G. G., Kaufmann, S. H. and Earnshaw, W. C. (1995) Studies of the lamin proteinase reveal multiple parallel biochemical pathways during apoptotic execution Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92, 9042-6
- 69 Wolf, B. B., Schuler, M., Echeverri, F. and Green, D. R. (1999) Caspase-3 is the primary activator of apoptotic DNA fragmentation via DNA fragmentation factor-45/inhibitor of caspase-activated DNase inactivation J Biol Chem **274**, 30651-6

- 70 Irmler, M., Thome, M., Hahne, M., Schneider, P., Hofmann, K., Steiner, V., Bodmer, J. L., Schroter, M., Burns, K., Mattmann, C., Rimoldi, D., French, L. E. and Tschopp, J. (1997) Inhibition of death receptor signals by cellular FLIP Nature 388, 190-5
- 71 Hu, S., Vincenz, C., Buller, M. and Dixit, V. M. (1997) A novel family of viral death effector domain-containing molecules that inhibit both CD-95- and tumor necrosis factor receptor-1-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem **272**, 9621-4
- 72 Bertin, J., Armstrong, R. C., Ottilie, S., Martin, D. A., Wang, Y., Banks, S., Wang, G. H., Senkevich, T. G., Alnemri, E. S., Moss, B., Lenardo, M. J., Tomaselli, K. J. and Cohen, J. I. (1997) Death effector domain-containing herpesvirus and poxvirus proteins inhibit both Fas- and TNFR1-induced apoptosis Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94, 1172-6
- 73 Shu, H. B., Halpin, D. R. and Goeddel, D. V. (1997) Casper is a FADD- and caspase-related inducer of apoptosis Immunity **6**, 751-63
- 74 Inohara, N., Koseki, T., Hu, Y., Chen, S. and Nunez, G. (1997) CLARP, a death effector domain-containing protein interacts with caspase-8 and regulates apoptosis Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **94**, 10717-22
- Srinivasula, S. M., Ahmad, M., Ottilie, S., Bullrich, F., Banks, S., Wang, Y.,
   Fernandes-Alnemri, T., Croce, C. M., Litwack, G., Tomaselli, K. J., Armstrong,
   R. C. and Alnemri, E. S. (1997) FLAME-1, a novel FADD-like anti-apoptotic
   molecule that regulates Fas/TNFR1-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem 272, 18542-5
- 76 Rasper, D. M., Vaillancourt, J. P., Hadano, S., Houtzager, V. M., Seiden, I., Keen, S. L., Tawa, P., Xanthoudakis, S., Nasir, J., Martindale, D., Koop, B. F., Peterson, E. P., Thornberry, N. A., Huang, J., MacPherson, D. P., Black, S. C., Hornung, F., Lenardo, M. J., Hayden, M. R., Roy, S. and Nicholson, D. W. (1998) Cell death attenuation by 'Usurpin', a mammalian DED-caspase homologue that precludes caspase-8 recruitment and activation by the CD-95 (Fas, APO-1) receptor complex Cell Death Differ 5, 271-88
- 77 Han, D. K., Chaudhary, P. M., Wright, M. E., Friedman, C., Trask, B. J., Riedel, R. T., Baskin, D. G., Schwartz, S. M. and Hood, L. (1997) MRIT, a novel deatheffector domain-containing protein, interacts with caspases and BclXL and initiates cell death Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94, 11333-8
- 78 Goltsev, Y. V., Kovalenko, A. V., Arnold, E., Varfolomeev, E. E., Brodianskii, V. M. and Wallach, D. (1997) CASH, a novel caspase homologue with death effector domains J Biol Chem 272, 19641-4
- 79 Djerbi, M., Darreh-Shori, T., Zhivotovsky, B. and Grandien, A. (2001) Characterization of the human FLICE-inhibitory protein locus and comparison of

the anti-apoptotic activity of four different flip isoforms Scand J Immunol 54, 180-9

- Thome, M., Schneider, P., Hofmann, K., Fickenscher, H., Meinl, E., Neipel, F.,
  Mattmann, C., Burns, K., Bodmer, J. L., Schroter, M., Scaffidi, C., Krammer, P.
  H., Peter, M. E. and Tschopp, J. (1997) Viral FLICE-inhibitory proteins (FLIPs)
  prevent apoptosis induced by death receptors Nature 386, 517-21
- 81 Scaffidi, C., Schmitz, I., Krammer, P. H. and Peter, M. E. (1999) The role of c-FLIP in modulation of CD95-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem **274**, 1541-8
- 82 Chang, D. W., Xing, Z., Pan, Y., Algeciras-Schimnich, A., Barnhart, B. C., Yaish-Ohad, S., Peter, M. E. and Yang, X. (2002) c-FLIP(L) is a dual function regulator for caspase-8 activation and CD95-mediated apoptosis Embo J 21, 3704-14
- B3 Dohrman, A., Russell, J. Q., Cuenin, S., Fortner, K., Tschopp, J. and Budd, R. C. (2005) Cellular FLIP long form augments caspase activity and death of T cells through heterodimerization with and activation of caspase-8 J Immunol 175, 311-8
- Kiener, P. A., Davis, P. M., Starling, G. C., Mehlin, C., Klebanoff, S. J.,
   Ledbetter, J. A. and Liles, W. C. (1997) Differential induction of apoptosis by
   Fas-Fas ligand interactions in human monocytes and macrophages J Exp Med
   185, 1511-6
- 85 Perlman, H., Pagliari, L. J., Georganas, C., Mano, T., Walsh, K. and Pope, R. M. (1999) FLICE-inhibitory protein expression during macrophage differentiation confers resistance to fas-mediated apoptosis J Exp Med **190**, 1679-88
- 86 Yeh, W. C., Itie, A., Elia, A. J., Ng, M., Shu, H. B., Wakeham, A., Mirtsos, C., Suzuki, N., Bonnard, M., Goeddel, D. V. and Mak, T. W. (2000) Requirement for Casper (c-FLIP) in regulation of death receptor-induced apoptosis and embryonic development Immunity 12, 633-42
- 87 Hu, W. H., Johnson, H. and Shu, H. B. (2000) Activation of NF-kappaB by FADD, Casper, and caspase-8 J Biol Chem **275**, 10838-44
- 88 Chaudhary, P. M., Jasmin, A., Eby, M. T. and Hood, L. (1999) Modulation of the NF-kappa B pathway by virally encoded death effector domains-containing proteins Oncogene 18, 5738-46
- 89 Kataoka, T., Budd, R. C., Holler, N., Thome, M., Martinon, F., Irmler, M., Burns, K., Hahne, M., Kennedy, N., Kovacsovics, M. and Tschopp, J. (2000) The caspase-8 inhibitor FLIP promotes activation of NF-kappaB and Erk signaling pathways Curr Biol 10, 640-8

- 91 Zhang, J., Cado, D., Chen, A., Kabra, N. H. and Winoto, A. (1998) Fas-mediated apoptosis and activation-induced T-cell proliferation are defective in mice lacking FADD/Mort1 Nature **392**, 296-300
- 92 Desbarats, J., Birge, R. B., Mimouni-Rongy, M., Weinstein, D. E., Palerme, J. S. and Newell, M. K. (2003) Fas engagement induces neurite growth through ERK activation and p35 upregulation Nat Cell Biol **5**, 118-25
- 93 Zou, H., Henzel, W. J., Liu, X., Lutschg, A. and Wang, X. (1997) Apaf-1, a human protein homologous to C. elegans CED-4, participates in cytochrome cdependent activation of caspase-3 Cell **90**, 405-13
- Li, P., Nijhawan, D., Budihardjo, I., Srinivasula, S. M., Ahmad, M., Alnemri, E.
   S. and Wang, X. (1997) Cytochrome c and dATP-dependent formation of Apaf-1/caspase-9 complex initiates an apoptotic protease cascade Cell 91, 479-89
- 95 Li, Z. Y. and Zou, S. Q. (2001) Fas counterattack in cholangiocarcinoma: a mechanism for immune evasion in human hilar cholangiocarcinomas World J Gastroenterol 7, 860-3
- Susin, S. A., Lorenzo, H. K., Zamzami, N., Marzo, I., Snow, B. E., Brothers, G. M., Mangion, J., Jacotot, E., Costantini, P., Loeffler, M., Larochette, N., Goodlett, D. R., Aebersold, R., Siderovski, D. P., Penninger, J. M. and Kroemer, G. (1999) Molecular characterization of mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor Nature 397, 441-6
- 97 Luo, X., Budihardjo, I., Zou, H., Slaughter, C. and Wang, X. (1998) Bid, a Bcl2 interacting protein, mediates cytochrome c release from mitochondria in response to activation of cell surface death receptors Cell **94**, 481-90
- 98 Shacka, J. J. and Roth, K. A. (2006) Bcl-2 family and the central nervous system: from rheostat to real complex Cell Death Differ **13**, 1299-304
- 99 Adams, J. M. and Cory, S. (1998) The Bcl-2 protein family: arbiters of cell survival Science 281, 1322-6
- 100 Tsujimoto, Y., Finger, L. R., Yunis, J., Nowell, P. C. and Croce, C. M. (1984) Cloning of the chromosome breakpoint of neoplastic B cells with the t(14;18) chromosome translocation Science **226**, 1097-9
- 101 Raffeld, M., Wright, J. J., Lipford, E., Cossman, J., Longo, D. L., Bakhshi, A. and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1987) Clonal evolution of t(14;18) follicular lymphomas

demonstrated by immunoglobulin genes and the 18q21 major breakpoint region Cancer Res **47**, 2537-42

- 102 Vaux, D. L., Cory, S. and Adams, J. M. (1988) Bcl-2 gene promotes haemopoietic cell survival and cooperates with c-myc to immortalize pre-B cells Nature 335, 440-2
- 103 Zou, H., Li, Y., Liu, X. and Wang, X. (1999) An APAF-1.cytochrome c multimeric complex is a functional apoptosome that activates procaspase-9 J Biol Chem 274, 11549-56
- 104 Saleh, A., Srinivasula, S. M., Acharya, S., Fishel, R. and Alnemri, E. S. (1999) Cytochrome c and dATP-mediated oligomerization of Apaf-1 is a prerequisite for procaspase-9 activation J Biol Chem 274, 17941-5
- 105 Green, D. R. and Reed, J. C. (1998) Mitochondria and apoptosis Science **281**, 1309-12
- 106 Reed, J. C., Miyashita, T., Krajewski, S., Takayama, S., Aime-Sempe, C., Kitada, S., Sato, T., Wang, H. G., Harigai, M., Hanada, M., Krajewska, M., Kochel, K., Millan, J. and Kobayashi, H. (1996) Bcl-2 family proteins and the regulation of programmed cell death in leukemia and lymphoma Cancer Treat Res 84, 31-72
- 107 Reed, J. C., Miyashita, T., Takayama, S., Wang, H. G., Sato, T., Krajewski, S., Aime-Sempe, C., Bodrug, S., Kitada, S. and Hanada, M. (1996) BCL-2 family proteins: regulators of cell death involved in the pathogenesis of cancer and resistance to therapy J Cell Biochem 60, 23-32
- 108 Hanada, M., Delia, D., Aiello, A., Stadtmauer, E. and Reed, J. C. (1993) bcl-2 gene hypomethylation and high-level expression in B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia Blood 82, 1820-8
- 109 Savill, J. and Fadok, V. (2000) Corpse clearance defines the meaning of cell death Nature **407**, 784-8
- 110 Fadeel, B. (2003) Programmed cell clearance Cell Mol Life Sci 60, 2575-85
- 111 Miyazaki, S., Shirakawa, H., Nakada, K. and Honda, Y. (1993) Essential role of the inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor/Ca2+ release channel in Ca2+ waves and Ca2+ oscillations at fertilization of mammalian eggs Dev Biol **158**, 62-78
- 112 Buonanno, A. and Fields, R. D. (1999) Gene regulation by patterned electrical activity during neural and skeletal muscle development Curr Opin Neurobiol 9, 110-20

- Berridge, M. J. (1995) Calcium signalling and cell proliferation Bioessays 17, 491-500
- 114 Szalai, G., Krishnamurthy, R. and Hajnoczky, G. (1999) Apoptosis driven by IP(3)-linked mitochondrial calcium signals Embo J **18**, 6349-61
- 115 Clapham, D. E. (2007) Calcium signaling Cell 131, 1047-58
- 116 Rizzuto, R. and Pozzan, T. (2006) Microdomains of intracellular Ca2+: molecular determinants and functional consequences Physiol Rev **86**, 369-408
- 117 Lipp, P. and Niggli, E. (1996) A hierarchical concept of cellular and subcellular Ca(2+)-signalling Prog Biophys Mol Biol **65**, 265-96
- 118 Berridge, M. J. (1997) Elementary and global aspects of calcium signalling J Physiol **499 ( Pt 2)**, 291-306
- 119 Lansley, A. B. and Sanderson, M. J. (1999) Regulation of airway ciliary activity by Ca2+: simultaneous measurement of beat frequency and intracellular Ca2+ Biophys J 77, 629-38
- 120 Ikura, M. (1996) Calcium binding and conformational response in EF-hand proteins Trends Biochem Sci **21**, 14-7
- 121 Nakayama, S. and Kretsinger, R. H. (1994) Evolution of the EF-hand family of proteins Annu Rev Biophys Biomol Struct **23**, 473-507
- 122 Braunewell, K. H. and Gundelfinger, E. D. (1999) Intracellular neuronal calcium sensor proteins: a family of EF-hand calcium-binding proteins in search of a function Cell Tissue Res **295**, 1-12
- 123 Choi, D. W. (1995) Calcium: still center-stage in hypoxic-ischemic neuronal death Trends Neurosci **18**, 58-60
- 124 Nicotera, P. and Orrenius, S. (1998) The role of calcium in apoptosis Cell Calcium 23, 173-80
- 125 Wang, H. G., Pathan, N., Ethell, I. M., Krajewski, S., Yamaguchi, Y., Shibasaki, F., McKeon, F., Bobo, T., Franke, T. F. and Reed, J. C. (1999) Ca2+-induced apoptosis through calcineurin dephosphorylation of BAD Science 284, 339-43
- 126 Khan, A. A., Soloski, M. J., Sharp, A. H., Schilling, G., Sabatini, D. M., Li, S. H., Ross, C. A. and Snyder, S. H. (1996) Lymphocyte apoptosis: mediation by increased type 3 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor Science **273**, 503-7

- 128 Ghosh, T. K., Bian, J. H., Short, A. D., Rybak, S. L. and Gill, D. L. (1991) Persistent intracellular calcium pool depletion by thapsigargin and its influence on cell growth J Biol Chem 266, 24690-7
- 129 Means, A. R. (1994) Calcium, calmodulin and cell cycle regulation FEBS Lett **347**, 1-4
- 130 Takuwa, N., Zhou, W. and Takuwa, Y. (1995) Calcium, calmodulin and cell cycle progression Cell Signal 7, 93-104
- 131 Brorson, J. R., Manzolillo, P. A. and Miller, R. J. (1994) Ca2+ entry via AMPA/KA receptors and excitotoxicity in cultured cerebellar Purkinje cells J Neurosci 14, 187-97
- 132 Molinari, M. and Carafoli, E. (1997) Calpain: a cytosolic proteinase active at the membranes J Membr Biol **156**, 1-8
- 133 Enari, M., Sakahira, H., Yokoyama, H., Okawa, K., Iwamatsu, A. and Nagata, S. (1998) A caspase-activated DNase that degrades DNA during apoptosis, and its inhibitor ICAD Nature **391**, 43-50
- 134 Kirichok, Y., Krapivinsky, G. and Clapham, D. E. (2004) The mitochondrial calcium uniporter is a highly selective ion channel Nature **427**, 360-4
- 135 Gunter, T. E. and Pfeiffer, D. R. (1990) Mechanisms by which mitochondria transport calcium Am J Physiol **258**, C755-86
- Bernardi, P., Scorrano, L., Colonna, R., Petronilli, V. and Di Lisa, F. (1999)
   Mitochondria and cell death. Mechanistic aspects and methodological issues Eur J Biochem 264, 687-701
- 137 Liu, X., Kim, C. N., Yang, J., Jemmerson, R. and Wang, X. (1996) Induction of apoptotic program in cell-free extracts: requirement for dATP and cytochrome c Cell 86, 147-57
- 138 Kluck, R. M., Bossy-Wetzel, E., Green, D. R. and Newmeyer, D. D. (1997) The release of cytochrome c from mitochondria: a primary site for Bcl-2 regulation of apoptosis Science **275**, 1132-6
- 139 Du, C., Fang, M., Li, Y., Li, L. and Wang, X. (2000) Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome c-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition Cell 102, 33-42

- 140 Verhagen, A. M., Ekert, P. G., Pakusch, M., Silke, J., Connolly, L. M., Reid, G. E., Moritz, R. L., Simpson, R. J. and Vaux, D. L. (2000) Identification of DIABLO, a mammalian protein that promotes apoptosis by binding to and antagonizing IAP proteins Cell 102, 43-53
- 141 Samali, A., Cai, J., Zhivotovsky, B., Jones, D. P. and Orrenius, S. (1999) Presence of a pre-apoptotic complex of pro-caspase-3, Hsp60 and Hsp10 in the mitochondrial fraction of jurkat cells Embo J **18**, 2040-8
- Krajewski, S., Krajewska, M., Ellerby, L. M., Welsh, K., Xie, Z., Deveraux, Q.
   L., Salvesen, G. S., Bredesen, D. E., Rosenthal, R. E., Fiskum, G. and Reed, J. C.
   (1999) Release of caspase-9 from mitochondria during neuronal apoptosis and cerebral ischemia Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96, 5752-7
- 143 Li, L. Y., Luo, X. and Wang, X. (2001) Endonuclease G is an apoptotic DNase when released from mitochondria Nature **412**, 95-9
- 144 Susin, S. A., Lorenzo, H. K., Zamzami, N., Marzo, I., Brenner, C., Larochette, N., Prevost, M. C., Alzari, P. M. and Kroemer, G. (1999) Mitochondrial release of caspase-2 and -9 during the apoptotic process J Exp Med 189, 381-94
- 145 Kelekar, A. and Thompson, C. B. (1998) Bcl-2-family proteins: the role of the BH3 domain in apoptosis Trends Cell Biol **8**, 324-30
- 146 Hengartner, M. O. (2000) The biochemistry of apoptosis Nature 407, 770-6
- Yang, J., Liu, X., Bhalla, K., Kim, C. N., Ibrado, A. M., Cai, J., Peng, T. I., Jones, D. P. and Wang, X. (1997) Prevention of apoptosis by Bcl-2: release of cytochrome c from mitochondria blocked Science 275, 1129-32
- 148 Tagliarino, C., Pink, J. J., Dubyak, G. R., Nieminen, A. L. and Boothman, D. A. (2001) Calcium is a key signaling molecule in beta-lapachone-mediated cell death J Biol Chem 276, 19150-9
- 149 Rizzuto, R., Brini, M., Murgia, M. and Pozzan, T. (1993) Microdomains with high Ca2+ close to IP3-sensitive channels that are sensed by neighboring mitochondria Science **262**, 744-7
- 150 Nguyen, H. N., Wang, C. and Perry, D. C. (2002) Depletion of intracellular calcium stores is toxic to SH-SY5Y neuronal cells Brain Res **924**, 159-66
- 151 Zhou, Y. P., Teng, D., Dralyuk, F., Ostrega, D., Roe, M. W., Philipson, L. and Polonsky, K. S. (1998) Apoptosis in insulin-secreting cells. Evidence for the role of intracellular Ca2+ stores and arachidonic acid metabolism J Clin Invest 101, 1623-32

- 152 Jacobson, M. D., Burne, J. F., King, M. P., Miyashita, T., Reed, J. C. and Raff, M. C. (1993) Bcl-2 blocks apoptosis in cells lacking mitochondrial DNA Nature 361, 365-9
- 153 Lam, M., Dubyak, G., Chen, L., Nunez, G., Miesfeld, R. L. and Distelhorst, C. W. (1994) Evidence that BCL-2 represses apoptosis by regulating endoplasmic reticulum-associated Ca2+ fluxes Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91, 6569-73
- 154 He, H., Lam, M., McCormick, T. S. and Distelhorst, C. W. (1997) Maintenance of calcium homeostasis in the endoplasmic reticulum by Bcl-2 J Cell Biol 138, 1219-28
- 155 Michalak, M., Corbett, E. F., Mesaeli, N., Nakamura, K. and Opas, M. (1999) Calreticulin: one protein, one gene, many functions Biochem J **344 Pt 2**, 281-92
- 156 Arnaudeau, S., Frieden, M., Nakamura, K., Castelbou, C., Michalak, M. and Demaurex, N. (2002) Calreticulin differentially modulates calcium uptake and release in the endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria J Biol Chem 277, 46696-705
- 157 Nakagawa, T., Zhu, H., Morishima, N., Li, E., Xu, J., Yankner, B. A. and Yuan, J. (2000) Caspase-12 mediates endoplasmic-reticulum-specific apoptosis and cytotoxicity by amyloid-beta Nature 403, 98-103
- 158 Mesaeli, N., Nakamura, K., Zvaritch, E., Dickie, P., Dziak, E., Krause, K. H., Opas, M., MacLennan, D. H. and Michalak, M. (1999) Calreticulin is essential for cardiac development J Cell Biol 144, 857-68
- Babu, Y. S., Sack, J. S., Greenhough, T. J., Bugg, C. E., Means, A. R. and Cook, W. J. (1985) Three-dimensional structure of calmodulin Nature 315, 37-40
- 160 Means, A. R. (2000) Regulatory cascades involving calmodulin-dependent protein kinases Mol Endocrinol **14**, 4-13
- 161 Chin, D. and Means, A. R. (2000) Calmodulin: a prototypical calcium sensor Trends Cell Biol **10**, 322-8
- 162 Swindells, M. B. and Ikura, M. (1996) Pre-formation of the semi-open conformation by the apo-calmodulin C-terminal domain and implications binding IQ-motifs Nat Struct Biol 3, 501-4
- 163 Bachs, O., Agell, N. and Carafoli, E. (1994) Calmodulin and calmodulin-binding proteins in the nucleus Cell Calcium **16**, 289-96

- 164 Hoeflich, K. P. and Ikura, M. (2002) Calmodulin in action: diversity in target recognition and activation mechanisms Cell **108**, 739-42
- 165 Peersen, O. B., Madsen, T. S. and Falke, J. J. (1997) Intermolecular tuning of calmodulin by target peptides and proteins: differential effects on Ca2+ binding and implications for kinase activation Protein Sci **6**, 794-807
- 166 Rhoads, A. R. and Friedberg, F. (1997) Sequence motifs for calmodulin recognition Faseb J **11**, 331-40
- 167 Luby-Phelps, K., Hori, M., Phelps, J. M. and Won, D. (1995) Ca(2+)-regulated dynamic compartmentalization of calmodulin in living smooth muscle cells J Biol Chem 270, 21532-8
- 168 Deisseroth, K., Heist, E. K. and Tsien, R. W. (1998) Translocation of calmodulin to the nucleus supports CREB phosphorylation in hippocampal neurons Nature 392, 198-202
- 169 Craske, M., Takeo, T., Gerasimenko, O., Vaillant, C., Torok, K., Petersen, O. H. and Tepikin, A. V. (1999) Hormone-induced secretory and nuclear translocation of calmodulin: oscillations of calmodulin concentration with the nucleus as an integrator Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96, 4426-31
- 170 Hahn, K., DeBiasio, R. and Taylor, D. L. (1992) Patterns of elevated free calcium and calmodulin activation in living cells Nature **359**, 736-8
- 171 Balshaw, D. M., Xu, L., Yamaguchi, N., Pasek, D. A. and Meissner, G. (2001) Calmodulin binding and inhibition of cardiac muscle calcium release channel (ryanodine receptor) J Biol Chem 276, 20144-53
- Patel, S., Morris, S. A., Adkins, C. E., O'Beirne, G. and Taylor, C. W. (1997)
   Ca2+-independent inhibition of inositol trisphosphate receptors by calmodulin:
   redistribution of calmodulin as a possible means of regulating Ca2+ mobilization
   Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94, 11627-32
- 173 Liu, M., Chen, T. Y., Ahamed, B., Li, J. and Yau, K. W. (1994) Calciumcalmodulin modulation of the olfactory cyclic nucleotide-gated cation channel Science **266**, 1348-54
- Dowd, D. R., MacDonald, P. N., Komm, B. S., Haussler, M. R. and Miesfeld, R. (1991) Evidence for early induction of calmodulin gene expression in lymphocytes undergoing glucocorticoid-mediated apoptosis J Biol Chem 266, 18423-6

- 175 Gerner, C., Frohwein, U., Gotzmann, J., Bayer, E., Gelbmann, D., Bursch, W. and Schulte-Hermann, R. (2000) The Fas-induced apoptosis analyzed by high throughput proteome analysis J Biol Chem **275**, 39018-26
- 176 Marcaida, G., Minana, M. D., Grisolia, S. and Felipo, V. (1995) Lack of correlation between glutamate-induced depletion of ATP and neuronal death in primary cultures of cerebellum Brain Res **695**, 146-50
- 177 Dawson, T. M., Steiner, J. P., Dawson, V. L., Dinerman, J. L., Uhl, G. R. and Snyder, S. H. (1993) Immunosuppressant FK506 enhances phosphorylation of nitric oxide synthase and protects against glutamate neurotoxicity Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90, 9808-12
- 178 Cohen, O., Inbal, B., Kissil, J. L., Raveh, T., Berissi, H., Spivak-Kroizaman, T., Feinstein, E. and Kimchi, A. (1999) DAP-kinase participates in TNF-alpha- and Fas-induced apoptosis and its function requires the death domain J Cell Biol 146, 141-8
- 179 Pelled, D., Raveh, T., Riebeling, C., Fridkin, M., Berissi, H., Futerman, A. H. and Kimchi, A. (2002) Death-associated protein (DAP) kinase plays a central role in ceramide-induced apoptosis in cultured hippocampal neurons J Biol Chem 277, 1957-61
- 180 Tombes, R. M., Grant, S., Westin, E. H. and Krystal, G. (1995) G1 cell cycle arrest and apoptosis are induced in NIH 3T3 cells by KN-93, an inhibitor of CaMK-II (the multifunctional Ca2+/CaM kinase) Cell Growth Differ **6**, 1063-70
- 181 Rodriguez-Mora, O. G., Lahair, M. M., Evans, M. J., Kovacs, C. J., Allison, R. R., Sibata, C. H., White, K. S., McCubrey, J. A. and Franklin, R. A. (2006) Inhibition of the CaM-kinases augments cell death in response to oxygen radicals and oxygen radical inducing cancer therapies in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells Cancer Biol Ther 5, 1022-30
- 182 Yang, B. F., Xiao, C., Li, H. and Yang, S. J. (2007) Resistance to Fas-mediated apoptosis in malignant tumours is rescued by KN-93 and cisplatin via downregulation of c-FLIP expression and phosphorylation Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 34, 1245-51
- 183 Fladmark, K. E., Brustugun, O. T., Mellgren, G., Krakstad, C., Boe, R., Vintermyr, O. K., Schulman, H. and Doskeland, S. O. (2002) Ca2+/calmodulindependent protein kinase II is required for microcystin-induced apoptosis J Biol Chem 277, 2804-11
- 184 Kang, U. G., Kim, M. J., Suh, P. G., Ryu, S. H., Park, J. B., Kim, J. H., Kim, Y. S. and Lee, Y. H. (1999) Inhibition of trifluoperazine-induced DNA fragmentation by cyclic AMP mediated signaling Mol Cells 9, 596-602

- 185 Jan, C. R., Yu, C. C. and Huang, J. K. (2000) N-(6-aminohexyl)-5-chloro-1naphthalenesulfonamide hydrochloride) (W-7) causes increases in intracellular free Ca2+ levels in bladder female transitional carcinoma (BFTC) cells Anticancer Res 20, 4355-9
- 186 Jan, C. R., Lu, C. H., Chen, Y. C., Cheng, J. S., Tseng, L. L. and Jun-Wen, W. (2000) Ca(2+) mobilization induced by W-7 in MG63 human osteosarcoma cells Pharmacol Res 42, 323-7
- 187 Ahn, E. Y., Pan, G., Vickers, S. M. and McDonald, J. M. (2002) IFNgammaupregulates apoptosis-related molecules and enhances Fas-mediated apoptosis in human cholangiocarcinoma Int J Cancer **100**, 445-51
- 188 Pan, G., Zhou, T., Radding, W., Saag, M. S., Mountz, J. D. and McDonald, J. M. (1998) Calmodulin antagonists inhibit apoptosis of CD4+ T-cells from patients with AIDS Immunopharmacology 40, 91-103
- Patel, T. (2002) Worldwide trends in mortality from biliary tract malignancies BMC Cancer 2, 10
- 190 Shaib, Y. H., Davila, J. A., McGlynn, K. and El-Serag, H. B. (2004) Rising incidence of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma in the United States: a true increase? J Hepatol **40**, 472-7
- 191 Ahrendt, S. A., Nakeeb, A. and Pitt, H. A. (2001) Cholangiocarcinoma Clin Liver Dis 5, 191-218
- 192 Bergquist, A., Ekbom, A., Olsson, R., Kornfeldt, D., Loof, L., Danielsson, A., Hultcrantz, R., Lindgren, S., Prytz, H., Sandberg-Gertzen, H., Almer, S., Granath, F. and Broome, U. (2002) Hepatic and extrahepatic malignancies in primary sclerosing cholangitis J Hepatol 36, 321-7
- 193 Chapman, R. W. (1999) Risk factors for biliary tract carcinogenesis Ann Oncol 10 Suppl 4, 308-11
- 194 Gores, G. J. (2003) Cholangiocarcinoma: current concepts and insights Hepatology **37**, 961-9
- 195 Khan, S. A., Thomas, H. C., Davidson, B. R. and Taylor-Robinson, S. D. (2005) Cholangiocarcinoma Lancet **366**, 1303-14
- 196 Holzinger, F., Z'Graggen, K. and Buchler, M. W. (1999) Mechanisms of biliary carcinogenesis: a pathogenetic multi-stage cascade towards cholangiocarcinoma Ann Oncol **10 Suppl 4**, 122-6

- 197 Sirica, A. E. (2005) Cholangiocarcinoma: molecular targeting strategies for chemoprevention and therapy Hepatology **41**, 5-15
- 198 Shimonishi, T., Isse, K., Shibata, F., Aburatani, I., Tsuneyama, K., Sabit, H., Harada, K., Miyazaki, K. and Nakanuma, Y. (2000) Up-regulation of fas ligand at early stages and down-regulation of Fas at progressed stages of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma reflect evasion from immune surveillance Hepatology 32, 761-9
- 199 Jhala, N. C., Vickers, S. M., Argani, P. and McDonald, J. M. (2005) Regulators of apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma Arch Pathol Lab Med 129, 481-6
- 200 Vickers, S. M., Jhala, N. C., Ahn, E. Y., McDonald, J. M., Pan, G. and Bland, K. I. (2002) Tamoxifen (TMX)/Fas induced growth inhibition of human cholangiocarcinoma (HCC) by gamma interferon (IFN-gamma) Ann Surg 235, 872-8
- 201 Zalcenstein, A., Stambolsky, P., Weisz, L., Muller, M., Wallach, D., Goncharov, T. M., Krammer, P. H., Rotter, V. and Oren, M. (2003) Mutant p53 gain of function: repression of CD95(Fas/APO-1) gene expression by tumor-associated p53 mutants Oncogene 22, 5667-76
- 202 Arora, D. S., Ramsdale, J., Lodge, J. P. and Wyatt, J. I. (1999) p53 but not bcl-2 is expressed by most cholangiocarcinomas: a study of 28 cases Histopathology 34, 497-501
- 203 Que, F. G., Phan, V. A., Phan, V. H., Celli, A., Batts, K., LaRusso, N. F. and Gores, G. J. (1999) Cholangiocarcinomas express Fas ligand and disable the Fas receptor Hepatology **30**, 1398-404
- 204 Chen, Y., Xu, J., Jhala, N., Pawar, P., Zhu, Z. B., Ma, L., Byon, C. H. and McDonald, J. M. (2006) Fas-mediated apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells is enhanced by 3,3'-diindolylmethane through inhibition of AKT signaling and FLICE-like inhibitory protein Am J Pathol 169, 1833-42
- 205 Harnois, D. M., Que, F. G., Celli, A., LaRusso, N. F. and Gores, G. J. (1997) Bcl-2 is overexpressed and alters the threshold for apoptosis in a cholangiocarcinoma cell line Hepatology 26, 884-90
- 206 Ito, Y., Takeda, T., Sasaki, Y., Sakon, M., Monden, M., Yamada, T., Ishiguro, S., Imaoka, S., Tsujimoto, M. and Matsuura, N. (2000) Bcl-2 expression in cholangiocellular carcinoma is inversely correlated with biologically aggressive phenotypes Oncology 59, 63-7

- 207 Okaro, A. C., Deery, A. R., Hutchins, R. R. and Davidson, B. R. (2001) The expression of antiapoptotic proteins Bcl-2, Bcl-X(L), and Mcl-1 in benign, dysplastic, and malignant biliary epithelium J Clin Pathol **54**, 927-32
- 208 Taniai, M., Grambihler, A., Higuchi, H., Werneburg, N., Bronk, S. F., Farrugia, D. J., Kaufmann, S. H. and Gores, G. J. (2004) Mcl-1 mediates tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand resistance in human cholangiocarcinoma cells Cancer Res 64, 3517-24
- 209 Isomoto, H., Kobayashi, S., Werneburg, N. W., Bronk, S. F., Guicciardi, M. E., Frank, D. A. and Gores, G. J. (2005) Interleukin 6 upregulates myeloid cell leukemia-1 expression through a STAT3 pathway in cholangiocarcinoma cells Hepatology 42, 1329-38
- 210 Yoon, J. H., Werneburg, N. W., Higuchi, H., Canbay, A. E., Kaufmann, S. H., Akgul, C., Edwards, S. W. and Gores, G. J. (2002) Bile acids inhibit Mcl-1 protein turnover via an epidermal growth factor receptor/Raf-1-dependent mechanism Cancer Res 62, 6500-5
- 211 Dubois, R. N., Abramson, S. B., Crofford, L., Gupta, R. A., Simon, L. S., Van De Putte, L. B. and Lipsky, P. E. (1998) Cyclooxygenase in biology and disease Faseb J 12, 1063-73
- 212 Nzeako, U. C., Guicciardi, M. E., Yoon, J. H., Bronk, S. F. and Gores, G. J. (2002) COX-2 inhibits Fas-mediated apoptosis in cholangiocarcinoma cells Hepatology 35, 552-9
- 213 Han, C., Leng, J., Demetris, A. J. and Wu, T. (2004) Cyclooxygenase-2 promotes human cholangiocarcinoma growth: evidence for cyclooxygenase-2-independent mechanism in celecoxib-mediated induction of p21waf1/cip1 and p27kip1 and cell cycle arrest Cancer Res **64**, 1369-76
- 214 Wu, G. S., Zou, S. Q., Liu, Z. R., Tang, Z. H. and Wang, J. H. (2003) Celecoxib inhibits proliferation and induces apoptosis via prostaglandin E2 pathway in human cholangiocarcinoma cell lines World J Gastroenterol **9**, 1302-6
- 215 Endo, K., Yoon, B. I., Pairojkul, C., Demetris, A. J. and Sirica, A. E. (2002) ERBB-2 overexpression and cyclooxygenase-2 up-regulation in human cholangiocarcinoma and risk conditions Hepatology 36, 439-50
- 216 Sirica, A. E., Lai, G. H., Endo, K., Zhang, Z. and Yoon, B. I. (2002) Cyclooxygenase-2 and ERBB-2 in cholangiocarcinoma: potential therapeutic targets Semin Liver Dis 22, 303-13
- 217 Yoon, J. H., Higuchi, H., Werneburg, N. W., Kaufmann, S. H. and Gores, G. J. (2002) Bile acids induce cyclooxygenase-2 expression via the epidermal growth

factor receptor in a human cholangiocarcinoma cell line Gastroenterology **122**, 985-93

- 218 Panka, D. J., Mano, T., Suhara, T., Walsh, K. and Mier, J. W. (2001) Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt activity regulates c-FLIP expression in tumor cells J Biol Chem 276, 6893-6
- 219 Thakkar, H., Chen, X., Tyan, F., Gim, S., Robinson, H., Lee, C., Pandey, S. K., Nwokorie, C., Onwudiwe, N. and Srivastava, R. K. (2001) Pro-survival function of Akt/protein kinase B in prostate cancer cells. Relationship with TRAIL resistance J Biol Chem 276, 38361-9
- 220 Jo, M., Kim, T. H., Seol, D. W., Esplen, J. E., Dorko, K., Billiar, T. R. and Strom, S. C. (2000) Apoptosis induced in normal human hepatocytes by tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand Nat Med 6, 564-7
- 221 Oehme, I., Bosser, S. and Zornig, M. (2006) Agonists of an ecdysone-inducible mammalian expression system inhibit Fas Ligand- and TRAIL-induced apoptosis in the human colon carcinoma cell line RKO Cell Death Differ **13**, 189-201
- 222 Osaki, M., Kase, S., Adachi, K., Takeda, A., Hashimoto, K. and Ito, H. (2004) Inhibition of the PI3K-Akt signaling pathway enhances the sensitivity of Fasmediated apoptosis in human gastric carcinoma cell line, MKN-45 J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 130, 8-14
- Honjo, S., Osaki, M., Ardyanto, T. D., Hiramatsu, T., Maeta, N. and Ito, H.
   (2005) COX-2 inhibitor, NS398, enhances Fas-mediated apoptosis via modulation of the PTEN-Akt pathway in human gastric carcinoma cell lines DNA Cell Biol 24, 141-7
- 224 Bai, J., Sui, J., Demirjian, A., Vollmer, C. M., Jr., Marasco, W. and Callery, M. P. (2005) Predominant Bcl-XL knockdown disables antiapoptotic mechanisms: tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand-based triple chemotherapy overcomes chemoresistance in pancreatic cancer cells in vitro Cancer Res 65, 2344-52
- 225 Kondo, G., Iwase, M., Watanabe, H., Uchida, M., Takaoka, S., Ohashi, M., Ito, D. and Nagumo, M. (2005) Enhancement of susceptibility to Fas-mediated apoptosis in HL-60 cells through down-regulation of cellular FLICE-inhibitory protein by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase inhibitors Oncol Rep 14, 1215-22
- 226 Pawar, P. S., Micoli, K. J., Ding, H., Cook, W. J., Kappes, J. C., Chen, Y. and McDonald, J. M. (2008) Calmodulin binding to cellular FLICE like inhibitory protein modulates Fas-induced signaling Biochem J

- Zhang, H. G., Wang, J., Yang, X., Hsu, H. C. and Mountz, J. D. (2004)
   Regulation of apoptosis proteins in cancer cells by ubiquitin Oncogene 23, 2009-15
- 228 Mukhopadhyay, D. and Riezman, H. (2007) Proteasome-independent functions of ubiquitin in endocytosis and signaling Science **315**, 201-5
- Haglund, K. and Dikic, I. (2005) Ubiquitylation and cell signaling Embo J 24, 3353-9
- 230 Chanvorachote, P., Nimmannit, U., Wang, L., Stehlik, C., Lu, B., Azad, N. and Rojanasakul, Y. (2005) Nitric oxide negatively regulates Fas CD95-induced apoptosis through inhibition of ubiquitin-proteasome-mediated degradation of FLICE inhibitory protein J Biol Chem 280, 42044-50
- 231 Chang, L., Kamata, H., Solinas, G., Luo, J. L., Maeda, S., Venuprasad, K., Liu, Y. C. and Karin, M. (2006) The E3 ubiquitin ligase itch couples JNK activation to TNFalpha-induced cell death by inducing c-FLIP(L) turnover Cell **124**, 601-13
- Ahn, J. H., Park, S. M., Cho, H. S., Lee, M. S., Yoon, J. B., Vilcek, J. and Lee, T. H. (2001) Non-apoptotic signaling pathways activated by soluble Fas ligand in serum-starved human fibroblasts. Mitogen-activated protein kinases and NF-kappaB-dependent gene expression J Biol Chem 276, 47100-6
- 233 Desbarats, J. and Newell, M. K. (2000) Fas engagement accelerates liver regeneration after partial hepatectomy Nat Med **6**, 920-3
- 234 Kabra, N. H., Kang, C., Hsing, L. C., Zhang, J. and Winoto, A. (2001) T cellspecific FADD-deficient mice: FADD is required for early T cell development Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98, 6307-12
- 235 Beisner, D. R., Chu, I. H., Arechiga, A. F., Hedrick, S. M. and Walsh, C. M. (2003) The requirements for Fas-associated death domain signaling in mature T cell activation and survival J Immunol 171, 247-56
- Schuchmann, M., Varfolomeev, E. E., Hermann, F., Rueckert, F., Strand, D., Koehler, H., Strand, S., Lohse, A. W., Wallach, D. and Galle, P. R. (2003)
   Dominant negative MORT1/FADD rescues mice from CD95 and TNF-induced liver failure Hepatology 37, 129-35
- 237 Seino, K., Setoguchi, Y., Ogino, T., Kayagaki, N., Akiba, H., Nakano, H., Taniguchi, H., Takada, Y., Yuzawa, K., Todoroki, T., Fukuchi, Y., Yagita, H., Okumura, K. and Fukao, K. (2001) Protection against Fas-mediated and tumor necrosis factor receptor 1-mediated liver injury by blockade of FADD without loss of nuclear factor-kappaB activation Ann Surg 234, 681-8

- 238 Ogasawara, J., Watanabe-Fukunaga, R., Adachi, M., Matsuzawa, A., Kasugai, T., Kitamura, Y., Itoh, N., Suda, T. and Nagata, S. (1993) Lethal effect of the anti-Fas antibody in mice Nature 364, 806-9
- 239 Juo, P., Woo, M. S., Kuo, C. J., Signorelli, P., Biemann, H. P., Hannun, Y. A. and Blenis, J. (1999) FADD is required for multiple signaling events downstream of the receptor Fas Cell Growth Differ 10, 797-804
- Saunders, K., Longmire, W., Jr., Tompkins, R., Chavez, M., Cates, J. and Roslyn, J. (1991) Diffuse bile duct tumors: guidelines for management Am Surg 57, 816-20
- 241 Yeo, C. J., Pitt, H. A. and Cameron, J. L. (1990) Cholangiocarcinoma Surg Clin North Am 70, 1429-47
- 242 Vauthey, J. N. and Blumgart, L. H. (1994) Recent advances in the management of cholangiocarcinomas Semin Liver Dis 14, 109-14
- 243 Taieb, J., Mitry, E., Boige, V., Artru, P., Ezenfis, J., Lecomte, T., Clavero-Fabri, M. C., Vaillant, J. N., Rougier, P. and Ducreux, M. (2002) Optimization of 5fluorouracil (5-FU)/cisplatin combination chemotherapy with a new schedule of leucovorin, 5-FU and cisplatin (LV5FU2-P regimen) in patients with biliary tract carcinoma Ann Oncol 13, 1192-6
- Takada, T., Kato, H., Matsushiro, T., Nimura, Y., Nagakawa, T. and Nakayama, T. (1994) Comparison of 5-fluorouracil, doxorubicin and mitomycin C with 5-fluorouracil alone in the treatment of pancreatic-biliary carcinomas Oncology 51, 396-400
- 245 Falkson, G., MacIntyre, J. M. and Moertel, C. G. (1984) Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group experience with chemotherapy for inoperable gallbladder and bile duct cancer Cancer 54, 965-9
- 246 Kubicka, S., Rudolph, K. L., Tietze, M. K., Lorenz, M. and Manns, M. (2001) Phase II study of systemic gemcitabine chemotherapy for advanced unresectable hepatobiliary carcinomas Hepatogastroenterology 48, 783-9
- 247 Thongprasert, S. (2005) The role of chemotherapy in cholangiocarcinoma Ann Oncol **16 Suppl 2**, ii93-6
- 248 Andre, T., Tournigand, C., Rosmorduc, O., Provent, S., Maindrault-Goebel, F., Avenin, D., Selle, F., Paye, F., Hannoun, L., Houry, S., Gayet, B., Lotz, J. P., de Gramont, A. and Louvet, C. (2004) Gemcitabine combined with oxaliplatin (GEMOX) in advanced biliary tract adenocarcinoma: a GERCOR study Ann Oncol 15, 1339-43

- 249 Doval, D. C., Sekhon, J. S., Gupta, S. K., Fuloria, J., Shukla, V. K., Gupta, S. and Awasthy, B. S. (2004) A phase II study of gemcitabine and cisplatin in chemotherapy-naive, unresectable gall bladder cancer Br J Cancer **90**, 1516-20
- 250 Kabelitz, D. and Janssen, O. (1997) Antigen-induced death of T-lymphocytes Front Biosci **2**, d61-77
- 251 Hsu, H., Xiong, J. and Goeddel, D. V. (1995) The TNF receptor 1-associated protein TRADD signals cell death and NF-kappa B activation Cell **81**, 495-504
- 252 Ting, A. T., Pimentel-Muinos, F. X. and Seed, B. (1996) RIP mediates tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 activation of NF-kappaB but not Fas/APO-1-initiated apoptosis Embo J 15, 6189-96
- 253 Hsu, H., Shu, H. B., Pan, M. G. and Goeddel, D. V. (1996) TRADD-TRAF2 and TRADD-FADD interactions define two distinct TNF receptor 1 signal transduction pathways Cell 84, 299-308
- 254 Robinson, S. P., Langan-Fahey, S. M., Johnson, D. A. and Jordan, V. C. (1991) Metabolites, pharmacodynamics, and pharmacokinetics of tamoxifen in rats and mice compared to the breast cancer patient Drug Metab Dispos 19, 36-43
- 255 DeGregorio, M. W., Wilbur, B. J., Coronado, E. and Osborne, C. K. (1987) Serum tamoxifen concentrations in the athymic nude mouse after three methods of administration Cancer Chemother Pharmacol **20**, 316-8
- 256 Robinson, S. P., Langan-Fahey, S. M. and Jordan, V. C. (1989) Implications of tamoxifen metabolism in the athymic mouse for the study of antitumor effects upon human breast cancer xenografts Eur J Cancer Clin Oncol **25**, 1769-76
- \* SEER Cancer Statistics Review 1975-2005

## APPENDIX

University of Alabama at Birmingham Institutional animal care and use committee Notice of approval



## Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC)

## NOTICE OF APPROVAL

DATE:	June 20, 2007
TO:	Jay M. McDonald, M.D. LHRB 509 0007 FAX: 975-9927
FROM:	Judith B. Kapp Judith A. Kapp, Ph.D., Chair Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee
SUBJECT:	Title: Cholangiocarcinoma Pathogenesis: Fas-Mediated Apoptosis Sponsor: VA Animal Project Number: 070507504

On May 30, 2007, the University of Alabama at Birmingham Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) reviewed the animal use proposed in the above referenced application. It approved the use of the following species and numbers of animals:

Species	Use Category	Number in Category
Mice	С	24
Mice	В	48

Animal use is scheduled for review one year from May 2007. Approval from the IACUC must be obtained before implementing any changes or modifications in the approved animal use.

Please keep this record for your files, and forward the attached letter to the appropriate granting agency.

Refer to Animal Protocol Number (APN) 070507504 when ordering animals or in any correspondence with the IACUC or Animal Resources Program (ARP) offices regarding this study. If you have concerns or questions regarding this notice, please call the IACUC office at 934-7692.

Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee B10 Volker Hall 1670 University Boulevard 205.934.7692 FAX 205.934.1188

Mailing Address: VH B10 1530 3RD AVE S BIRMINGHAM AL 35294-0019